PATIENT AND PHYSICIAN PREFERENCES FOR NON-INVASIVE DIAGNOSTIC CARDIAC IMAGING TECHNOLOGIES: A DISCRETE CHOICE EXPERIMENT

BY

THOMAS BERTRAND

DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY MEDICINE MCGILL UNIVERSITY, MONTREAL, QUEBEC, CANADA JUNE 2018

A thesis submitted to McGill University in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of Master of Science in Family Medicine

© THOMAS BERTRAND, 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents		Page	
TABLE OF CON	TENTS	2	
ABSTRACT		6	
RÉSUMÉ		7	
LIST OF TABLE	S	6	
LIST OF FIGUR	ES	9	
LIST OF ABBRE	CVIATIONS & ACRONYMS	10	
ACKNOWLEDG	EMENTS	11	
1. INTRODUCT	ION	12	
1.1. Rational		12	
1.2. Objective	25	14	
1.2.1. Sec	1.2.1. Secondary Objectives		
2. LITERATUR	E REVIEW	15	
2.1. Cardiova	2.1. Cardiovascular Imaging		
2.1.1. Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance		17	
2.1.1.1.	Stress Perfusion CMR	19	
2.1.1.2.	Breathing Maneuver-Enhanced CMR	20	
2.1.2. Me	dical Ultrasound	22	
2.1.2.1.	Exercise Stress Test	23	
2.1.2.2.	Pharmacologically-Induced Stress Test	24	
2.1.3. Con	nputed Tomography Angiography	24	
2.1.4. Nuo	elear Imaging	26	
2.1.4.1.	Positron Emission Tomography	27	
2.1.4.2.	Single Photon Emission Computed Tomography	28	
2.1.5. Ord	ering Cardiovascular Diagnostic Imaging Tests	29	
2.1.5.1.	Family Medicine and Diagnostic Imaging	29	
2.1.5.2.	Cardiology and Diagnostic Imaging	30	
2.1.6. Appropriate Use Criteria			
2.2. Patient-Centered Medicine			

	2.2.1. Evolution of the Doctor-Patient Relationships	33		
	2.2.1.1. Paternal model of healthcare	33		
	2.2.1.2. Patient-centered model			
	2.2.1.2.1. From the Patient's Perspective	37		
	2.2.1.2.2. From the Physician's Perspective	38		
	2.2.2. Patient-Centered Cardiovascular Imaging	40		
3.	METHODOLOGY	43		
	3.1. Study Design	43		
3.2. Rational for Design		45		
	3.3. Development of the DCE	46		
	3.3.1. Preliminary Qualitative Interviews	46		
	3.3.1.1. Key Informants	46		
	3.3.1.2. Qualitative Methodology	47		
	3.4. Attributes and Levels	47		
	3.4.1. Patient Out-of-Pocket Cost	49		
	3.4.2. Diagnostic Accuracy	51		
	3.4.3. Type of Procedure	52		
	3.4.4. Test Duration	53		
	3.4.5. Type of Scanner			
	3.4.6. Common Risks and Side Effects	54		
	3.4.7. Other Attributes	55		
	3.5. Experimental Design	57		
	3.5.1. Methods for Minimizing Bias	59		
	3.6. Study Population	60		
	3.6.1. Participants and Sample Size	60		
	3.6.2. Eligibility Criteria	61		
	3.6.2.1. Inclusion criteria (patient group)	61		
	3.6.2.2. Inclusion criteria (physician group)	61		
	3.6.2.3. Exclusion criteria	61		
	3.7. Procedures			
	3.7.1. Timeline & Ethics Review	61		

	3.7.2. Recru	uitment and Consent	62			
	3.7.3. Ques	tionnaire	63			
	3.7.4. Data	Analysis	67			
	3.7.4.1.	DCE hypotheses	67			
	3.7.4.2.	Descriptive Statistics	67			
	3.7.4.3.	Main Statistical Model	67			
	3.7.4	.3.1. Hierarchical Bayes formulas	68			
	3.7.4.4.	Counting Analysis	69			
	3.7.4.5.	Attribute Ranking and Weighting	70			
	3.7.4.6.	Market Simulations	70			
	3.7.4.7.	Subgroup Analysis	72			
4.	RESULTS		73			
	4.1. Participant	s' Characteristics	73			
	4.1.1. Patie	nts' Characteristics	75			
	4.1.2. Physi	icians' Characteristics	76			
	4.2. Choice-Based Conjoint Analyses					
	4.2.1. Counting Analysis					
	4.2.2. Hierarchical Bayes Estimation		77			
	4.2.2.1.	Average Utilities (Zero-Centered Differences)	78			
	4.2.2.2.	Attribute Ranking, Weighting, and Relative Importances	79			
	4.2.2.3.	Market Simulation & Sensitivity Analysis	82			
	4.2.2	.3.1. Trade-offs between risks and diagnostic accuracy	83			
	4.2.2	.3.2. Trade-offs between risks and cost	84			
	4.2.2	.3.3. Modality-specific preferences	85			
	4.2.3. Subg	roup Analysis	86			
5.	DISCUSSIONS		87			
	5.1. Limitation	s	89			
	5.2. Conclusion	15	93			
Re	ferences		96			
Ap	opendix A		124			
Ap	pendix B		125			

Appendix C	126
Appendix D	127
Appendix E	128
Appendix F	129
Appendix G	131
Appendix H	133
Appendix I	135

ABSTRACT

BACKGROUND: The use of non-invasive cardiovascular imaging tests for diagnosing coronary artery disease (CAD) has risen dramatically over the last decade. However, guidelines for the diagnosis and management of patients with stable ischemic heart disease reported a lack of attention devoted to users' satisfaction, and repeatedly documented the importance of patientoriented research to guide clinical decision-making. In this context, this study aims to contribute to the understanding of patient and physician preference in relation to the choice of cardiovascular imaging tests. METHODS: A discrete choice experiment (DCE) questionnaire on a convenience sample from the Royal Victoria cardiology clinic was used to systematically elicit patient and physician preference toward diagnostic imaging tests. Tests were differentiated using 6 attributes (patient out-of-pocket cost, risks and side effects, type of procedures, diagnostic accuracy, type of scanner and test duration). A choice-based conjoint analysis with hierarchical Bayes estimation was performed with Sawtooth Software. RESULTS: One hundred and forty-eight cardiac patients and 63 physicians completed the DCE. Risks and side effects had the highest impact on patients' preference (30%). Patients assigned notably high utility to tests with milder side effects (+97.7), while avoiding exposure to ionizing radiation (-36.7) and risks associated with exercise and the use of pharmacological agents inducing direct coronary arteriolar vasodilation (-61.0). Physicians attributed more importance to costs for patients (29%). CONCLUSIONS: Patients' preference was most determined by the risks and side effects associated with cardiovascular imaging tests, while physicians preferred less costly alternatives. When engaging in shared decision-making with patients, physicians should discuss the risks and side effects associated with cardiovascular imaging tests. In aiming for the best possible care, the clinical implementation of safer, more accurate and cost-effective imaging tests for diagnosing CAD may improve users' satisfaction and health outcomes.

RÉSUMÉ

CONTEXTE: L'utilisation de tests d'imagerie cardiovasculaire non invasifs pour le diagnostic de la maladie coronarienne (CAD) a rapidement augmenté au cours de la dernière décennie. Cependant, des recommandations pour le diagnostic et la gestion des patients atteints de cardiopathie ischémique stable ont signalé un manque d'attention consacré à la satisfaction des utilisateurs, et documenté à plusieurs reprises l'importance de la recherche axée sur le patient pour guider la prise de décision clinique. Dans ce contexte, cette étude vise à contribuer à la compréhension des préférences des patients et des médecins par rapport à leur choix de tests d'imagerie cardiovasculaire. MÉTHODES: Un questionnaire discrete choice experiment (DCE) sur un échantillon de la clinique de cardiologie Royal Victoria a été utilisé pour déterminer systématiquement les préférences des patients et des médecins à l'égard des tests d'imagerie diagnostique. Les tests ont été différenciés en utilisant 6 attributs (coût pour le patient, risques et effets secondaires, type de procédures, précision du diagnostic, type de scanner et durée du test). Une estimation bayésienne hiérarchique conjointe basée sur le choix a été réalisée avec Sawtooth Software. RÉSULTATS: Cent quarante-huit patients cardiaques et 63 médecins ont complété le DCE. Les risques et les effets secondaires ont eu le plus grand impact sur la préférence des patients (30%). Les patients ont donné une utilité particulièrement élevée pour les tests avec effets secondaires légers (+97,7), tout en évitant l'exposition à la radiation ionisante (-36,7) et les risques associés à l'exercice et l'utilisation d'agents pharmacologiques induisant une vasodilatation artériolaire coronaire directe (-61,0). Les médecins attribuaient plus d'importance aux coûts pour les patients (29%). CONCLUSIONS: La préférence des patients était surtout déterminée par les risques et les effets secondaires associés aux tests d'imagerie cardiovasculaire, alors que les médecins préféraient des alternatives moins coûteuses. Lorsqu'ils participent à la prise de décision partagée avec les patients, les médecins devraient discuter des risques et des effets secondaires associés aux tests d'imagerie cardiovasculaire. En cherchant à obtenir les meilleurs soins possibles, la mise en œuvre clinique de tests d'imagerie plus sûrs, plus précis et plus rentables pour le diagnostic de la coronaropathie peut améliorer la satisfaction des utilisateurs et les résultats pour la santé.

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Checklist for Conjoint Analysis Applications in Healthcare.

Table 2: DCE Attributes and Levels

Table 3: Feature Comparison of Cardiovascular Imaging Modalities with Expected Preferences

Table 4: Description of Final Attributes

Table 5: Comparison of Test Alternatives of Interest for Market Simulations

Table 6: Demographic Characteristics

Table 7: Counting Analysis

Table 8: Hierarchical Bayes Analysis

LIST OF FIGURES

- Figure 1: Advanced non-invasive cardiovascular imaging modalities for the diagnosis of CAD
- Figure 2: MRI scanner
- Figure 3: Ultrasound device
- Figure 4: CT scanner
- Figure 5: Nuclear imaging scanner
- Figure 6: Example of AUC in symptomatic cardiac patients
- Figure 7: Eight principles of PCC highlighted in research
- Figure 8: Example of a discrete choice task
- Figure 9: Hierarchical Bayes Zero-Centered Utilities
- Figure 10: Relative Importances of test attributes
- Figure 11: Relative rank of test attributes for test decision-making
- Figure 12: Comparison of test attribute relative weight in decision-making
- Figure 13: Shares of preferences for cardiovascular imaging tests
- Figure 14: Patient trade-off between diagnostic accuracy & risks and side effects
- Figure 15: Patient trade-off between cost & risks and side effects
- Figure 16: Modality-specific shares of preferences

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS & ACRONYMS

ACBC	Adaptive Choice-Based Conjoint
ACC	American College of Cardiology
AHA	American Heart Association
AUC	Appropriate use criteria
b-CMR	Breathing-induced oxygenation-sensitive cardiac magnetic resonance
CAD	Coronary artery disease
CBC	Choice-based conjoint
CCEIAS	Comité de coordination des ententes interprovinciales en assurance santé
CMR	Cardiovascular magnetic resonance
CMS	Centers for Medicare & Medical Services
СТ	Computed tomography
СТА	Computed tomographic angiography
CTGQ	Cells, Tissues, Genetics & Qualitative research panel
DCE	Discrete choice experiment
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
HB	Hierarchical Bayes
ICA	Invasive coronary angiography
ISPOR	International Society for Pharmacoeconomics and Outcomes Research
NAPCRG	North American Primary Care Research Group
MUHC	McGill University Health Center
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
OHIP	Ontario Health Insurance Program
PCC	Patient-centered care
PET	Positron emission tomography
RAMQ	Régie de l'assurance maladie du Québec
RI-MUHC	Research Institute of the McGill University Health Center
SCCT	Society of Cardiovascular Computed Tomography
SPECT	Single photon emission computed tomography
SPSS	Statistical Package for the Social Science

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author would like to acknowledge the many people that have contributed to this research thesis. Firstly, the author would like to thank his co-supervisors Dr. Matthias G. Friedrich and Dr. Gillian Bartlett for their expert insights. This thesis would not have been possible without their continuous assistance and valuable advice. It is of the author's honor to be one of their students and benefit from their experiences.

The author wishes to express his sincere thanks to the thesis committee members, Drs. Elstein, Issa, and Beaucage, as well as to the CMR research group, the Research Institute of the McGill University Health Center, the Royal Victoria Cardiology Clinic's staff, the McGill University Faculty of Medicine and Sawtooth Software for offering outstanding educative resources, allowing access to their facilities and generously funding this thesis. A special thanks to Dr. Kady Fischer for providing positive support and expert feedback through the making of this thesis.

Funding for this research thesis comes from the 2016-2017 RI-MUHC Studentship Competition Award (\$9,125.00), and from the 2017-2018 McGill University Faculty of Medicine Internal Studentship Award (\$10,000.00). In addition, the author has received a \$2,000.00 travel award from the Department of Family Medicine and has been awarded an academic grant from Sawtooth Software, which provided all access to their software system until June 30th, 2018.

Finally, the author would like to thank his family, Arnaud, Marion, Christophe, Marie-Josée, Stéphan, as well as his love partner, Maude, for supporting him through all the ups and downs encountered while preparing this thesis.

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. Rationale

Patient-centered medicine places the patient at the center of their own healthcare. It focuses on providing care that is respectful of patients' preferences, needs, and values while ensuring that patients' values guide all clinical decisions (Wilkerson et., 2010). With this modern approach to professional care, a balance between the evidence-based medicine and the personal satisfaction and well-being of patients and their family is fundamental. Thus, sustained and appropriate doctorpatient communication and relationships are highly valued for enriched healthcare delivery. To facilitate communication between patients and physicians, it is important that physicians remain attentive to issues such as patient preference while recognizing that their own preference and what they think may be the best treatment for their patient may not be accurate (Mühlbacher & Nübling, 2011; Gunn et al., 2013). The implication of patient preference in medicine has been overlooked, and evidence suggests that physicians often do not fully understand their patients' preferences about treatment decisions, which can lead to silent (or preference) misdiagnosis (Mulley et al., 2012; Harrison et al., 2017). Knowledge about patient and physician preferences is also important because it helps to promote an informed dialogue between patients and their healthcare professional (Mühlbacher & Juhnke, 2013; Agarwal et al., 2015).

To provide insights on patient preferences, there has been a notable increase in patientcentered research in the last two decades (Oates et al., 2000; October et al., 2016). Among other methods used to elicit preferences, discrete choice experiments (DCE) have been used increasingly in healthcare and in health economics research (Clark et al., 2014; Adams et al., 2015). A DCE is an attribute-based survey method commonly used to elicit preferences for healthcare services or technologies. DCEs are based on Lancaster's (1966) theory for measuring the utility of distinctive services of interest by presenting research participants with samples of unique hypothetical scenarios from which they are asked to choose the one they prefer. By asking participants to answer several choice questions within a single survey, it is possible to estimate what characteristics of the services influence participants' decisions and to evaluate the relative importance they allocate to these characteristics (Mangham et al., 2008). Health researchers have been applying DCEs to direct evaluation of various policy-relevant characteristics (attributes) of healthcare services, to gauge the uptake or demand forecasting and to understand the roots of patient satisfaction and compliance to treatment (Ryan et al., 2007). This attribute-based survey method has been shown to be of particular value when estimating the relevance and acceptability of novel medical tools and treatments prior to their clinical implementation, thus averting prospective barriers to clinical use (Mandeville et al., 2014). By providing systematic information on healthcare users' preference, DCEs can also be used to inspire and guide future medical innovations.

For the last 15 years, coronary artery disease (CAD) has remained the leading cause of death globally (WHO, 2016). To identify and diagnose this important disease, the use of noninvasive cardiovascular imaging tests has risen dramatically over the last decade. Technological advances have allowed for the development of innovative imaging protocols for the diagnosis of CAD (Ladapo et al., 2014; Mordi et al., 2017). Considering the importance of managed care, the cost-effectiveness of medical interventions has come into sharper focus in medical decisionmaking, and the decision to choose a test over another has primarily been made by incorporating clinical data, costs, and other tests' strengths and limitations (Thom et al., 2014). With the growing number of alternative imaging techniques and comparative effectiveness, there have been reports of a need for guidance on the benefits, costs, and place of these different techniques in the diagnostic pathway (Fihn et al. 2012). The benefits of patient-centered care (Oates et al., 2000) have encouraged the American Heart Association (AHA) and the American College of Cardiology (ACC) to document the importance of patient-oriented research to guide clinical decision-making. Nonetheless, most of the time and effort have been spent on technological breakthroughs, while little attention has been devoted to patients' satisfaction (van Waardhuizen et al., 2016). Recognizing this gap in literature, guidelines for the diagnosis and management of patients with stable ischemic heart disease reported on the need for preference studies to help inform referring physicians about what is an acceptable balance between the underdiagnosis and overdiagnosis of CAD (Fihn et al. 2012; Nishimura et al., 2014; Mancini et al., 2014).

To our knowledge, no research has examined patient and physician preferences for noninvasive cardiovascular imaging modalities and tests for diagnosing CAD. As mentioned previously, when assessing users' preferences in healthcare, DCEs have become a commonly used instrument (de Bekker-Grob, 2012; Luyten et al., 2015). Therefore, a cross-sectional DCE study examining and comparing the preference of 1) patients who were most likely to undergo imaging to characterize coronary stenosis, and 2) physicians who were most likely to order a cardiac imaging test for their patient, toward current cardiovascular imaging tests and modalities was conducted.

1.2. Objectives

Placing value in a patient-centered approach to medicine, the primary objective of this study was to inform healthcare professionals and policy-makers by contributing to the understanding of patient and physician preferences in relation to the choice of advanced non-invasive cardiovascular tests and imaging modalities used for diagnosing coronary heart disease. To achieve this, current advanced non-invasive cardiovascular imaging tests for diagnosing CAD have been described in terms of their main differentiating attributes (costs, risks and side effects, type of procedures, diagnostic accuracy, type of scanner and test duration).

1.2.1. Secondary Objectives

Secondary objectives have been used to support the primary objective of this study. Thus, the secondary objectives of this study were 1) to understand which cardiovascular imaging test attributes, relative to each other, are most important to patients and to physicians and likely to influence their decision-making, 2) to quantify the utilities and trade-offs of imaging alternatives from the perspective of patients and physicians, 3) to appraise the concordance and discordance between patients' and physicians' preferences for cardiovascular imaging tests, and 4) to estimate the shares of preferences toward current non-invasive cardiovascular imaging tests for diagnosing CAD.

2. LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1. CARDIOVASCULAR IMAGING

Coronary artery disease is the single most common cause of death globally and is responsible for nearly 1 in every 5 deaths in developed countries (Mozaffarian et al., 2016; World Health Organization, 2016). In Canada, cardiovascular diseases account for nearly a third of crude mortality rates, and over half of these are caused by CAD (Statistics Canada, 2017). Recognizing the social and financial burden associated with CAD, continued technological developments in cardiovascular imaging have offered improved screening practices, with noticeable improvements in diagnosis and outcome for patients (Tilkemeier et al., 2016; Ayerbe et al., 2016). In Canada, the advances in medical imaging and the use of advanced imaging techniques have greatly contributed to improving the trends in cardiovascular mortality (Blais & Rochette, 2015). Patients with typical cardiac symptoms such as chest pain, shortness of breath, and numbress in the arm are most likely to be screened for CAD (Rashid et al., 2014). The non-invasive assessment of CAD is typically performed through stress testing techniques, with or without using cardiac imaging. Stress testing has been used since the late 1920s as a non-invasive way to assess for exercise-induced myocardial ischemia (Master & Oppenheimer, 1929). Such approaches involve provoking a controlled cardiovascular stress response, which can be induced by exercise, pharmacologic agents, or, more recently, breathing maneuvers. While vasodilatory agents modify blood flow without significantly affecting myocardial workload, exercise increases myocardial oxygen demand that may not be met in the presence of coronary artery stenosis. At rest, blood perfusion may be sufficient to meet myocardial demand, but stress testing allows to assess the mismatch between blood demand and blood supply. If the associated stenosis is severe, this results in myocardial ischemia and subsequently, typical cardiac symptoms (Al-Mallah et al., 2016). When combined with cardiovascular imaging, stress testing enables health professionals to visualize the heart and evaluate heart conditions. This medical practice allows physicians to rule out or validate evidence of heart diseases such CAD and provide early, effective treatments for patients.

A variety of imaging methods and modalities are used to assess CAD. Each technique has advantages and helps physicians understand how best to treat various aspects of heart diseases. Each technique also bears limitations, which may discourage its use in clinical practice. While the worldwide gold standard for diagnostic assessments of CAD is performed through anatomical or functional invasive methods with coronary angiography, these invasive procedures are costly and carry important risks for procedural complications (Tavakol et al, 2012). Thus, clinical guidelines and cost-effectiveness studies have encouraged the use of non-invasive imaging techniques to examine physiological signs of CAD to prevent unnecessary the use of invasive coronary angiography (ICA) procedures (Mancini et al., 2014; Campbell et al., 2014). Non-invasive cardiovascular imaging allows examining physiological signs of cardiovascular disease while preventing unnecessary invasive procedures (Kristensen et al., 2014). In many cases, non-invasive tests can be used to screen patients who may need to undergo further invasive treatments such as coronary artery bypass surgery or percutaneous coronary interventions. Most common advanced cardiovascular diagnostic tests used for diagnosing CAD are performed using medical ultrasound, nuclear medicine, computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging (figure 1) (Ladapo et al., 2014; Mordi et al., 2017; Siontis et al., 2018).



Figure 1. Advanced non-invasive cardiovascular imaging modalities for the diagnosis of CAD.

2.1.1. Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance

Cardiovascular magnetic resonance (CMR) is a medical imaging technique that makes use of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) to form detailed images of the heart (Botnar & Makowski, 2014). An MRI is a scanner in which a superconducting magnet produces a powerful external magnetic field of typically between 1.5 and 3 Tesla. This magnetic field is not completely uniform and contains small variations in field strength depending on the position within the magnetic field. These variations allow the position of nuclei in hydrogen atoms to be mapped. Electromagnetic energy is transmitted from a coil to the nuclei at a specific resonant frequency to excite them to a higher energy state. The net magnetic moment in this higher energy state moves out of the direction of an external magnetic field. As this surplus of energy decays back to a lower energy state, this energy is released as an electromagnetic wave, which is detected by an aerial or body coil. Having different magnetic pulses offers the possibility to perform a variety of images with different structures of the body. The measured frequency is contingent to the local field strength to allow the intensity and spatial location of the wave to be mapped. Because different types of tissues return to their lower energy states at different rates, they can easily be differentiated. The received signal is then reconstructed using a complex mathematical algorithm and powerful computing to give an MRI image (Heatlie & Pointon, 2004). Major manufactures have developed simple automated user interfaces to compensate for the complexity of the technique. In combination with software companies who simplify the analysis, MRI is increasingly becoming an automated process that provides advanced data (Bertrand et al., 2017). Depending on the position of the patient within the scanner and the technologist's commands, different tissues and organs can be imaged. Figure 2 displays an image of a typical MRI scanner.



Figure 2. MRI scanner from starsappeal.org.

The common advantages of CMR include the use of non-ionizing radiation, it is considered as the gold standard for the non-invasive assessment of ventricle mass and function, it can assess the heart in any plane, and it offers viability assessment and the evaluation of valves and extracardiac structures. Limitations associated with CMR include its high costs, limited expertise, cannot be performed in patients with claustrophobia or renal impairment, image quality may be degraded by arrhythmia/tachycardia, and it commonly involves a relatively lengthy examination duration (Mordi et al., 2017; Danad et al., 2017).

2.1.1.1. Stress Perfusion CMR

In CMR imaging procedures, patients are typically asked to lie down within a scanner which surrounds most of their body while images are acquired. To examine CAD, the most common technique involves a pharmacological procedure in which a vasodilator agent is injected intravenously to trigger a response in the coronary perfusion beds, which, when compared to a baseline scan, may identify areas of impaired perfusion within the myocardium. Vasodilator agents commonly used in clinical settings include non-selective, such as adenosine, and selective adenosine agonists, such as dobutamine (Zoghbi & Iskandrian, 2012). Adenosine is a common ribonucleoside comprised of adenine bound to ribose, with vasodilatory, antiarrhythmic and analgesic activities frequently used in CMR clinical settings (Costa & Biaggioni, 1998). Its phosphorylated forms play roles in cellular energy transfer, signal transduction and the synthesis of RNA. This drug was initially used as an antiarrhythmic agent, to treat several forms of supraventricular tachycardia that do not improve with standard vagal stimulation (AHSF, 2017). adenosine can also be used as a metabolic drug endogenously released during hypoxia to acts as a vasodilator in the microvasculature (Pijls & De Bruyne, 2013). When injected as pharmacological agent during CMR, Adenosine's mechanism causes a blocking of calcium channels and an impediment to smooth muscle contraction which induces a stress response. Usual these stress tests in CMR require intravenous doses of adenosine as high as 140 micrograms/kg/min over 4 to 5 minutes, which consequently provoke an arterial pressure decrease of 6 +/- 7 mm Hg, and heart rate increase of 24 +/- 14 beats/minutes (Wilson et al., 1990).

With respect to its clinical use for diagnostic purposes, adenosine and its agonists have limitations: While generally considered safe, patients report side effects such as transient chest pain, irregular heartbeat, dizziness, flushing, and breathing difficulties in 90% of cases, in addition to putting patients to chance of serious complications such as heart attack, and recently the US food and drug administration released a warning due to adenosine as a rare (0.1%), but serious risk for complications such as heart attack or death (FDA, 2014). These danger warnings also included acute oral noxiousness, its germ cell mutagenicity, and its reproductive toxicity (IMS, 2010;

DailyMed, 2011). Adenosine infusion can cause arrhythmia and thus the presence of a trained health professional during infusion is required. It is contraindicated in patients with second or third degree AV block and sinus node disease, and should also be avoided in patients with known obstructive lung disease. Furthermore, the short half-life and variable response to adenosine may make it difficult to verify that an adequate level of adenosine is reached in the coronary vasculature, especially in patients with low cardiac output where the long transit time between the peripheral injection site and the myocardium may lead to its inactivation. Importantly, the use of adenosine adds significant costs to the diagnostic procedure. In Canada, a single pharmacological dose costs over \$100 per patient and, as mentioned, to prevent resulting arrhythmia or bronchospasm, clinical practice requires a trained physician to be present during the agent's administration, which carries important costs (Iglehart, 2009).

2.1.1.2. Breathing Maneuver-Enhanced CMR

Previous research has shown that breathing manoeuvers, i.e. hyperventilation and long breath-holds, can elicit significant changes of cerebral and coronary perfusion, largely induced by the vasodilatory effects of blood carbon dioxide, which increases with apnea and decreases with hyperventilation (Guensch et al., 2013). While most imaging methods do not have sufficient temporal or spatial resolution to monitor these changes, breathing-induced changes of myocardial oxygenation by oxygenation-sensitive cardiac magnetic resonance (breathing maneuverenhanced/b-CMR) allows for monitoring changes of myocardial oxygenation, and represents an alternative to adenosine infusion (Kramer et al., 2013). In both an animal model and healthy volunteers, it has recently been shown that b-CMR can also track changes of myocardial oxygenation during breathing maneuvers (Guensch et al., 2013; Fischer et al., 2016; Fischer et al., 2018) which could be induced by long breath-holds and hyperventilation. As the majority of myocardial functional imaging is performed to detect inducible ischemia, oxygenation-sensitive imaging is a direct marker for assessing myocardial oxygenation (El Aidi et al., 2014). This is an important feature because it offers a clearer picture about whether myocardial oxygenation is compromised or not, independently of changes in blood supply. Prior to its first application for cardiac imaging about 15 years ago, OS sequences were used in brain imaging (Ogawa et al., 1990;

Ogawa et al., 1990). Since the early 1990's, numerous studies have assessed the utility of the technique with numerous animal and human reviews describing the developing clinical applications (Matthews, 2006; Friedrich & Karamitsos, 2013). In order to detect myocardial oxygenation and accurately localize perfusion deficits with b-CMR, pharmacological agents such as adenosine are widely used because they can induce a vasoactive response. The stimulation caused by these agents can create hyperemia for the assessment of the myocardial oxygenation reserve, which increases measurement precision and sensitivity (Guensch et al., 2014). However, these pharmacological techniques are very costly, require the physical presence of a cardiologist, and may produce discomfort and cause unpleasant side effects (Polad & Wilson, 2002; Fischer et al., 2016). Early research has shown it is now possible to replace these pharmacological agents with breathing maneuvers (Guensch et al., 2013; Friedrich & Karamitsos, 2013; Fischer et al., 2016; Fisher et al., 2018). Breathing maneuvers involving a period of hyperventilation followed by a long breath-hold leads to coronary vasodilatation and therefore to a change of myocardial oxygenation that is detected by b-CMR (Klocke & Rahn, 1959; Parkes, 2006; Guensch et al., 2013). In both the heart and brain a variety of breathing patterns have been assessed. One of the disadvantages of CMR though, it the majority of images need to be obtained in a breath-hold, thus the breathing maneuvers must remain prompt and feasible to be completed within a breath-hold,. Thus, Guensch (2014) and Fischer (2015) assessed different combinations of breathing maneuvers in healthy participants. Their results showed that combined maneuvers of hyperventilation, which leads to vasoconstriction, and breath-hold, which leads to vasodilatation, created a greater range of vasomotion and had the strongest impact on the heart (Parkes et al., 2006; Fischer et al., 2016). The b-CMR technique is currently being tested further in clinical research. In order to ensure appropriate cooperation, research participants typically undergo a brief training on breathing maneuvers. The breathing procedure goes as follow: 1) the participant breathes at a normal rate and makes an end-expiration breath-hold of 3 to 10 seconds, 2) the participant hyperventilates for 60 seconds breathing at a deep and rapid pace in sync with the clicks of a 60-beats/minute metronome, and 3) at 60s into the hyperventilation the participant is instructed to take one breath after which they conduct an end-expiration breath-hold that is maintained for as long as comfortable. CMR images are acquired continuously before hyperventilation and throughout the breath-hold until patients resume regular chest movement indicating the end of the breath-hold. The response is calculated by the percent change in signal intensity between the baseline image

prior to hyperventilation and the first image of the breath-hold (Fischer et al., 2016; Bertrand et al., 2017). The complete b-CMR protocol is typically completed within 30 minutes.

Although the breathing manoeuvers technique is relatively recent and has not been implemented in clinical settings, it shows promising benefits in the diagnostic workup of CAD. Recent research has shown that patients who performed breathing manoeuvers in CMR reported mild side effects such as brief tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth, which disappeared after the manoeuvers and normal breathing recommenced. By reducing the examination time, avoiding the costs associated with the price of pharmacological agents and the mandatory presence of a trained health professional, the breathing manoeuver technique presents a safe, simple, and cost-effective alternative that does not require any injections and gives control to the participant thus presenting a possible improvement to the patient experience (Fischer et al., 2018).

2.1.2. Medical Ultrasound

Medical ultrasound is a diagnostic imaging technique based on the application of ultrasound that makes use of sound waves with high frequencies to visualize organs in the body. The sound frequencies in ultrasound medical devices operate with frequencies of 2 megahertz and higher. The wavelength used will depend on the acoustic impedances of different body tissues and organs that are examined. For example, heart tissues have an acoustic impedance of 1.64 gigarayls while bone tissues have an acoustic impedance of up to 7.8 gigarayls, which require higher frequencies. This technique has been used in clinical settings since the late 1970s and has become routinely used in the diagnosis, management, and follow-up of patients with any suspected or known heart diseases. It is one of the most widely used cardiovascular tests in diagnostic cardiology and can provide a range of useful information, including the dimensions of the heart, its pumping capacity, and a description of tissue damage (Azhari, 2010). A cardiac ultrasound can also be used to provide health professional with various estimates of the heart function, such as a calculation of the cardiac output, diastolic function and ejection fraction. Figure 3 displays an image of a typical ultrasound device.



Figure 3. Ultrasound device from news-medical.net.

Overall, medical ultrasound does not include ionizing radiation, include extensive longterm data, are relatively fast to perform, offers information on LV function and valves, and can easily be assessed using different types of procedures such as exercise and pharmacological agents. However, exercise is limited by patient's physical capacity, despite the use of contrast, image quality remains suboptimal, and often results in false positives (Mordi et al., 2017; Danad et al., 2017). In addition, ultrasounds do provide information about tissue characterization, and it is limited primarily to functional and anatomical assessments. The diagnostic accuracy for identifying CAD using ultrasound involves a 69% sensitivity and an 84% specificity (Takx et al., 2015).

2.1.2.1. Exercise Stress Test

The most common type of heart ultrasound for diagnosing CAD is referred as a stress echocardiogram. This technique examines and compares the patient's heart function at rest and in action (at stress). The patient's heart at rest is evaluated with an echocardiogram at the beginning of the appointment and the patient is then required to undergo a standard treadmill test, where the speed and inclination of the treadmill are gradually increased. At each interval, the physician is attentive to any changes in the patient's symptoms such as chest pain or shortness of breath. The patient remains on the treadmill until the physician indicates test termination, usually when the patient becomes symptomatic or reaches a target heart rate. The patient then quickly returns to the examination table and receives another echocardiogram for the physician to evaluate their heart at stress. The changes between the heart at rest and at stress are then compared to estimate the extent of CAD (Silva et al., 2015; Lancellotti et al., 2017).

2.1.2.2. Pharmacologically Induced Stress Test

For patients who are unable to exercise, pharmacological agents similar to those used in CMR can be used as alternatives to measure physiological signs of cardiovascular effort. These drugs elicit an increase of cardiac output and a subsequent rise in myocardial oxygenation demand, similar to that resulting from exercise (Liu et al., 2016; Thomas et al., 2017). Vasodilators do not apply physical cardiac stress but rather expose a regional lack of vasodilatory capacity, leading to relative differences in myocardial perfusion (Karnabi & Hendel, 2017). For example, through specific activation of the A2A receptor, agents like adenosine may induce direct coronary arteriolar vasodilation, which may result in an increase in myocardial blood flow in patients. This leads to an attenuated hyperemic response in myocardial regions supplied by stenotic coronary arteries. Therefore, depending on the extent of CAD, a relative flow heterogeneity is induced resembling that following stress induced by physical activity (Gibbons et al., 2002). In both the exercise and pharmacological techniques patients are exposed side effects such as transient chest pain, irregular heartbeat, dizziness, flushing, and breathing difficulties, in addition to being exposed to a 0.1% (1 in 1,000) risk of serious complications such as heart attack.

2.1.3. Computed Tomography Angiography

Computed tomography (CT) imaging is based on the variable absorption of x-rays by different tissues. In contrast to conventional x-ray imaging, CT provides a different form of imaging known as cross-sectional imaging that involves a complex range of images of the

anatomy. Similar to CMR, CT requires the use of a motorized table and a scanner in which the patient lies down to acquire images of the body. As the patient passes through the scanner, a source of x-rays rotates around the inside of a circular opening which produces a thin beam of radiation used to irradiate a section of the body. A typical examination requires several phases that are each made up of 10 to 50 rotations of the x-ray tube around the patient in coordination with the motorized table moving through the scanner. The patient then receives an injection of a contrast agent to facilitate visualization of the vascular structure while detectors record the section of the body being irradiated (Hsieh, 2009). By compiling the images of different sections made during one complete rotation, data are sent to a computer to construct a cross-sectional image of the internal organs and tissues examined.

Coronary CT angiography (CTA) is a non-invasive imaging technique using CT principles and primarily used for imaging of the coronary arteries and to define the presence or absence of CAD. Unlike other non-invasive tests, CTA does not require rest and stress procedures to diagnose CAD. Instead, CTA provides a detailed examination of fatty and calcium deposits and narrowing in the coronary arteries. However, this imaging technique carries potential risks due to exposure to ionizing radiation (Halpern, 2010). When imaging coronary arteries, a variety of complex postprocessing techniques are used for reconstruction following image acquisition. This is mainly due to the adjustments or gating performed to compensate for cardiac motion which affects image quality. Because of this need for gating, radiation exposure from this procedure can be significant. A single CTA can expose patients to a radiation dose equivalent to having over 150 chest x-rays (Hausleiter et al., 2009). The increase in use throughout the last decade of this procedure has raised concern among physicians and patients about the potentially harmful effects of radiation exposure from cardiac CTA (Douglas et al., 2006; Einstein et al., 2014). Therapeutic doses of radiation are known to induce a complex network of signal transduction pathways that affect gene expression and protein structure (Marchetti et al., 2006), which may lead to programmed cell death, cell cycle arrest or progression, and deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) repair to minimize the risk of mutagenesis. Whether similar damages and an activation of these biological pathways are caused by radiation doses from medical imaging tests is less certain and the long-term effects of radiation exposition due to medical imaging remain unclear (uz Zaman et al., 2016). It was reported that patients undergoing cardiac CTA have evidence of DNA damage in T lymphocytes, which may be

associated with cell death, and interfere in the activation of genes involved in cell repair and apoptosis (Nguyen et al., 2015). Literature shows that CTA has a moderate to high diagnostic accuracy (Neglia et al., 2015; Lee et al., 2015; Balfour et al., 2017). CTA does not involve a vasoactive agent inducing a stress response, but it requires the injection of radioactive pharmaceutical material (Clark & Gunn, 2017). Figure 4 displays an image of a typical CT scanner.



Figure 4. CT scanner from insidertradings.org.

In sum, CTA provides precise anatomical detail, it is particularly useful as a rule-out test due to high sensitivity and low false-negative rate, and it offers information on function and valves it is readily available on most modern CT scanners. Nonetheless, this modality involves exposure to ionizing radiation, does not provide ventricular functional assessment unless retrospective gating is used with a consequent increase in radiation dose, image quality is very dependent on optimization of patient factors (heart rate/rhythm, breath holding), and musts be used with caution in patients with renal impairment (Mordi et al., 2017; Danad et al., 2017).

2.1.4. Nuclear Imaging

Like CTA and CMR, nuclear imaging techniques involve the use of a scanner, and requires patients to be injected with radiopharmaceuticals that emit gamma rays in a targeted part of the body. The scanner detects radiopharmaceuticals using a gamma camera while the patient lays in the scanner, which allows seeing the inside of the body without requiring invasive procedures. Like CTA, patients undergoing nuclear imaging are exposed to doses of radiation, but unlike in CTA, which sends radiations through the body, nuclear imaging uses radiations in radiopharmaceuticals within the body. This is useful to determine the cause of a medical problem based on the organ's molecular function, whereas other diagnostic tests determine the presence of disease based on physiology or anatomy. Radiopharmaceuticals carry small amounts of radioactivity and are normally broken down by kidneys within 24 to 72 hours (Webb & Kagadis, 2003). Figure 5 displays an image of a typical nuclear imaging scanner.



Figure 5. Nuclear imaging scanner from frhg.org.

Generally, advantages of nuclear imaging tests include extensive long-term prognostic data, offers functional information, and has potential to provide anatomical information in addition to functional ischemia assessment. However, it requires exposure to ionizing radiation, involves difficulty in the assessment of balanced ischemia, and includes chances of false positives in patients with left bundle branch block due to partial volume effects (Mordi et al., 2017; Danad et al., 2017).

2.1.4.1. Positron Emission Tomography

A positron emission tomography (PET) scan is a nuclear medicine imaging test that a uses a radiopharmaceutical made up of a radioactive isotope attached to a radioactive sugar, usually glucose, water or ammonia, to create images of body function and metabolism. This allows a precise evaluation of the biological function of cells and organs. In cardiovascular imaging, the radiopharmaceutical (usually rubidium-82 or ammonia-13) concentrates in the myocardial tissues and is detected by the PET scanner. Patterns of radioactivity from the radiopharmaceutical are then pick up by detectors and processed by a computer to produce 3-dimensional color images of the area being scanned (Saha, 2015). PET myocardial perfusion imaging scans can be used to diagnose CAD by differentiating healthy and affected areas of the myocardium. By tracking radiopharmaceuticals in myocardial tissues, the PET scan shows whether blood flow is reduced due to narrowed arteries. Compared to other cardiovascular imaging procedures PET scans are lengthy and expensive. Complete PET myocardial perfusion imaging exams last about an hour and may cost approximately 2 000 Canadian dollars (Martinuk & Meyer, 2013). Similar to other stress tests, images need to be taken at rest and at stress. However, in PET imaging, both sets of images require separate injections of radiopharmaceuticals, in addition to the vasodilator agents used to simulate exercise. As previously described, these radiopharmaceuticals and vasodilator agents may carry important risks and side effects. Literature showed that PET myocardial perfusion imaging has high diagnostic accuracy (Neglia et al., 2015; Balfour et al., 2017).

2.1.4.2. Single Photon Emission Computed Tomography

A cardiovascular single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) is a non-invasive nuclear imaging test of the heart also used to diagnose CAD. Like PET scans, SPECT myocardial perfusion imaging scans track radiopharmaceuticals (usually technetium-99m or thallium-201) in the myocardium to measure blood flow and the narrowing of coronary arteries. SPECT examinations are very lengthy (often over an hour), but SPECT scanners are less expensive than PET scanners. Typical SPECT myocardial perfusion examinations are relatively not costly (Lee et al., 2015). SPECT typically has more artifacts and lower image quality than PET, and the diagnostic accuracy of SPECT is therefore usually lower than PET. Literature has shown that SPECT MPI has a relatively low diagnostic accuracy (Neglia et al., 2015; Takx et al., 2015).

In sum, medical ultrasound, nuclear medicine, computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging have been described as common cardiovascular imaging modalities used for diagnosing CAD in cardiac patients (Ladapo et al., 2014; Mordi et al., 2017; Siontis et al., 2018). Within each modality, different tests are available and present characteristics with their own strengths and limitations. Ordering these clinical imaging tests is a complex process that requires professional regulations.

2.1.5. Ordering Cardiovascular Diagnostic Imaging Tests

In healthcare, physicians are responsible for determining likely health-related diagnoses. They perform comprehensive physical examinations and use necessary medical tools to allow them to make evidence-based observations and diagnoses for both acute and chronic conditions. Diagnosis is an important part of a physician's expertise in medical practice and is based on detailed assessment training and skills. It is a core cognitive and medical competency, based on knowledge, experience, and judgment. For patients reporting acute or chronic cardiovascular symptoms such as chest pain, irregular heartbeats, shortness of breath and fatigue, physicians will likely suspect the presence of heart disease such as CAD (Hendel et al., 2006). Ordering a cardiovascular imaging test for these patients will offer detailed anatomical, molecular or physiological information that will typically allow physicians to make a diagnosis. This diagnosis will be used to choose a treatment or medical workup that will maximize the health prognosis and quality of life of patients. In Canada, family physicians and cardiologists are most often responsible for ordering cardiovascular imaging tests for patients with suspected CAD (Health Council of Canada, 2010).

2.1.5.1. Family Medicine and Diagnostic Imaging

Family physicians are typically considered as primary caregivers and often constitute the first point of contact for patients seeking healthcare (Allan, 2016). In Canada, they play a central

role in the diagnostic of diseases and management of public resources, which has effects not only on patients but also on the entire healthcare system (McMurchy, 2009). Because of their decisionmaking authority, they are considered as the gatekeepers of healthcare, ensuring the appropriate transition of patients to health services (Canadian Medical Residency Guide, 2011). With the increases in investments for diagnostic imaging in Canada and the improved availability of screening tools, family physicians have been taking on a larger role in ordering cardiovascular diagnostic tests (Health Council of Canada, 2010). This may be explained because they more frequently follow aging patients with chronic diseases such as diabetes, hypertension and other chronic cardiovascular conditions. Concurrently, they are encouraged to contribute to public policies by making appropriate use of public resources and support cost containment (Allan, 2016).

In sum, family physicians are expected to ensure that patients receive quality care in a timely manner and to reduce unnecessary costs to the health care system (Health Council of Canada, 2010). They play an important role in ordering diagnostic imaging while having to make appropriate decisions regarding the use of diagnostic tests.

2.1.5.2. Cardiology and Diagnostic Imaging

Cardiologists are medical specialists in the field of cardiology and in the diagnosis and management of all aspects of cardiovascular disease. They usually focus on the prevention, diagnosis, and management of disorders of the cardiovascular system. Because of their specialization, many family physicians refer their patients with suspected heart conditions to cardiologists. Cardiologists can follow any patients with suspected or diagnosed cardiovascular diseases. Part of their specialization includes an extensive training in choosing appropriate imaging methods for diagnosing cardiovascular disease and decide upon the recommended treatment options. Although family physicians generally constitute the first line of health care for cardiac patients, they often refer their patients with mild to severe cardiovascular conditions to cardiologists to ensure expert and advanced cardiac interventions. Although cardiologists have developed an expertise in the diagnosis and management of heart conditions, they are encouraged to comply with clinical recommendations and to consider appropriate use criteria.

2.1.6. Appropriate Use Criteria

Important concerns about overuse of invasive diagnostic imaging techniques and subsequent implications for patient safety have repeatedly been expressed (Friedrich & Karamitsos, 2013). Expenditures in healthcare related to invasive imaging are increasing dramatically, especially in the field of cardiovascular disease (Health Council of Canada, 2010). To assess the extent of coronary stenosis, diagnostic cardiac catheterization performed with invasive coronary angiography (ICA) is currently widely used as gold standard for diagnosing CAD. As mentioned previously, due to the high-costs and the risks for acute surgical complications associated with ICA, the concerns raised by the overuse of this invasive surgical diagnostic method affected its sustainability (Karamitsos et al., 2009). In this context, complementary methods were implemented to assess and monitor the appropriateness of the usage of invasive imaging practices with an emphasis on making a more realistic use of healthcare resources. As such, the development of appropriate use criteria (AUC) has been globally implemented in public clinical settings (Belardinelli et al., 1989). For diagnostic characterization using ICA, AUC are thus used for measuring the appropriateness of surgical procedures. These methods commonly involve a panel process that used assessments of benefits versus risks to rate all potential indications for a procedure as appropriate, uncertain, or inappropriate. AUC are currently at the heart of highquality care and have been important in healthcare research (Guensch et al., 2013). For a surgical intervention to be justified, defining it as appropriate or not appropriate has been reported to offer insights about its potential benefits and harm (Belardinelli et al., 1989). Figure 6 displays an example of multimodality appropriate use criteria for the detection and risk assessment of stable ischemic heart disease in symptomatic cardiac patients extracted from Wolk and colleagues (2013).

Indication Text		Exercise ECG	Stress RNI	Stress Echo	Stress CMR	Calcium Scoring	CCTA	Invasive Coronary Angiography
1.	 Low pre-test probability of CAD ECG interpretable AND able to exercise 	A	R	м	R	R	R	R
2.	Low pre-test probability of CAD ECG uninterpretable OR unable to exercise		A	A	м	R	м	R
3.	 Intermediate pre-test probability of CAD ECG interpretable AND able to exercise 	A	A	A	м	R	м	R
4.	Intermediate pre-test probability of CAD ECG uninterpretable OR unable to exercise		A	A	A	R	A	М
5.	High pre-test probability of CAD ECG interpretable AND able to exercise	M	A	A	A	R	M	A
6.	High pre-test probability of CAD ECG uninterpretable OR unable to exercise		A	A	A	R	M	A

Appropriate Use Key: A = Appropriate; M = May Be Appropriate; R = Rarely Appropriate.

A = Appropriate; CAD = coronary artery disease; CCTA = coronary computed tomography angiography; CMR = cardiac magnetic resonance; ECG = electrocardiogram; Echo = echocardiography; M = May Be Appropriate; R = Rarely Appropriate; RNI = radionuclide imaging.

In most instances, the previously described non-invasive cardiovascular imaging techniques are used as safer diagnostic tests to screen patients for further treatments, including ICA. Evidence of the AUC for validating this approach has been supported academically, and the use of AUC for guiding ICA and subsequent revascularization has been associated with a reduction in mortality (Biaggioni et al., 1991). However, interventional cardiology guidelines and AUC for coronary revascularization exclude considerations related to patient preference. Rather, physicians typically choose evidence-based treatment strategies for their patients, without engaging in a discussion about what would be the best alternative for them. Current AUC do not account for personal contexts and perspectives, and usually disregard the fundamental role of patient preference as to which treatment strategy should be taken (Kristensen et al., 2014). Recognizing this malpractice, guidelines for the diagnosis and management of patients with stable ischemic heart disease documented the importance patient-centered research to help inform referring physicians about treatment strategies that are preferred by patients (Fihn et al. 2012; Nishimura et al., 2014; Mancini et al., 2014).

2.2. PATIENT-CENTERED MEDICINE

Figure 6. Example of AUC in symptomatic cardiac patients from Work et al., (2013).

As expressed by Klein (2003): "A patient brings a unique context and perspective to medical decisions that the physician cannot emulate: the choices made will impact the patient forever" (p. 1).

The medical approach to human health has undergone several changes in the last century, and especially for what applies to the doctor-patient relationship (Kaba & Sooriakumaran, 2007). Potter & McKinlay (2005) defined this relationship between the patient and the doctor as a system of communication and a rapport of ethics surrounding the treatment process, in which each part of the dyad has a significant and distinctive role. Historically, medicine has been largely centered on efficiency, outcomes, and physicians, but more recently, patients' perspectives have been increasingly considered for clinical decision-making. In the patient-centered approach to medicine, important considerations are given to patient preference (Baker, 2001; Brodney et al., 2016). Involving patients' needs and wants to clinical decision-making is an approach that has long been reported to lead to higher quality of care and health outcomes (Frosh et Kaplan, 1999). In this context, healthcare reforms have repeatedly emphasized the need to account for patients' preferences when choosing treatments (Xu & Wells, 2016). This type of practice is now central and in accordance with the ethical principle of autonomy which indicates that healthcare providers are obliged to solicit and respect the patient's preferences about the choice of therapy (Kasper et al., 1992). A positive doctor-patient relationship is said to be fundamental to the practice of healthcare and is key for the delivery of successful identification of diagnoses and treatment of diseases (Côté & Leclère, 2000; Herbert, 2002).

2.2.1. Evolution of the Doctor-Patient Relationships

2.2.1.1. Paternal model of healthcare

As explained by Kaba and Sooriakumaran (2007), the relationship between the curer and the cured has undergone several distinctive transitions and phases throughout the last decades. They reported that, in the 1990s, the doctor-patient relationship was essentially one of a compliant

patient seeking help indubitably and silently from his doctor who gave him prescriptions and directives. Accordingly, patients did not actively participate in this one-way process to healthcare; from the figurative paternal figure (the doctor) to the passive patient. This paternal model if care was traditionally widely accepted as the doctor being the one that knew, and the one that possessed the skills to choose the appropriate treatments that were most likely to reestablish the patient's health. The paternal model of medicine was fundamentally asymmetrical and influenced the doctor-patient relationship in such a way that many started to question this model. Hence, the doctor-patient relationships became more balanced over the years, and more patients requested more control over the decisions regarding their medical workup, which became gradually more mutual.

The rise of the Internet and self-diagnosis has also been reported to influence this shift in medical paradigm. Akerkar and Bichile (2004) studied the impact of the rise of the Internet on the medical field. The author referred to the "e-patient revolution" to explain the increasing availability of online information pertaining to medicine and health. This implied that as patients did not always need to see a doctor face-to-face when in need of information and made them more autonomous. The author also argued that the accessible online information helped patients detecting their illness faster, making self-diagnoses, feeling more empowered, and moving from "blind trust" to "informed trust" in their doctor. Patients did not have to passively follow their physician's recommendations like they did in the paternal model of care and could be more easily be involved in the treatment process. Yet, it was also reported in this study that less reliability in treatments, more erroneous diagnoses, and less human interaction could result from online information and self-diagnoses. Similarly, Broom (2005) investigated the possible implications of Internet-informed patients on the doctor-patient relationship and health outcomes. The author reported that, in some cases, the awareness of the patient, rather than their ignorance, about the medical treatment process did not improve their condition.

2.2.1.2. Patient-centered model

Reviewing the 20th-century theoretical conceptions of the doctor-patient relationship, Potter and McKinlay (2005) argued that both, doctors and the patients need to be involved in the curative process of medicine in order to make it as effective as possible. These authors suggested that patients need to be more educated about how to use their time efficiently with their doctor and that physicians should improve their communication with patients to better educate them about their health. This approach favored a progression from the paternal model to a more mutuallybased relationship. Being increasingly aware of their patients' desires for a more supportive medical approach, physicians put more and more importance to their patients' perspective and preferences in the healing process (Beckman et al., 1994; Hahn et al., 1994; Candib & Ferguson, 2002). This more caring paradigm was labeled "patient-centered care" (PCC), implying that the patient's physical and psychological comfort was to be accounted for by a caring doctor while empowering patients to take on an active role in their own health (Reynolds, 2009). In this context, a report on the status of health care in the United States identified 6 characteristics of an effective healthcare system: The system should be 1) safe, 2) effective, 3) patient-centered, 4) timely, 5) efficient, and 6) equitable (Ross et al., 2001). PCC was thus described as "respectful of and responsive to individual patient preferences, needs, and values and ensures that patient values guide all clinical decisions" (p. 1328).

The importance of considering patients' perspectives and preferences in clinical decisions have long been reported (Brennan & Strombom, 1998; Arora & McHorney, 2000; Say & Thompson, 2003; Joosten et al., 2008). Figure 7 shows the eight principles of PCC as reported by Harvard Medical School, where respect for patients' preferences was placed at the top of the pyramid. Research has shown that PCC has distinctive benefits to the quality of treatment and to the doctor-patient relationship (Oates et al., 2000). When measuring the physiological effects of patients treated in positive environments in which the doctor-patient relationships were optimal, Adler (2002) reported patients had improved responses to their healthcare. He reported that patients treated in an empathic therapeutic context exhibited a correlation of indicators of autonomic activity, which signaled a positive physiological response. This was explained by the experience of feeling cared for in a relationship could reduce the secretion of cortisol in patients. A relaxed psychological and physical state could facilitate the effectiveness of the treatments during medical interventions. In addition, Ferguson and Candib (2002) studied how language and

cultural differences between patients and their doctors could influence communication in the doctor-patient relationship. In their literature review, they reported that such differences highly affected the quality of the communication because visible minorities and those who were not fluent in English were less likely to engage in empathic relationships with their physicians. These studies effectively showed that the quality of the relationship between physicians and their patient had an effect at the individual level that is not negligible.



Figure 7. Eight principles of PCC highlighted in research conducted by Harvard Medical School.

Speedling and Rose (1985) claimed that encouraging patients to take an active role and being more personally engaged in their own healthcare can considerably increase the subjective and objective effectiveness of medical treatments. In shared decision-making, both patients and physicians are involved in clinical decision-making, and the best available evidence regarding treatment options to derive personalized estimates of risks and benefits for each choice should be discussed. It involves a process of education and interactions with an aim to deliberate and reach consensus. This process has been shown to improve knowledge, reduce decisional conflict, and increased patient involvement in shared decision-making (Hess et al., 2015). Informed consent is another key aspect of shared decision-making. As specified by the American College of Cardiology (2015):
The underlying basis for the doctrine of informed consent is the patient's right to selfdetermination - the patient's right to make an informed choice on whether to choose or decline a medical procedure (p. 5).

Appropriate communication between the physician and the patient is thus required to practice appropriate informed consent, particularly as limited knowledge may restrict patients' ability to communicate confidently with physicians and thereby to engage in shared decision-making (Ha & Longnecker, 2010; van Empel et al., 2010). Patient and physician communication is a complex process, which is essential for high-quality care delivery and directly affecting patient satisfaction and adherence to treatment (Martin et al., 2005). A seminal study from Gafni and colleagues discussed two treatment decision-making models: "1) the physician as a perfect agent for the patient, and; 2) the informed treatment decision-making models. Authors argued that both models generally resulted in the same constructive outcomes. It has been shown to allow patients to uncover information essential for an accurate diagnosis of their problems, to enable physicians to have a better understanding of their patients' needs and, ultimately, to lead to better health outcomes (Kee et al. 2017). Considering these findings, modern medicine has focused on identifying means to improve patient and physician strategies for communicating diagnostic uncertainty (Cousin et al., 2013; Bhise et al., 2018).

2.2.1.2.1. From the Patient's Perspective

As patient-centered research emerged, researchers aimed to explain and measure factors influencing doctor-patient relationships from the patient's perspective (Stewart et al., 1979; Kaba & Sooriakumaran, 2006; Kearley & Freeman, 2001). Delbanco (1992) studied interactions between doctors and their patients and isolated recurrent themes to explain what constitutes a positive doctor-patient relationship: "1) respect for patient's values, preferences, and expressed needs; 2) communication and education; 3) coordination and integration of care; 4) physical comfort; 5) emotional support and alleviation of fears and anxieties; 6) involvement of family and

friends, and; 7) continuity and transition" (p. 16). By combining and reviewing each of these themes in the treatment process, authors emphasized the relationship between patients and their doctors could be strengthened. Similarly, a consensus statement developed by Makoul and representatives from medical education and professional organizations (2001) reported seven essential communication tasks: "1) build the doctor-patient relationship; 2) open the discussion; 3) gather information; 4) understand the patient's perspective; 5) share information; 6) reach agreement on problems and plans; and 7) provide closure" (p. 209). Beckman et al. (1994) used a descriptive series review of 67 lawsuits made by patients towards their doctors to examine the reasons explaining why patients were unhappy with their healthcare and suing. They reported that the relationship between the patients and their doctor played a central role in their decision for making a formal complaint. The main reasons justifying the lawsuits were found to be 1) deserting a patient; 2) devaluing a patient's view; 3) delivering information poorly, and; 4) failing to understand the patient's perspective. The authors concluded that accounting for patients' perspectives can improve the quality of the doctor-patient relationship, and thus prevent patient dissatisfaction and desire to sue their physician. Furthermore, Scott and Vick (2003) later examined what patients perceived to be the most important factors influencing their medical treatment satisfaction. Among several factors, patient satisfaction was most influenced by the quality of the communication between the doctor. More recently, researchers have focused on methods to facilitate doctor-patient communication (Epstein & Street, 2007; October et al., 2016; Fenton et al., 2017). Increasingly, clinicians' respect for patients has been subject to attention in the medical field. Physicians' recognition of the "unconditional value of patients as persons" has been associated with positive therapeutic outcomes (Beach et al., 2007; Flickinger et al., 2016). By endorsing this notion of respect, physicians would more likely consider patients' perspectives and preferences in aiming for improved clinical communication and decision-making (Tseng & Hicks, 2016).

2.2.1.2.2. From the Physician's Perspective

It was reported that patient satisfaction is an insufficient measure of the quality of the doctor-patient relationship and the views of physicians need to be considered as well (Speedling

and Rose, 1985). Using a quantitative approach, Kearley and Freeman (2001) studied the importance of the relationship between patients and general practitioners and showed that both groups rated the importance of having a positive doctor-patient relationship as "very valued". These results were especially true when applied to the cases of serious illness. Also reported from this study, patients were more likely to seek medical help when they perceived a more positive relationship with their doctor. However, more recent research has shown that physicians often underestimate the importance of patient-centeredness (van Empel et al., 2011). In 2003, Lings and colleagues published a qualitative study of the doctor-patient relationship in primary care reported three key factors in the doctor-patient relationships: 1) an asymmetry of perceptions on the two sides, 2) opposing the notion of a meeting of experts; the importance on both sides of 'liking'; and 3) the value set by both parties on development of trust. This study illustrated the complex and asymmetric nature of the doctor-patient partnership by showing that the lived experiences of patients and physicians differ but do not necessarily contradict each other. Being respected and feeling liked is also important to physicians, and can help in the development of trust in the doctorpatient relationship. May et al. (2004) investigated the ways in which the legitimacy of medical practices was organized in relation to chronic illness. They performed a comparative analysis of "1) the moral evaluation of the patient (and judgments about the legitimacy of symptom presentation); 2) the possibilities of disposal; and 3) doctors' empathic responses to the patient, in each of these clinical cases" (p. 61). They found that physicians would often modify their diagnosis and choice of treatment based on patients' social and psychological conditions, rather than operating only medical symptoms. To successfully follow a patient-centered approach to healthcare, physicians should make efforts to understand patients' current functioning and to be able to explain the prognosis and treatment options in a language that patients understand. Doing so in terms of their health status has been reported to improve the quality of communication and lay the foundation for shared decision-making (Epstein, R. M., & Street, R. L. (2011).

Research has demonstrated that physician and patient communication is critical to determine the best options considering patients' preferences (Kelley et al., 2014). Patient decision aids have even been developed to improve patient engagement in treatment and in screening decisions (Witteman et al., 2015; Stacey et al., 2017). Therefore, knowing that differentiated perceptions may reflect ineffective communication between the provider and the patient, it is

important to learn about factors that influence referring-physicians' preferences and decisionmaking (Mühlbacher & Nübling, 2011; Gunn et al., 2013). In addition, preference incompatibility in treatment decisions between patient and healthcare providers have been reported to lead to silent misdiagnosis, or preference misdiagnosis (Mulley et al., 2012). These findings show how the doctor-patient relationship in PCC can influence the choice of treatment, and consequently affect both the patients' and the doctors' perception of the healing process.

2.2.2. Patient-Centered Cardiovascular Imaging

Although this principle, in the setting of cardiovascular disease, has received only limited attention, the concept of shared decision-making is increasingly viewed as an approach to ensure patients remain involved in important decisions regarding their health. In cardiovascular imaging, reports of a lack of consideration to patient preference were common when ordering cardiovascular imaging tests (Spertus, 2008; Hess et al., 2012). In addition, Einstein and colleagues (2014) mentioned that:

Cardiac imaging procedures have come under increasing scrutiny as a result of high utilization volume, concerns over inappropriate use, a lack of adherence to quality control, and the potential of cancer risks attributable to ionizing radiation exposure (p. 1480).

Similarly, the ACC and the AHA have jointly reported the importance of considering issues related to patient preference to influence the choice of tests or imaging procedures, and committed to develop a patient-centered approach to cardiovascular care (ACCF, 2009; Nishimura et al., 2014). The ACC (2012) specifically published a health policy statement focusing on PCC in cardiovascular medicine. Responsible for developing and implementing health policy statement policies and procedures, the ACC Foundation Clinical Quality Committee recommended the development of this statement to document the College's official position on PCC. The writing committee included a broad range of specialists and health advocates, including experts in patient adherence and patient education. While recognizing that PCC involves a recognition and respect of one's circumstances and decisions in healthcare, they reported that patient involvement cannot

be successful without the providing them with appropriate information, including the existence of alternatives with their respective positive and negative attributes. They added that allowing patients with a chronic cardiovascular disease to get involved in their own health requires them to understand their disease and the status of their condition. Authors referred to studies to support their stand on this issue. For example, Schattner et al. (2006) reported that receiving more information from the physician and being involved in decisions regarding their health was highly desired by cardiac patients. It was also reported that a large majority of patients wish to be told of all possible adverse effects related to their possible treatment alternatives (Walsh et al., 2012). Furthermore, Wagner et al. (2005) proposed that patient involvement needs to be improved through self-management, education, collaborative goal-setting, and treatment planning.

Yet, evidence has suggested that most patients with chronic disease do not receive adequate clinical information to support self-management and that many physicians fail to educate patients on important elements of their treatment (McGlynn et al., 2003; Tarn et al., 2006). Very often, however, patient preference remains firmly based on the referring physician's opinion (Lang et al., 2013). The quality of a radiological intervention may not be measured by the satisfaction or preferences of the referring physicians, but radiology is responsible for offering a service to patients, who are most commonly referred from these physicians (usually general practitioners and cardiologists) (Harris et al., 2017). As such, appreciating the service clinicians feel they require for safe and effective treatment for their patients is part of providing this service (Lindsay et al. 2011; Jensen et al., 2016). A review of literature comparing physicians' judgment to patient preferences reported that referring physicians play a central role in the decision of medical intervention to be conducted (Mühlbacher & Juhnke, 2013). This highlights the need for the referring physician to be well versed in the selection of the most appropriate cardiac imaging tests based on knowledge of the strengths and limitations of the individual modalities while accounting for patient preferences.

To summarize, successful PCC is an important foundation for improving patients' satisfaction with healthcare. The healthcare system increasingly focuses on its ability to provide patients with the respect, attention, and evidence-based treatment following their needs and wants. Patient-centered medicine tends measures these outcomes by investing in shared decision-making

to support the investment of resources in aiming to optimize the outcomes that patients prefer and value most (Walsh et al., 2012; ACC, 2015). In cardiovascular imaging, adapting imaging practices to patients' preferences has been associated with improved imaging diagnostic and prognostic performance (DePuey et al., 2012). Specific patient-centered protocols have continuously been developed with an aim to improve patient satisfaction in cardiac testing procedures (Breen et al., 2009; Salimi et al., 2017). With the growing number of alternative imaging techniques and the comparative effectiveness, guidance on the benefits, costs, and place of these different techniques in the diagnostic pathway is needed. While most of the time and effort have been spent on technological breakthroughs, little attention has been devoted to patients' satisfaction (van Waardhuizen et al., 2016). In this context, the purpose of this to answer the following research question: What characteristics of advanced non-invasive cardiovascular imaging tests are most important for patients who are most likely to order a cardiac imaging test for their patient?

3. METHODOLOGY

3.1. STUDY DESIGN

This study utilized a cross-sectional discrete choice experiment (DCE) questionnaire (Watson et al., 2016). The focus of this research was to assess patients' and physicians' preferences for distinctive features of cardiac imaging modalities used for diagnosing coronary artery disease. DCE designs have previously demonstrated to be effective at determining the relative preference of and importance attributed to health-related procedures and interventions in patients and physicians (Harrison et al., 2017). With this design, the current study may guide imaging technology development and clinical decision-making (Lancsar et al., 2013; Clark et al., 2014; Mandeville et al., 2014).

Mangham et al., (2009) described a DCE as "a quantitative technique for eliciting individual preference [that allows] researchers to uncover how individuals value selected attributes of a program, product or service by asking them to state their choice over different hypothetical alternatives" (p. 113). A DCE is known to be a straightforward task that closely emulates a real-world decision. The DCE questionnaire requires participants to state their choice over sets of hypothetical alternatives, where each alternative is described by several characteristics, known as attributes, and responses are used to infer the value, or utility, placed on each attribute. In health literature, the health services attributes of scenarios may include factor such as price, efficacy, dosage, formulation and side effects (de Bekker-Grob et al., 2012). The extent to which an individual places utility to a health service is expected to vary as a function of the levels of the attributes presented. DCEs can, therefore, allow measuring the significance of the attributes that describe the service as well as the extent to which participants are willing to tradeoff between service attributes (Drummond et al., 2005).

This study carefully followed the International Society for Pharmacoeconomics and Outcomes Research (ISPOR) Guidelines for DCEs and conjoint analysis applications in health (Bridges et al., 2011; Johnson et al., 2013; Hauber et al., 2016). These Guidelines provide consensus-based recommendations for the different phases of a stated-preference study. The guidelines are displayed in Table 1 (Bridges et al., 2011).

Table 1

Checklist for Conjoint Analysis Applications in Healthcare.

1. Was a well-defined research question stated and is conjoint analysis an appropriate method for answering it?

1.1 Were a well-defined research question and a testable hypothesis articulated?

1.2 Was the study perspective described, and was the study placed in a particular decision-making or policy context?

1.3 What is the rationale for using conjoint analysis to answer the research question?

2. Was the choice of attributes and levels supported by evidence?

2.1 Was attribute identification supported by evidence (literature reviews, focus groups, or other scientific methods)?

2.2 Was attribute selection justified and consistent with theory?

2.3 Was level selection for each attribute justified by the evidence and consistent with the study perspective and hypothesis?

3. Was the construction of tasks appropriate?

- 3.1 Was the number of attributes in each conjoint task justified (that is, full or partial profile)?
- 3.2 Was the number of profiles in each conjoint task justified?
- 3.3 Was (should) an opt-out or a status-quo alternative (be) included?

4. Was the choice of experimental design justified and evaluated?

- 4.1 Was the choice of experimental design justified? Were alternative experimental designs considered?
- 4.2 Were the properties of the experimental design evaluated?
- 4.3 Was the number of conjoint tasks included in the data-collection instrument appropriate?

5. Were preferences elicited appropriately, given the research question?

5.1 Was there sufficient motivation and explanation of conjoint tasks?

5.2 Was an appropriate elicitation format (that is, rating, ranking, or choice) used? Did (should) the elicitation format allow for indifference?

5.3 In addition to preference elicitation, did the conjoint tasks include other qualifying questions (for example, strength of preference, confidence in response, and other methods)?

6. Was the data collection instrument designed appropriately?

6.1 Was appropriate respondent information collected (such as sociodemographic, attitudinal, health history or status, and treatment experience)?

6.2 Were the attributes and levels defined, and was any contextual information provided?

6.3 Was the level of burden of the data-collection instrument appropriate? Were respondents encouraged and motivated?

7. Was the data-collection plan appropriate?

7.1 Was the sampling strategy justified (for example, sample size, stratification, and recruitment)?

7.2 Was the mode of administration justified and appropriate (for example, face-to-face, pen-and-paper, web-based)?

7.3 Were ethical considerations addressed (for example, recruitment, information and/or consent, compensation)?

8. Were statistical analyses and model estimations appropriate?

8.1 Were respondent characteristics examined and tested?

- 8.2 Was the quality of the responses examined (for example, rationality, validity, reliability)?
- 8.3 Was model estimation conducted appropriately? Were issues of clustering and subgroups handled appropriately?

9. Were the results and conclusions valid?

9.1 Did study results reflect testable hypotheses and account for statistical uncertainty?

9.2 Were study conclusions supported by the evidence and compared with existing findings in the literature?

9.3 Were study limitations and generalizability adequately discussed?

10. Was the study presentation clear, concise, and complete?

- 10.1 Was study importance and research context adequately motivated?
- 10.2 Were the study data-collection instrument and methods described?
- 10.3 Were the study implications clearly stated and understandable to a wide audience?

3.2. RATIONALE FOR DESIGN

As mentioned previously, the primary objective of this study was to inform healthcare professionals and policy-makers by contributing to the understanding of patient and physician preferences in relation to the choice of advanced non-invasive cardiovascular tests and imaging modalities used for diagnosing coronary heart disease. For ethical reasons, requiring subjects to experience multiple imaging procedures to ascertain their preference may not be feasible. A DCE design can allow gathering information about participants' preference of different imaging tests without requiring them to personally experience these tests (Pfarr et al., 2014). Thus, with a DCE, researchers acquire stated preference data (what people say they would do), rather than revealed preference data (what people actually do) (Hicks, 2002).

In eliciting preferences related to health outcomes and healthcare services, DCEs are widely used and accepted to identify and evaluate the relative importance of several aspects of decision-making. As opposed to many other stated-preference methods, DCEs enable an experimental and systematic investigation of the importance of particular characteristics of the available options as well as the relative importance of the characteristics (Luyten et al., 2015; Jonston et al., 2017). In addition, DCE studies have been considered excellent at comparing values and preferences for health services between patients and health professionals (Harrison et al., 2017). In a DCE study, researchers use an experimental design to map the study features of interest (attributes) and likely ranks (levels) into sets of alternatives to which participants indicate their choices. The levels of the attributes are varied systematically across alternatives. The relative importance of the attributes and the trade-offs individuals make when choosing one alternative over another are usually estimated through regression analysis of the choice data (Chua et al., 2016).

3.3. DEVELOPMENT OF THE DCE

When designing a DCE, attributes and levels must be determined and the type of models to be used need to be chosen (Johnson et al., 2013).

As suggested by the ISPOR Guidelines for DCEs and conjoint analysis applications in health (Bridges et al., 2011; Johnson et al., 2013), the attributes and levels of this DCE have to be chosen based on scientific literature (i.e. comparing different cardiovascular imaging modalities used for the diagnosis of coronary heart disease), and by conducting a preliminary qualitative investigation that includes observatory fieldwork, and consultations with key informants (i.e. patients and physicians) (Pinto et al., 2017).

3.3.1. Preliminary Qualitative Interviews

Undertaking preliminary qualitative research that incorporates a thorough literature review to determine the range of attributes and levels to be included in the final DCE design has been recommended to adequately guide and inform of DCE studies, and has been shown to add deeper understanding to DCE results (Louviere et al., 2000; Bridges et al., 2011; Coast et al., 2011; Pinto et al., 2017). This approach has also been shown to refine DCE attributes and levels as well as to ensure comprehensible survey terminology (Vass et al., 2017). Thus, prior to beginning the DCE, a preliminary qualitative investigation was conducted to verify the relevance of extracted attributes and levels from literature.

3.3.1.1. Key Informants

Eligible key informants for the preliminary qualitative interviews followed the same eligibility criteria as participants eligible to complete the DCE questionnaire (see section 3.6). Key

informants were recruited through a purposeful sampling strategy, which has been suggested to be particularly useful in qualitative descriptive studies to ensure maximum variation (Creswell & Poth, 2017). Prior research using qualitative interviews to guide DCEs showed that 10 to 15 participants would be sufficient to reach data saturation (Coast et al., 2004).

3.3.1.2. Qualitative Methodology

Semi-structured interviews were conducted with four healthcare professionals and thirteen cardiac patients to determine attribute levels, assess the clarity of wording for attributes and levels, and assess for comprehensibility of the questionnaire. Interviews were based on an informal interview guide that included discussion topics such as (1) their overall expectations and experiences with cardiac imaging modalities, (2) any knowledge about available cardiac imaging modalities, and (3) the factors that may guide their preference or decision-making in relation to cardiac imaging modalities. These interviews have been conducted in-person by Thomas Bertrand. Interviewees were also asked to refine language choice to ensure clarity, to discuss the proposed range of meaningful attribute levels, and indicate their most and least important test attributes. All key information from interviews was recorded, and an inductive constant comparative analysis method has been conducted. This analysis method was especially useful in reviewing interview information to verify and develop extracted attributes and levels. Information gathered reflected patterns of explicit content, thus reducing the chances for implicit bias, and the interview content provided more systematic and transparent information (Joffe & Yardley, 2004). Evident grammatical errors in the documents presented were immediately corrected. This qualitative investigation allowed the identification of a comprehensive range of patient and physician healthcare-related characteristics that influence their preference for features of cardiovascular imaging modalities (Vass et al., 2017).

3.4. ATTRIBUTES AND LEVELS

Following a preliminary literature review, six attributes applicable to cardiac imaging tests were drawn (patient out-of-pocket cost, risks and side effects, type of procedures, diagnostic accuracy, type of scanner and test duration). Table 1 shows a description of attributes and levels drawn from the literature review. The selected attributes and levels have been used to describe different cardiovascular imaging modalities and tests used to diagnose coronary heart disease and were revised according to the qualitative interviews and assessed for face validity. As per recent literature, these six attributes offer a comprehensive description of the core distinctions between existing cardiovascular imaging modalities and tests (Tilkemeier et al., 2016; Ladapo et al., 2016; Doukky et al., 2017). Following the preliminary interviews, no major changes were made to the attributes, but the certain levels were added and others were modified. Specifically, the description of the types of procedure, types of scanner, and risks and side effect was adapted to the knowledge level of a non-scientific audience. The cost attribute originally had three levels (\$500, \$750, and \$1000), but qualitative interviews with cardiologists and further review of literature guided the addition of a fourth level with a change in price scale. As recommended when aiming at assessing concordance between patient and physician preferences, both groups were provided with the same attributes and levels (Harrison et al., 2017).

Table 2 presents a description of the reviewed and final attributes and levels. Table 3 displays imaging tests and modalities of interest and compares them according to their characteristics and the associated expected preferences.

Table 2			
DCE Attributes and Levels			
Test Attributes	Levels		
Type of procedure	Exercising		
	Pharmacological agents		
	Breathing maneuvers		
Duration	30 minutes		
	60 minutes		
Patient out-of-pocket	\$500		
cost	\$1000		
	\$1500		

	\$2000			
Type of scanner	No scanner			
	Partial body scanner			
	Complete body scanner			
Risks and side effects	Possible tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth.			
	Possible chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, and breathing			
	difficulties and a 0.1% (1 in 1,000) chance of serious complications			
	such as heart attack.			
	Exposure to radiation and a 0.1% (1 in 1,000) increase in cancer risk.			
Diagnostic accuracy	90%			
	80%			
	70%			

3.4.1. Patient Out-of-Pocket Cost

Cost attributes have been widely used in healthcare-related DCEs (Kragt & Bennett, 2010; Johnson et al., 2011; Laba et al., 2015; Walker et al., 2017). Although in Canada Medicare covers most medical exams, the aim of using this attribute was to see how price estimates could influence participants' decision-making regarding their choice of imaging tests. The cost attribute was therefore described as patient out-of-pocket cost, and all participants were instructed to answer as though patients had to pay for their imaging test, similar to uninsured services from a private clinic. An extensive review of available literature was performed to create accurate and realistically representative levels of the cost attribute. However, data related to the cost of imaging procedure varies across countries, provinces and states, health institutions, and published reports. For example, after contacting government representatives in the province of Quebec, where this study took place, we were told that the actual cost of a radiological examination includes: professional fees for the interpretation of the exam, the technical component for performing the exam (technologist remuneration, clerical staff) and the cost of the apparatus (maintenance and depreciation). To obtain the actual cost of a radiological examination, the government mentioned it is under provincial jurisdiction and suggested contacting the hospitals that serve such services. The RAMQ is responsible for the reimbursement of professional acts and not the reimbursement of the technical component and the cost of maintaining equipment in hospitals, which varies across institutions. If we wanted more precise data, it would have been considered as a personalized

request, which requires realization costs. For this type of request, the fees are \$100 and the timeframes to receive the information are usually within 3 to 6 months, as indicated online: http://www.ramq.gouv.qc.ca/fr/donnees-et-statistiques/citoyens/Pages/tableaux-donnees-statistiques.aspx. Because authors wanted the cost attribute to be more generable to other provinces and countries, this personalized request was not necessary.

Instead, a thorough review of available and published data was performed. A systematic review of 2010 Canadian public records portrayed details results for costs associated with cardiovascular imaging procedure (THETA, 2010). When adjusted with more recent professional and technical fees for cardiac radiology services, this review could provide useful information (Martinuk & Meyer, 2013). Cost-effectiveness studies could also report relevant information on comparative costs (Min et al., 2010; Thom et al., 2014; Pletscher et al., 2016; Bertoldi et al., 2017). Other public and governmental reports on schedules of medical benefits reimbursement schedules are made public by, for example, the Centers for Medicare & Medical Services (CMS), the Ontario Health Insurance Program (OHIP), the Régie de l'assurance maladie du Québec (RAMQ), and the Comité de coordination des ententes interprovinciales en assurance santé (CCEIAS). These sources could be used to derive different medical imaging services' costs. Medical societies, such as the Society of Cardiovascular Computed Tomography (SCCT) also published reimbursement charts: http://scct.org/?page=2017ReimbursementCha (Martinuk, 2013). Some private services also made their imaging tests' price list available online.

Considering all these sources, there was general agreement that non-invasive advanced cardiovascular imaging tests cost between \$500 and \$2000 (Consumer Reports, 2015). Based on this agreement, four levels were created (\$500, \$1000, \$1500, and \$2000). This price interval was linear and followed the equation 500*n, with n=1 through 4. Levels were described as: a test price of about \$500 is a cheaper test, a test price of about \$1000 is neither cheap nor expensive, a test price of about \$1500 is neither cheap nor expensive, and a test price of about \$2000 is an expensive test. Although using price ranges could have more flexibly representing the imaging techniques' cost differences, DCE guidelines stated that the use of ranges to define attributes should be avoided because this requires the participant to subjectively interpret the levels, and a subsequent ambiguity may affect the results (Bridges et al., 2011). In a hypothetical scenario where patients are expected

to spend money for their cardiovascular imaging test, less costly alternatives were expected to be preferred in both patients and physicians.

3.4.2. Diagnostic Accuracy

Attributes related to diagnostic or treatment accuracy have also been repeatedly used in DCE literature (Ghanouni et al., 2014; Beulen et al., 2015; Hill et al., 2016; Taylor et al., 2017; Hill et al., 2017). In two DCE studies comparing health users' and professionals' preferences, Hill et al., (2016-2017) reported that treatment accuracy was significantly more important to health professionals. Literature on the different cardiovascular imaging tests' accuracy for diagnosing CAD is extensive, and often provides fluctuating results (Gianrossi et al. 1989; Mancini et al., 2014; Alexanderson-Rosas et al., 2015; Budoff et al., 2016; Skelly et al., 2016; Fordyce & Douglas, 2016; Danad et al., 2017; Mordi et al., 2017). Yet, most studies that combined measures of specificity and sensitivity placed tests' diagnostic accuracy varying from approximately 70% to 90% (Siontis et al., 2018). For example, diagnostic accuracy measures were derived from a review article comparing core advanced cardiovascular imaging methods for diagnosis CAD when compared to the invasive gold standard ICA showed that PET and CMR exams were associated with about 90% accuracy, echography and CT exams were associated with about 80% accuracy, and SPECT was associated about 70% accuracy (Balfour et al., 2017).

Following these findings, three levels of the diagnostic accuracy attribute were created: 70%, 80%, and 90%. The level description table showed that more accurate tests have higher chances of providing correct results (about 90%), some tests have moderate chances of providing correct results (about 80%), and less accurate tests have lower chances of providing correct results (about 70%). When reports of diagnostic accuracy were not available, measures of tests' sensitivity and specificity were combined. Of note, there was no published data on the diagnostic accuracy of the b-CMR technique, but preliminary results from our group showed that the accuracy of the technique may be comparable to that of the pharmacological agent method used during MRI cardiac stress tests and to that of ICA (Fischer et al., 2016; Fischer et al., 2018). Nonetheless, because this technique is relatively new and more research needs to be performed, b-CMR was

associated with an 80% diagnostic accuracy in the current study. Although tests with greater accuracy are anticipated to be preferred in both patients and physicians, we anticipate that this preference will be greater in the physician group, as found in Hill et al., (2016-2017).

3.4.3. Type of Procedure

The type of medical intervention or procedure performed in clinical imaging protocols is an important factor differentiating cardiovascular imaging tests (Safavi et al., 2014; Roşca & Popescu, 2016; Danad et al., 2017). As mentioned previously, a stress test provides images of how the myocardium contracts and distributes blood throughout, both at rest and at stress, which usually directly proceeds a medical intervention such as exercise, breathing maneuvers, or pharmacological agents. In the current study, these three types of procedure were studies: exercise, breathing maneuvers, and pharmacological agents. Each procedure has its specific advantages and disadvantages, which were explained in detail in section 2.1. The description of levels provided to patients went as followed: breathing maneuvers is a technique in which patients are asked to perform fast breathing for 60 seconds, and then to hold their breath for 30 to 45 seconds while staying still, exercising: is a technique in which patients are asked to walk or run on a treadmill that gradually increases in speed and inclination until criteria for test termination are met, and pharmacological agents: is a technique in which patients are injected, through a vein of the arm, a drug that has a direct and transient effect on the body (such as a change in heart rate and blood pressure) while they are asked to stay still.

To our knowledge, users' preferences for these three types of procedure have not been studied and compared simultaneously in a study. Thus, authors were not able to estimate which procedure would be preferred in a DCE. Nevertheless, in patients, exercise has been reported to be preferred over pharmacological injections in echography (Gonzalez & Beller, 2017), and breathing maneuvers have been preferred over pharmacological agents in CMR (Fischer et al. 2014). However, the choice of procedure chosen typically depends on the patients' ability to exercise and their propensity to receive pharmacological agents, physicians' expertise, and the

availability of required medical equipment (Grobner & Prischl, 2007; Fihn et al., 2012; Nishimura et al., 2014; Mancini et al., 2014).

3.4.4. Test Duration

Time-related attributes have been used to characterize medical services and interventions in health literature (Boormans et al., 2010; Clark et al., 2014). For example, in a DCE on colorectal cancer screening programs, test duration was identified as an important attribute (van Dam et al., 2010). To our knowledge, this attribute has not been studied as central characteristics that are likely to influence decision-making in non-invasive cardiovascular imaging tests. Patient time in the scanner is a feature that varies between tests and may differ between imaging modalities. Efforts to reduce medical interventions' length are continuously made, and shorter tests are often desired by health professionals and patients (Ho et al., 2015; Levine et al., 2016; Boyajian, 2016). Thus, constant progresses to shorten image acquisition time (and waitlist alongside) and considering the growing demand for timely healthcare services in non-invasive cardiovascular imaging procedures have suggested this feature was an important attribute to include in the DCE (Van der Pol & Cairns, 2001; Henzlova et al., 2006; Husain, 2007; Fihn et al., 2014; Ishii et al., 2016; Wolk et al., 2017; Polanec et al., 2018).

Many variables can affect a cardiovascular imaging test's duration. The scanning time depends on the imaging modality used, the type of procedure performed, and the skills and experience of physicians and medical staff. Typically, cardiovascular imaging tests for the diagnosis of CAD take between thirty minutes and one hour to be performed. As a result, two levels were created: 30 minutes and 60 minutes. Patients and physicians were anticipated to favor faster exams. Levels were described as: tests that are completed within about 30 minutes are considered shorter, and tests that are completed within about 60 minutes are considered longer. Of note, the test duration attribute was considered as the least important from many key informants during the qualitative interviews. However, because some key informants reported it was a very important factor influencing their choice of test, we included it in the DCE.

3.4.5. Type of Scanner

The type of scanner is a modality-dependent feature. For example, MRIs and CT scanners are differing in size and functions. In medical ultrasounds, patients are not required to enter a scanner to be tested for CAD. These intrinsic modality-dependent differences were therefore considered as important and fundamentally different test-specific attributes. In a DCE on scanning modalities to diagnose focal liver lesions, the type of scanner used was studied and has been shown to influence patient preferences for diagnostic imaging tests (Whitty et al., 2015).

In the current study, the scanner type attribute was composed of three levels: Complete body scanner, partial body scanner, and no scanner. These levels were described as: no scanner: patients lie down on a bed, and a gel and a small device are applied on patients' chest, partial body scanner: patients lie down within a scanner which surrounds only a part of their body, and complete body scanner: patients lie down within a scanner which surrounds most of their body. Due to facilitated access and communication involved in examinations performed outside a scanner, it was expected that both physicians and patients would place a higher value on the "no scanner" choice.

3.4.6. Common Risks and Side Effects

The influence of possible risks and side effects on decision-making and users' preference has repeatedly been investigated in DCE studies (Clark et al., 2014). In most studies assessing treatment risks or side effects as an attribute, results revealed it as being an important factor for patients (Hauber et al., 2013; Harrison et al., 2014; Harrison et al., 2015). As expected, patients tend to prefer treatment options without side effects but may be willing to trade-off side effects for less costly treatments, for example (Dong et al., 2016). In a DCE on acute coronary syndrome patients, participants revealed preferring to reduce mortality risk above all else (Mühlbacher et al., 2015). This attribute has also been suggested to be important for treating physicians (Rodvanna,

2014). Nevertheless, risks and side effects, or treatment safety, have been ranked as types of process attributes, which are generally more important to patients (Harrison et al., 2017).

Different procedures and modalities in cardiovascular imaging for diagnosing CAD have been associated with a range of risks and side effects. For example, breathing maneuvers during CMR have been associated with tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth (Fischer et al., 2014; Fischer et al., 2018). Physical exercise and the use of pharmacological stress agents in CMR, ultrasound and nuclear medicine have been associated with chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and rare (0.1%) chance of serious complications such as death or heart attack (PubMed Health, 2014; Dilsizian et al., 2015; Rai et al., 2017). A study comparing exercise and pharmacological agent techniques in cardiovascular ultrasound also reported that the two procedures have similar side effects (Craft et al., 2016). Furthermore, exposure to ionizing radiation has been described as a common risk associated with nuclear medicine and CT modalities (Lehnert & Bree, 2010; Huda et al. 2011, Blomster et al., 2016; Schmermund et al., 2017). Although it remains difficult to precisely measure the risks associated with exposure to imaging modalities-related ionizing radiation, reports of a 0.1% increase in the lifetime risks of developing cancer were considered likely to influence patient and physician decision-making, even if the physical effects may not be acutely perceivable (Fazel et al., 2009; Chen et al., 2010; Einstein, 2012; Picano et al., 2014; Richardson et al., 2015). In this context, three levels of the risks and side effects attribute were created: 1) Patients may experience tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth. These side effects usually disappear within seconds, 2) Patients may experience chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, and breathing difficulties. These side effects usually disappear within seconds. There is a 0.1% (1 in 1,000) chance of serious complications such as heart attack, and 3) Patients are exposed to radiation. Radiation has been associated with a 0.1% (1 in 1,000) increase chance of risks of cancer. Less serious side effects (tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth) were expected to be preferred by both patients and physicians, but especially by patients.

3.4.7. Other Attributes

Previous reports have also raised the impact of modality and expertise availability on clinical decision-making (Ginde et al., 2008; Fihn et al. 2012; Douglas et al., 2016). However, a DCE that compared waiting time for liver scanning modalities showed that, although statistically significant, this attribute was particularly variable and influenced by participants' personal characteristics (Whitty et al., 2015). Despite its center-dependent nature, the availability of imaging modalities was considered generally comparable in Canada, making the fragmentation of this DCE attribute in distinctive levels problematic (The Canadian Medical Imaging Inventory, 2016). The availability and wait time attribute also was not considered as important on its own in the preliminary qualitative interviews. Thus, this attribute was not added to the DCE design.

Table 3							
Feature Comparison of Cardiovascular Imaging Modalities with Expected Preferences							
	Magnetic Resonance Imaging		Nuclear Medicine		Echography		СТ
Technique							
Features	With pharmacologi cal agent	With breathing maneuvers	SPECT	PET	Exercise	With pharmacologi cal agent	-
Cost	1500\$	1000\$	1000\$	2000\$	500\$	500\$	500\$
Type of procedure	Pharmacologi cal agent	Breathing maneuvers	Pharmacologi cal agent	Pharmacologi cal agent	Exercise	Pharmacologi cal agent	Pharmacologi cal agent
Total time in the scanner	About 60 minutes	About 30 minutes	About 60 minutes	About 60 minutes	About 30 minutes	About 30 minutes	About 30 minutes
Type of scanner	Complete body scanner	Complete body scanner	Partial body scanner	Partial body scanner	No scanner	No scanner	Partial body scanner
Common risks and side effects	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a (0.1%) chance of serious complications	Tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, dizziness, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a (0.1%) chance of serious complications & Exposure to radiation	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, dizziness, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a (0.1%) chance of serious complications & Exposure to radiation	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a (0.1%) chance of serious complications	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a (0.1%) chance of serious complications	Exposure to radiation and a 0.1% increase chance in risks of cancer.
Accuracy of	Moderate	High	Low	High	Moderate	Moderate	Moderate
the test	(about 80% accuracy)	(about 90% accuracy)	(about 70% accuracy)	(about 90% accuracy)	(about 80% accuracy)	(about 80% accuracy)	(about 80% accuracy)

Color Legend					
Most preferable option	Nor most, nor least preferable option	Least preferable option	Preference unknown		

3.5. EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

To optimize utility measurements in healthcare interventions, the choice of valuation technique must be carefully chosen according to the type of preference elicitation technique and the number of choice sets each participant faces (Bansback et al., 2014). The standard gamble and the time tradeoff methods are used to measure utilities have been subject to criticism and to involve many types of biases (Patrick et al., 1994; Van Osch et al., 2004; Craig & Ramachandran, 2006). A DCE is an alternative technique that makes use of ordinal preferences using ranking that is based on random utility theory. This theory posits that people generally choose what they prefer, but it also assumes that their decision includes a portion of error due to random factors. Participants' error may include questions-related fatigue, inattention, confusion or misunderstanding, and may be minimized by improving on the experimental designs' response efficiency (Johnson et al., 2013). By accounting for these errors, DCEs' preference elicitation technique is more robust and can accommodate for mistakes made by participants in the valuation exercise (Ryan et al., 2006). In addition, because stated-preference methods, as opposed to revealed-preference methods, allow controlling the stimuli that generate the data, the choice of experimental design must satisfy a very high standard for statistical efficiency. Conducting a DCE involves a careful selection of experimental design to obtain unbiased parameter estimates from the data for every parameter in the model. To allow independent variation between attributes, the design should depend on the attribute levels within and across choice questions and include sufficient numbers of attribute-level combinations (Johnson et al., 2013).

Thus, the current DCE used a choice-based conjoint (CBC) design (https://www.sawtoothsoftware.com/products/conjoint-choice-analysis/cbc). A free academic subscription license of the Sawtooth Software (3210 N Canyon Road # 202, Provo UT, 84604-6508, United States of America) program and full access to all necessary software products were granted for this study. Sawtooth Software is users' friendly and does not require programming skills. The subscription license included the design software, as well as a complete implementation of survey-instrument construction, administration, and analysis (Orme, 2009). The CBC module samples from a subset of the full-choice design for each participant while keeping appropriate level balance, minimal overlap and near-orthogonality within each participant's response profile, with limited exploration of pre-specified interactions (Sawtooth Software, 1998). Unlike other designs, this allows to prevent systematic correlations among interactions intrinsic to fixed designs, so that main effects and higher-order interactions can, therefore, be more robustly estimated (Johnson et al., 2013). In addition, using a unique randomized design for each participant typically reduces context-specific errors, and allows to draw unique profiles with replacement from a subset of the full-choice design. As all combinations of levels are plausible, no deviation from the experimental design was required (Kifmann and Wagner, 2014). Incorporating all possible combinations, is, in some circumstances, valuable because it enables all interaction effects to be investigated (Greiner & Ballweg, 2013). Nonetheless, in the CBC analysis module, estimates of interaction effects are unbiased, but the efficiency of the estimate depends on sample size (Johnson et al., 2013). We considered using the Adaptive Choice-Based Conjoint (ACBC) due to reports indicating evidence that ACBC may require lesser sample size, and obtain more precise estimates than CBC (Chapman, 2009). However, there were no pen-and-pencil questionnaires available with ACBC, which was expected to be preferred and increase feasibility in older participants, and further justified the decision to use the CBC design.

Following recommendations from the CBC module given the study design and expected sample size, seven versions of a Traditional Full-Profile CBC design were created, each containing 12 random pairwise choice scenarios (tasks) and two concepts per tasks. As a result, a total of 84 choice tasks were created. In other health applications of DCEs, most studies included between 9 and 16 choices scenarios, which is generally not considered too cognitively demanding for participants (Bech et al., 2011; Clark et al., 2014). In each questionnaire, one choice scenario was duplicated as a fixed task, and responses to the duplicated choice were not included in the preference model (Whitty, 2015). This resulted in a total of 13 choice sets in all seven questionnaire versions (Appendix I). Out-of-pocket costs of the test and diagnostic accuracy were coded as numerical variables, while all other attributes were coded as discrete variables. Some DCEs include an opt-out (or status-quo) choice as a third alternative to offer the possibility to participants who prefer none of presented alternatives to not select any. Although considered, we decided not to include an opt-out option because it was considered more clinically representative and we, therefore, inferred in the provided hypothetical scenario presented that a test had to be ordered. In

addition, we did not want to limit our ability to estimate the underlying preference by censoring our data (Bridges et al., 2011).

As mentioned previously, the choice of attributes and levels included in the experimental design was verified with the preliminary qualitative investigation. Using a two-alternative design including 6 attributes (one attribute of four levels, four attributes of three levels, and one attribute of two levels) yielded 648 ($4^1 * 3^4 * 2^1$) possible profiles and produced 209 628 [($4^1 * 3^4 * 2^1$) ((4^1 $(* 3^4 * 2^1) - 1)/2$ possible combinations of two-alternative choice questions with balanced overlap. Although statistical efficiency of a DCE design are commonly calculated using d-efficiency, this metric is not always the best predictor of how efficient the experimental design will be in practice to precisely estimate utilities (Maddala et al., 2003; Arbiol et al., 2015). The default design method in Sawtooth Software is rather called Balanced Overlap and loses some d-efficiency for the benefit of achieving a modest degree of level repeats within each task (overlap). Level overlap makes it more difficult for participants to engage in non-compensatory decision-making and always chose an alternative by only considering one attribute. This approach leads to an efficient estimation of all potential first-order interaction effects so that the design better support all main effects and first-order interaction effects (Orme, 2009). In addition, as all combinations of levels were conceptually plausible in the current DCE, no deviation from the experimental design was required (Kifmann and Wagner, 2014). Incorporating all possible combinations has been considered, in some circumstances, valuable because it enables all interaction effects to be investigated (Greiner & Ballweg, 2013).

3.5.1. Methods for minimizing bias

To reduce the hypothetical bias associated with stated-preference studies, a detailed description of all attributes and levels was provided prior to, and made available during, the experiment, which encouraged participants to think carefully on how the attributes and levels can influence their medical workup. This could help reducing error due to random factors (Özdemir et al, 2009).

Discrete choice analysis requires that people make trade-offs between levels of specified attributes and it is appropriate to test that trading takes place. In some cases, the participant is unwilling to accept reductions in one attribute in return for improvements in others, exhibiting a so-called lexicographic preference with respect to the attribute preferred. In this case, the participant tends to make a decision based on one attribute only, without trading between the other ones (Bryan et al., 1998). As it was expected that some participants would have such a fixed lexicographic preference for some attributes, this study was designed, as mentioned previously, to evaluate participants' preferences including or not lexicographic participants.

3.6. STUDY POPULATION

3.6.1. Participants and Sample Size

A convenience sample of cardiac patients admitted to the Royal Victoria cardiology clinic, and physicians, including family physicians and cardiologists, associated with the McGill University Health Center were asked to complete the DCE questionnaire. The patient group included cardiac patients who were scheduled to undergo cardiovascular imaging to characterize coronary stenosis, and the physician group included types of physicians who were most likely to order a cardiovascular imaging test for their patients. Sample size calculation in DCE studies in healthcare remains ambiguous. A review of healthcare-related DCEs focusing on sample size showed that about a third of DCEs has a sample size smaller than 100 and that most DCE studies (41%) usually enroll between 100 and 300 participants (de Bekker-Grob et al., 2015). As mentioned previously, seven questionnaire versions were recommended and created for this DCE. Thus, following the rule of thumb proposed by Pearman et al. (2000), and with reports that 20 participants per questionnaire version could provide precise parameter estimates and reliable models (Hall et al., 2004; Lancsar & Louviere, 2008), we aimed at recruiting a minimum of 140 participants to reach a sufficiently large sample.

3.6.2. Eligibility Criteria

3.6.2.1. Inclusion criteria (patient group)

Subjects over 18 years of age admitted at the Cardiology Clinic of the Royal Victoria Hospital for a heart-related condition and who were thus likely to undergo a cardiovascular imaging test for diagnosing coronary artery disease.

3.6.2.2. Inclusion criteria (physician group)

Physicians (family physicians or cardiologists) who were likely to refer their patient for a cardiovascular imaging test for diagnosing coronary artery disease. No other specific selection criteria were used.

3.6.2.3. Exclusion criteria

1) The subject was unwilling or unable to give implied and informed consent for the participation in the study. 2) The subject could not read or communicate in English or French. 3) The subject had a severe learning disability or mental disorder (i.e. acute psychosis, autistic disorder, advanced Alzheimer's disease) that could have affected their ability to respond to the questionnaire (Johnson et al., 2013).

3.7. PROCEDURES

3.7.1. Timeline & Ethics Review

The research proposal of this study was submitted to the McGill University Health Centre Research Ethics Board on November 14th, 2017, and was reviewed by the Cells, Tissues, Genetics & Qualitative research panel (CTGQ). The research proposal received a final approval on December 19th, 2017. The first participant was recruited on January 16th, 2018, and the last completed questionnaire was received on March 5th, 2018. Data analyses and thesis redaction were concurrently performed until the end of May 2018,

3.7.2. Recruitment and Consent

The study took place at the Research Institute of the McGill University Health Center (MUHC) in Montreal, Canada. Montreal is the metropole of the province of Quebec, where citizens generally speak either French, English, or both. Patients were recruited in person in the waiting room of the MUHC's Royal Victoria cardiology clinic while waiting for their medical appointment. Patients completed the pen-and-paper questionnaires and a researcher was available to speak the instructions and answer questions. Family physicians were either contacted using a standardized research participation invitation by email from a MUHC senior administrator, or via a link posted on the North American Primary Care Research Group (NAPCRG) announcement board for physician members. Cardiologists were contacted through their MUHC email by the study researchers using a standardized research participation invitation invitation by email (Appendix C).

An implied consent was used for this study considering the minimal risks involved with participation and to ensure complete anonymity (Appendices A, B, D, and E). All participants were informed that their participation in the study was voluntary, that they could withdraw from the study at any time, without providing a reason and that their refusal/withdrawal of consent would not affect their subsequent medical assistance and treatment. After submitting their questionnaire, participants were thanked for their participation and no financial compensation was given.

Specific ethical considerations were also given in the preliminary qualitative phase of this study. Key informants' participation in the preliminary qualitative research was voluntary, and endeavor to ensure that decisions about participation in research from an informed position have

been made. Specific personal information from the qualitative interviews was not be reported, and key informants' data was treated with confidentiality and anonymity. According to qualitative research ethical codes of conduct, the interviewer ensured that informants were protected from undue intrusion, distress, indignity, physical discomfort, personal embarrassment, or psychological or other harm (Fritz, 2008). Those who refused to answer questions were free to do so at any time and without consequences. This preliminary qualitative interview was conducted with the aim to inform and confirm the face validity of the DCE attributes and levels, and thus interviewees were encouraged to provide their honest opinion without being judged. They were informed that there were no right or wrong answer and that the researcher would record their opinion in a non-judgmental manner. All interviews and methodological steps ensured that the preliminary qualitative interviews were conducted with trustworthiness and rigorousness, in line with the seven criteria for good qualitative research reported by Cohen and Crabtree (2008).

3.7.3. Questionnaire

A questionnaire was constructed for the DCE using Sawtooth Software' CBC design. The online questionnaire was hosted by the Sawtooth Software's Hosting Services - Lighthouse Studio (https://www.sawtoothsoftware.com/products/online-surveys). From the online questionnaire, paper-and-pencil questionnaires with the same seven versions were created to be distributed to patients, with the expectation it would be easier for them, especially for older patients, to complete hard copies. Physicians completed the online version for feasibility purposes. The questionnaire was translated into French and available to all participants in both English and French. Prior to answering the choice experiment, participants were asked to read the implied consent form and, therefore, by continuing to the questionnaire, participants provided implied consent to participate in the study. Participants were then directed to *Part 1*, where they were asked to answer a few questions about themselves and their history with different cardiovascular imaging. The demographic questionnaire was concurrently used for ensuring eligibility (Appendices F and G). The next page displayed a table of description to allow participants were commanded with the following text: "The table below shows the characteristics of cardiac tests you will see in the

following questions. Please take the time to familiarize yourself with these characteristics before you continue".

Table 4

Description of Final Attributes

Cardiovascular imaging tests may vary in terms of cost, type of procedure, risks and side effects, duration, type of scanner, and accuracy.

Cost

The costs of cardiovascular imaging tests can vary.

- A test price of about **\$500** is a cheaper test.
- A test price of about **\$1000** is neither cheap nor expensive.
- *A test price of about* **\$1500** *is neither cheap nor expensive.*
- A test price of about \$2000 is an expensive test.

Type of procedure

Different methods can be used to complete cardiovascular imaging tests.

- Breathing maneuvers is a technique in which patients are asked to perform fast breathing for 60 seconds, and then
 to hold their breath for 30 to 45 seconds while staying still.
- *Exercising:* is a technique in which patients are asked to walk or run on a treadmill that gradually increases in speed and inclination until criteria for test termination are met.
- Pharmacological agents: is a technique in which patients are injected, through a vein of the arm, a drug that has a direct and transient effect on the body (such as a change in heart rate and blood pressure) while they are asked to stay still.

Test duration

The duration of cardiovascular imaging exams can vary.

- Tests that are completed within about **30 minutes** are considered shorter.
- Tests that are completed within about **60 minutes** are considered longer.

Type of scanner

The type of cardiovascular imaging device or scanner can vary.

- No scanner: Patients lie down on a bed, and a gel and a small device are applied on patients' chest.
- **Partial body scanner**: Patients lie down within a scanner which surrounds only a part of their body.
- Complete body scanner: Patients lie down within a scanner which surrounds most of their body.

Common risks and side effects

Like in many radiological procedures, there are common risks and side effects associated with cardiovascular imaging tests. These risks and side effects can vary from test to test.

- Patients may experience tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth. These side effects usually disappear within seconds.
- Patients may experience chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, and breathing difficulties. These side effects
 usually disappear within seconds. There is a 0.1% (1 in 1,000) chance of serious complications such as heart attack.
- Patients are exposed to radiation. Radiation has been associated with a 0.1% (1 in 1,000) increase chance in risks of cancer.

Accuracy of the test

The accuracy of cardiovascular imaging tests can vary. Less accurate tests may lead to erroneous results or require patients to perform further testing.

- More accurate tests have higher chances of providing correct results (about 90%).
- Some tests have moderate chances of providing correct results (about 80%).

Then, in *Part 2*, participants were provided with detailed instructions prior to starting the DCE questions. The instructions given to participants were:

In this section, you will be asked to select the cardiovascular test you prefer. Please read the instructions below carefully. Imagine you had to choose a cardiovascular imaging test (for the patient) in a private clinic. Different cardiovascular imaging techniques can be used to diagnose cardiovascular diseases. Each test differs with respect to certain characteristics. Some tests you are going to see may not currently exist, but we ask you to imagine they are available in reality. You are asked to choose the test you prefer. Assume all other characteristics of the tests are the same. Please answer all choices. Each question is different. There are no right or wrong answers. For each question, select which type of test you would prefer by considering each test characteristics (Test A or Test B).

For participants completing the DCE online, two "click-to-open" (in the same window) java scripts adapted from *w3schools.com* were created and readily available on each choice set pages to allow participants to review the DCE instructions and the table describing the attributes and levels. On each question page, participants were instructed: "Please select which type of test you prefer by considering each test characteristics. Select Test A or Test B". Figure 8 shows an example of a discrete choice task.



Figure 8. Example of a discrete choice task.

After completing the 13 choice tasks, participants were questioned about their perception regarding the difficulty of the questionnaire and asked on a 5-item difficulty scale (from very easy (1) to very hard (5): "How did you find this questionnaire?". This perceived difficulty question was used to estimate the validity of the responses. Participants were then thanked from their participation and the following messages appeared:

Your responses have been recorded. Thank you for your participation in this study. If you have questions about the study you can communicate with the researcher: Thomas Bertrand ([phone number]), or with the investigator in charge of the study: Dr. Matthias G. Friedrich ([phone number]). For any questions concerning your rights as a person taking part in this study, or if you have comments or wish to file a complaint, you can communicate with the Hospital Complaint Commissioner/Ombudsman at the following number: ([phone number]).

Data was coded according to a predetermined detailed coding manual (Appendix H).

3.7.4. Data Analysis

3.7.4.1. DCE Hypotheses

H₀: No change in cardiovascular imaging attributes' level utility was statistically significant from zero.

H₁: At least one cardiovascular imaging attributes' level utility was statistically significant from zero.

3.7.4.2. Descriptive Statistics

Measures of central tendencies and frequency distributions were computed using the Statistical Package for the Social Science (SPSS) Statistics for Macintosh, Version 22.0 (IBM, 2013). Pearson's correlation coefficients were computed to assess the relationship between participants' reported difficulty and age, and education. Independent-samples t-tests were conducted to compare difficulty in French and English respondents, in males and females, in respondents who are familiar with at least one cardiovascular imaging test and those who are not familiar with any cardiovascular imaging tests, and in cardiologists and family physicians.

3.7.4.3. Main Statistical Model

In this DCE, variation in participants' preference for different attributes and levels was expected. For example, some participants could prefer exercising over pharmacological interventions or vice-versa. Thus, accounting for preference heterogeneity among participants, the Sawtooth Software's CBC/Hierarchical Bayes (HB) model has been repeatedly used (Wellman et al., 2008; Schreiber & Baier, 2015). According to Sawtooth Software, HB is the most frequently

used utility estimation approach among users, and its use for final models is strongly recommended, especially for developing utilities that can be used in software's market simulators (Orme, 2009). It was reported that Bayesian procedures provide a better approach than other analysis models to estimate preference weights for each individual in the sample, or when the sample size is small, and HB does not require the assumption of a common scale across participants (Regier et al., 2009; Hauber et al., 2016). This model also allows estimating both the mean and distribution for each attribute level, which has been shown to be valuable in this DCE design (Hole, 2007). HB is an extension of conditional logit that can be used to analyze the same DCE data. As explained by Hauber et al. (2016):

HB models [...] generate preference estimates for each individual in the sample and only supplement these individual-specific estimates with aggregate preference information to the degree that individual-specific preference information is insufficient (p. 407).

Unlike similar models, the HB model allows to model responses from each participant instead of all observations in the sample. Individual results could, therefore, be used to construct a (joint posterior) distribution of preference weights across participants by including the mean and standard deviation for the preference weight for each attribute level (Johnson et al., 2013; Hauber et al., 2016).

The HB estimation was applied to calculate relative importances of each test attribute on the choice for a particular cardiovascular imaging test (Orme, 2009), and confidence intervals (95% CI) were calculated to assess significance. A total of 20,000 sampling iterations, including 10,000 preliminary iterations and 10,000 draws used per participant, were computed to model estimation errors. The estimation was completed in less than 30 seconds. The difference in relative importances reflected the range in the attribute's utility values in percentage, and importances were directly related to the levels included in the DCE exercise (Orme, 2010).

3.7.4.3.1. Hierarchical Bayes formulas

The HB model followed the underlying conditional logit formulas, which were supplemented by an equation to characterize the variation of preferences across participants with assumptions that individual part-worths followed a multivariate normal distribution (Sawtooth Software, 2009; Hauber et al., 2016).

$\beta_i \sim Normal(\alpha, D)$

$$\mathbf{p}_{k} = \exp(\mathbf{x}_{k}, \mathbf{\beta}_{i}) / \sum_{j} \exp(\mathbf{x}_{j}, \mathbf{\beta}_{i})$$

The analysis was performed using the Sawtooth Software's CBC/HB module. As mentioned previously, the Sawtooth Software has a comprehensive set of built-in commands for estimating discrete choice models and can be used to estimate discrete choice experiments' HB models (Lancsar et al., 2017). The analysis was used for research purposes only.

3.7.4.4. Counting Analysis

A counting analysis was also be performed to obtain a concise ratio-scaled calculation of the main effects and joint effects for the CBC data. Counts estimate the proportion of "wins" for each level, based on how many times a test alternative including that level is selected, divided by the number of times an alternative including that level appeared in the choice task. The size and statistical significance of the main effects were calculated using a default Within Attribute Chi-Square to indicates whether levels of an attribute differ significantly in their frequency of choice. Of note, a main-effect Chi-Square test that was not significant did not necessarily mean that the attribute had little impact on choice, but could rather underlie disagreement between individuals on what level was preferred, which could reduce the impact of an attribute when participants' choices were aggregated. Although the Chi-Square effects reported by Counts might have differed from those computed by Logit, highly significant effects were expected to be similar.

3.7.4.5. Attribute Ranking and Weighting

After being derived at the level of the individual, attribute-level utilities were used to determine the weight of each attribute in each respondent's decision-making. Attribute weight (S) was calculated by:

$$S = (\text{Range A}i / \sum_{i=1} \text{Range A}i) \times 100$$

where Range Ai = (highest part-worth of Ai minus lowest part-worth of Ai); n = the number of attributes; and Ai = ith attribute (Wellman et al., 2008). With this computing procedure, the weight of each attribute for an individual participant was directly proportional to the distance between the highest and lowest part-worth utilities for that attribute (Ettinger et al., 2018). Relative importances were then summarized both as ranks and attribute weight. Statistical significance was measured using an independent t-test (Altman, 1990). Although the ranking and weighting technique has received criticism, it has been described to provide reasonable approximations and useful representations of results (Flynn et al., 2008).

3.7.4.6. Market Simulations

Accounting for relative preferences or utilities alone can mask important decision-making information. Given that the extent to which individuals like a product is reflected by the total of the utility values for the attribute levels that describe a product, conducting a market simulation is useful because they can be used to reflect real-world possibilities (Orme, 2010). This analysis extension can use utilities calculated from HB estimations to simulate having all participants gathered together to vote on the test alternative they prefer, and therefore to be able to apply this information predict which cardiovascular imaging test would be preferred in clinical settings (Orme, 2010).

Using a randomized first choice simulation method to allocate share to each of the simulated options and a sequential sensitivity analysis as range behavior to account for dynamic fields (ranges) in the scenarios, shares of preferences were estimated in both patient and physician participants. This technique assumed the participants chose the product with the highest overall utility, but it added unique random error to the utilities in a way that each participant was sampled multiple times to stabilize the share estimates, while correcting for product similarity caused by correlated sums of errors among products defined on several of the same attributes (Orme & Heft, 1999). Current test alternatives described in Table 5 were introduced within the simulated market scenarios and the simulation reported the projected percentage of participant that would choose a test over the others according to the previously calculated HB utilities and trade-offs.

Table 5

Imaging Tests	Type of procedure	Test duration	Test Patient out- Type of Risks and side effects duration of-pocket scanner cost		Diagnostic accuracy	
Stress Perfusion CMR	Pharmacological agents	60 minutes	\$1500	Complete body scanner	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a 0.1% chance of serious complications	90%
Exercise Echo	Exercising	30 minutes	\$500	No scanner	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a 0.1% chance of serious complications	80%
Pharmacological Stress Echo	Pharmacological agents	30 minutes	\$500	No scanner	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a 0.1% chance of serious complications	80%
СТА	N/A	30 minutes	\$500	Partial body scanner	Exposure to radiation and a 0.1% possible increase in cancer risk	80%
SPECT	Pharmacological agents	60 minutes	\$1000	Partial body scanner	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a 0.1% chance of serious complications	70%
РЕТ	Pharmacological agents	60 minutes	\$2000	Partial body scanner	Chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a 0.1% chance of serious complications	90%
b-CMR	Breathing maneuvers	30 minutes	\$1000	Complete body scanner	Tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth	80%

Comparison of Test Alternatives of Interest for Market Simulations

In addition, the results of the conjoint analysis may be used to assess the price elasticity of health care products and the users' willingness to pay (WTP) for certain services. WTP is typically

measured in terms of money and is a characteristic of buyers or consumers that illustrates how much value a consumer places on a service or product. Discrete choice experiments have been used to estimate participants' WTP for a variety of health-related applications (Roy et al., 2015). In the current DCE, trade-offs between cost and diagnostic accuracy and between risks and side effects were computed while holding other attributes constant. In addition, common cardiovascular diagnostic tests were combined to estimate imaging modality-specific shares of preferences.

3.7.4.7. Subgroup Analysis

Comparing patient and health professional preferences for health-related interventions has been an important topic in DCE literature. To understand subgroup differences in preferences for health services, investigations of heterogeneity of preferences within groups have been recommended (Harrison et al., 2017). Therefore, a comparison of main effects was performed between patients' age (above vs below 60 years of age) gender (male vs female), language (French vs English), education level (elementary or high school education vs college or university degree) and income (below vs above 50 thousand dollars per year) subgroups.
4. RESULTS

4.1. PARTICIPANTS' CHARACTERISTICS

Table 6

Table 6 compared patient and physician respondents. A total of 211 participants returned the survey and were included in the analysis. One hundred and seventy-three eligible patients consented to the study, but 148 returned the questionnaire and were included in the analysis, representing an 89.4% response rate. Most of the participants who consented but did not return their questionnaire were called for their clinical appointment and left without giving their questionnaire back to the researcher. Physicians' response rate could not be calculated due to previously described online recruitment procedures. A total of 63 physicians consented to the study and completed the questionnaire with partially or fully completed choice scenarios.

		Patients (%)	Physicians	
		Tatients (70)	(%)	
Sample size		N = 148	N = 63	
Age				
Mean		54.2	49.0	
Standard de	eviation	18.2	11.1	
Gender				
Male		79 (53.7)	40 (63.5)	
Language				
English		71 (48.0)	59 (93.7)	
French		77 (52.0)	4 (6.3)	
Education				
Elementary	school	8 (5.4)	0 (0.0)	
High schoo	01	48 (32.7)	0 (0.0)	
College		33 (22.4)	0 (0.0)	
University		51 (34.7)	63 (100.0)	
No answer		7 (4.8)	0 (0.0)	

73

Yearly income

Less than \$25 000	20 (14.0)	0 (0.0)
\$25 000 to \$49 999	34 (23.8)	0 (0.0)
\$50 000 to \$74 999	17 (11.9)	0 (0.0)
\$75 000 to \$99 999	15 (10.5)	0 (0.0)
\$100 000 to \$149 999	19 (13.3)	1 (1.6)
	13 (9.1)	52 (82.5)
More than \$150 000	25 (17.5)	10 (15.9)
No answer		

Familiarity with imaging

modalities					
At least one modality		134 (91.2)	62 (98.4)		
	MRI	96 (65.3)	56 (88.9)		
	Echography	111 (75.5)	61 (96.8)		
	СТ	44 (29.9)	56 (88.9)		
	SPECT	5 (3.4)	47 (74.6)		
	PET	14 (9.5)	43 (68.3)		
Experie	nce/Ordering with				
imaging modalities					
	At least one modality	124 (84.4)	61 (96.8)		
	MRI	77 (52.4)	31 (49.2)		
	Echography	97 (65.5)	45 (71.4)		
	СТ	38 (25.7)	46 (73.0)		
	SPECT	3 (2.0)	29 (46.0)		
	PET	9 (6.1)	20 (31.7)		
Questionnaire difficulty					
	Very easy	24 (17.5)	10 (17.2)		
	Easy	56 (40.9)	18 (31.0)		
	Not easy, not difficult	51 (37.2)	25 (43.1)		
	Difficult	6 (4.4)	5 (8.6)		
	Very difficult	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)		
Medical specialty		N/A			
	Cardiologists		29 (46.0)		
	Family physicians		34 (54.0)		

4.1.1. Patients' Characteristics

One hundred and forty-eight cardiac patients aged between 19 and 85 years and admitted to the Royal-Victoria Cardiology Clinic completed the pen-and-paper DCE questionnaire. Mean age of patients was $54.2 (\pm 18.2 \text{ years})$. Patients were 53.7% males, and about half of them (52.0%) preferred to answer the French version of the questionnaire. Patients highest level of education varied between elementary school (5.4%), high school (32.7%), college or technique (3-year program) (22.4%), university (34.7%) and 4.8% patients preferred not to report their education. In terms of income, 14.0% of patients reported making less than 25 000 dollars in income last year, 23.8% made between 25 000 and 49 999 dollars, 11.9% made between 50 000 and 74 999 dollars, 10.5% made between 75 000 and 99 999 dollars, 13.3% made between 100 000 and 149 999 dollars, 9.1% made more than 150 000 dollars, and 17.5% preferred not to answer this question.

In addition, most patients (91.2%) were familiar with at least one advanced cardiovascular imaging test, including MRI (65.3%), echography (75.5%), CT (29.9%), SPECT (3.4%) and PET (9.5%). Similarly, most cardiac patients (84.4%) reported to have experienced at least one advanced cardiovascular imaging test, including MRI (52.4%), echography (65.5%), CT (25.7%), SPECT (2.0%) and PET (6.1%).

Most patients (58.4%) found the questionnaire "very easy" (17.5%) or "easy" (40.9%). The questionnaire was considered "not easy, not difficult" by 37.2% of patients, and 4.4% found it "difficult". None of the patients found the questionnaire "very difficult". There was no significant association between patients' reported questionnaire difficulty and highest education level, gender, and familiarity with cardiovascular imaging tests. There were significant relationships between difficulty and age (r = 1.91, n = 135, p = 0.027). Older participants found the questionnaires more difficult than younger participants. There was also a significant difference in the scores for French respondents (M=2.45, SD=0.80) and English respondents (M=2.10, SD=0.78) conditions; t(135)=2.60, p = 0.010. French respondents generally found the questionnaire more difficult than their English counterparts.

4.1.2. Physicians' Characteristics

Sixty-three physicians aged between 27 and 70 years completed the online DCE questionnaire. The mean age for physicians was 49.0 (\pm 11.1 years). The physician group included 29 cardiologists and 34 family physicians, of which 63.5% were males, and 93.7% preferred answering the questionnaire in English. Most physicians (82.5%) reported making more than 150 000 dollars in income last year, 1.6% made between 100 000 and 149 999 dollars, and 15.9% preferred not to report their yearly income.

Only one physician respondent reported not to be familiar with any advanced cardiovascular imaging test. Others were at least familiar with MRI (88.9%), echography (96.8%), CT (88.9%), SPECT (74.6%), and with PET (68.3%). Almost all physicians (96.8%) reported to have ordered at least one advanced cardiovascular imaging test for their patient. About 50% reported having ordered an MRI, 71.4% an echography, 73.0% a CT, 46.0% a SPECT, and 31.7% have ordered a PET.

The questionnaire was considered "not easy, not difficult" by 43.1% of physicians. Others found it "very easy" (17.2%), "easy" (31.0%), or "difficult" (8.6%). None of the physicians found the questionnaire "very difficult". There was no significant association between physicians' reported questionnaire difficulty and gender, age, language, familiarity with cardiovascular imaging tests, and medical specialty.

4.2. CHOICE-BASED CONJOINT ANALYSES

4.2.1. Counting Analysis

Of the 211 eligible participants who returned the DCE questionnaire, 190 (90.0%) completed all the choice-based conjoint scenarios. The counting analysis revealed significant attribute main effects in both patients and physicians (Table 7). In patients, significant attribute

main effects included risks and side effects ($\chi^2=157.7$, p<0.01), diagnostic accuracy ($\chi^2=60.273$, p<0.01), and cost ($\chi^2=44.298$, p<0.01), while type of scanner ($\chi^2=3.478$), type of procedure ($\chi^2=3.452$) and test duration ($\chi^2=1.954$) had no significant main effects. In physicians, four main effects were observed: Cost ($\chi^2=30.558$, p<0.01), diagnostic accuracy ($\chi^2=25.562$, p<0.01), risks and side effects (16.913, p<0.01), and type of procedure ($\chi^2=10.303$, p<0.01). Counting analysis revealed no significant main effects for the type of scanner ($\chi^2=2.393$) and the test duration ($\chi^2=0.570$) attributes.

Table 7				
Counting Analysis				
	Main Effects			
Test Attributes	Patients	Physicians		
Risks and side effects	$\chi^2 = 157.7, p < 0.01$	$\chi^2 = 16.913, p < 0.01$		
Diagnostic accuracy	$\chi^2 = 60.273, p < 0.01$	$\chi^2 = 25.562, p < 0.01$		
Patient out-of-pocket cost	$\chi^2 = 44.298, p < 0.01$	χ^2 = 30.558, p<0.01		
Type of scanner	$\chi^2 = 3.478$, not significant	$\chi^2 = 2.393$, not significant		
Type of procedure	χ^2 = 3.452, not significant	$\chi^2 = 10.303, p < 0.01$		
Duration	$\chi^2 = 1.954$, not significant	$\chi^2 = 0.570$, not significant		

4.2.2. Hierarchical Bayes Estimation

The CBC/HB estimation revealed diverging attribute utilities between patients and physicians. Table 8 describes results from the CBC/HB estimation.

Table 8						
Hierarchical B	Bayes Analysis					
		Pati	Patients		Physicians	
Test	Levels	Relative	Zero-centered	Relative	Zero-	
Attributes		Importance	Utilities	Importance	centered	
					Utilities	

Risks and		30%		19%	
side effects					
	Possible tingling in the fingers,		97.71		56.54
	dizziness and dry mouth				
	Possible chest pain, irregular		-61.04		-25.40
	heartbeat, flushing, breathing				
	difficulties, and a 0.1% chance of				
	serious complications such as a				
	heart attack		-36.66		-31.14
	Exposure to radiation and a 0.1%				
D : (1	possible increase in cancer risk	250/		220/	
Diagnostic		25%		22%	
accuracy	000/		71 41		20.62
	90%		/1.41		39.62
	80% 70%		-5.91		23.18
Patient out	/078	220/	-03.30	2004	-02.81
of-nocket		22/0		2970	
cost	\$500		63 29		83.90
cost	\$1000		10.76		17.83
	\$1500		-8 57		-21.67
	\$2000		-65.48		-80.06
Type of	<i>4</i> 2000	10%		11%	00100
procedure					
•	Breathing maneuvers		6.91		-6.21
	Exercising		16.04		-2.434
	Pharmacological agents		-22.95		8.65
Type of		8%		9%	
scanner					
	No scanner		-1.47		4.22
	Partial body scanner		-1.16		0.64
	Complete body scanner		2.63		-4.86
Test		5%		10%	
duration	30 minutes		5.45		16.95
	60 minutes		-5.45		-16.95

_

4.2.2.1. Average Utilities (Zero-Centered Differences)

Figure 9 displayed zero-centered utilities for each attributes' levels. Patients placed high utilities (+97.71) to tests with milder side effects such as tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth but avoided choosing tests involving exposure to ionizing radiation (-36.66) and risks associated with exercise and the use of pharmacological agents inducing direct coronary arteriolar vasodilation (-61.04). Patients also valued more accurate tests (+71.41) than less accurate tests (-65.50), and less costly tests (+63.29) than more costly tests (-65.48). There was not a statistical difference in level utilities in the type of procedure (+6.91 vs -22.95), type of scanner (+2.63 vs - 1.47) and test duration attributes (+5.45 vs -5.45). Physicians, on the other hand, placed high utilities to less costly tests (+83.90), and low utilities to more costly tests (-80.06). They also valued

more accurate tests (+39.62) than less accurate tests (-62.81), and tests with milder risks and side effects (+56.54) than tests with ionizing radiation (-31.14) and those with increased risks and side effects (-25.40).



Figure 9. Hierarchical Bayes Zero-Centered Utilities.

4.2.2.2. Attribute Ranking, Weighting, and Relative Importances

The relative weight, or importance in treatment decisions of each attribute, was compared between participant groups. Attribute relative importances and zero-centered utilities were described in (Figure 10).



Figure 10. Relative Importances of test attributes.

In terms of ranks and attribute importances, patients and physicians had the same top three attribute priorities (Figure 11). Patients ranked risks and side effect as first and most impotant (30%), and ranked diagnostic accuracy (25%) and cost second and third (22%), respectively. Physicians ranked cost first (29%), also ranked diagnostic accuracy second (22%), and risks and side effects third (19%). Type of procedure was ranked fourth for both patients (10%) and physicians (11%). Type of scanner and test duration were ranked fifth (8%) and sixth (5%) for patients, and sixth (9%) and fifth (10%), respectively, for physicians. None of the percentage differences in CBC/HB relative importance ranks were statistically significant.



Figure 11. Relative rank of test attributes for test decision-making.

Unlike the attribute ranking and importance analyses, the attribute weight analysis revealed significant differences between patient and physician preferences (Figure 12). Risks and side effect has a significantly greater decision-making weight for patients that for physicians (33.8% vs 21.3%, p < 0.05), with patients placing significantly less weight on the cost attribute than physicians (27.4% vs 39.8%, p < 0.005). Other differences in attribute weights were not statistically significant.



Figure 12. Comparison of test attribute relative weight in decision-making. *Denotes a significant difference in attribute weight between patient and physicians (p < 0.05).

4.2.2.3. Market Simulation & Sensitivity Analysis

As mentioned previously, a market simulation was conduction comparing characteristics of common cardiovascular imaging tests (Figure 13). Shares of preferences in both patient and physician groups were higher for characteristics related to b-CMR. It was estimated that 59.6% of cardiac patients and 32.7% would prefer b-CMR over other diagnostic imaging tests. Patients ranked exercise echo second (12.8%), and stress perfusion CMR (11.9%) third. Conversely, physicians ranked pharmacological stress echo second (25.0%), and CT (17.1%). Both groups placed the lowest shares of preferences to SPECT.



Figure 13. Shares of preferences for cardiovascular imaging tests.

4.2.2.3.1. Trade-offs between risks and diagnostic accuracy

When holding other attributes constant, a sensitivity analysis revealed that about 42.7% of patients would sacrifice diagnostic accuracy to avoid tests with exposure to ionizing ration and those associated with exercise and the use of pharmacological agents inducing direct coronary arteriolar vasodilation (Figure 14).



Figure 14. Patient trade-off between diagnostic accuracy & risks and side effects.

4.2.2.3.2. Trade-offs between risks and cost

Similarly, when holding other attributes constant, a sensitivity analysis on risks and side effects and cost showed that 43.3% of patients would be willing to pay more for a test with milder side effects (Figure 15).



Figure 15. Patient trade-off between cost & risks and side effects.

4.2.2.3.3. Modality-specific preferences

Shares of preferences for common cardiovascular tests and grouping them with their respective imaging modality were combined in figure 16. Both patients and physicians preferred CMR over other modalities, with 71.5% and 40.8% of shares respectively. Patients and physicians placed echocardiography second (15.7% vs 37%.0), and CT third (9.9% vs 17.1%). Both groups ranked nuclear imaging tests last (patients: 2.9%, physicians: 5.1%).



Figure 16. Modality-specific shares of preferences.

4.2.3. Subgroup Analysis

Binomial subgroup analyses of attribute main effects were performed in patients' age, education, income, gender, and language. Patients making less than \$50 000 income per year place more importance on risks and side effects than patients making \$50 000 or more (Between Group χ^2 = 13.862, p<0.01). There were no other statistically significant differences in attribute preferences in patient subgroups. Nonetheless, there was a tendency for younger patients (59 years or less) to put more emphasis on cost (χ^2 = 35.915, p<0.01) than their older counterparts (60 years or more) (χ^2 = 9.915, p<0.05).

5. DISCUSSIONS

This study is the first to estimate patients' and physicians' preferences for attributes of cardiovascular tests and imaging modalities used for diagnosing coronary heart disease and to quantify the value of combined imaging test features with the use of a discrete choice experiment. Similar to most studies comparing patient and physician preferences in a DCE (Harrison et al., 2017), our results showed mixed concordance and discordance between groups. Although patients and physicians generally agreed on the importance of risks and side effects, diagnostic accuracy and patient out-of-pocket cost relative to other attributes, the order of these importances differed. When given the choice, cardiac patients' preference was mostly determined by the risks and sideeffects associated with cardiovascular imaging tests. Patients preferred tests with mild side effects such as tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth, but avoided test alternatives with exposure to ionizing radiation and risks associated with exercise and the use of pharmacological agents inducing direct coronary arteriolar vasodilation. Conversely, physicians most valued tests of lower cost to their patient. Our findings compare favorably with previous DCE studies showing that patients prefer a treatment with minimized side effects (Hauber et al., 2013; Clark et al., 2014; Harrison et al., 2014; Harrison et al., 2015). Our results were also in line with a review on DCEs comparing patient and physician preferences that reported that process attributes, such as treatment risks and side effects, were more important to patients (de Bekker-Grob et al., 2013; Harrison et al., 2017; Ettinger et al., 2018) and that economic considerations played an important role in physicians' treatment decisions (Hifinger et al., 2016). Following a subgroup analysis, unexpected findings showed the risks and side effects attribute was especially important to patients making less than \$50 000 income per year, when compared to those making \$50 000 or more. As health literature on income and risk aversion is sporadic, this subgroup finding remains difficult to explain (Friedman, 1974; Holt & Laury, 2002).

Diagnostic accuracy was ranked second in importance for both patients and physicians and the relative weight of this attribute was comparable in both participant groups. However, results from many DCEs in healthcare have shown that efficacy or diagnostic accuracy was more important to participants than safety or risk-related attributes (Hiligsmann et al., 2014; Ingvarsdottir et al., 2016; Ettinger et al., 2018). Although our review of literature allowed us to include a realistic representation of advanced cardiovascular non-invasive imaging tests for diagnosing CAD, it is possible that participants did not find the difference between 70% and 90% accuracy as substantial as differences in the risk attributes or in the costs. Adding more information on the prognostic aspect in the description of this attribute and more clarity on what requirements for further testing following inaccurate testing would entail for patients might have increased the preference weight allocated to diagnostic accuracy. Both groups were less influenced by the test duration, type of procedure and type of scanner when making their decision between test alternatives. The reduced relative importances associated with these three attributes may be rationalized by their more indirect effects

Unlike general trends in DCE studies where patients attributed more importance to cost attributes than physicians (Lee et al., 2015; Harrison et al., 2017), our results showed that cost was more important to physicians. This could be explained because, in Canada, the universal healthcare system allows patients to not have to pay for their cardiovascular imaging tests. It is possible that physicians overestimated the importance of cost to their patients. Nevertheless, in Canada, physicians are limited to certain number of scans performed for their patients due to cost containments. It is possible that physicians considered costs as very important because they esteemed and aimed to enforce these limits. Furthermore, with reports of issues related to increasing healthcare costs and associated concerns to patients and the healthcare system (Blumenthal, 2001; Berwick & Hackbarth, 2012), educational programs and leading physician associations tend to highlight the importance of providing high-value and cost-conscious care (American College of Physicians, 2014). Being educated and thus critically aware of the importance of considering cost in their medical practice may explain why physicians highly valued this attribute (Stammen et al., 2015).

Contrasting Dong et al.'s (2016) findings on patients' preferences for pharmacogenetic testing to reduce severe adverse drug reaction, results from the current study showed that most patients would not be willing to trade-off side effects for less costly test alternatives. Similarly, most patients in this study would not accept to trade-off risks and side effects for tests with higher diagnostic accuracy. This strong preference for avoiding risks and side in diagnostic tests may be

explained because these tests are not meant to treat diseases, but rather help to identify it (Nishimura et al., 2014). Knowing that medical treatments could directly & positively influence their health (as opposed to diagnostic tests which may have more indirect benefits), patients may be more willing to trade-off risks associated with these treatments (Crawford, 2017). The discordance of importance assigned to the risks and side effects attribute between patients and physicians may also be rationalized by the greater perceived risks associated with diagnostic tests in patients. For trained physicians commonly ordering diagnostic tests, 0,1% chances of complication may seem rare when compared to more risky procedures such as ICA.

The market simulation was performed by associating current imaging tests with their closest matching attribute levels as revealed by literature. The simulation revealed the b-CMR test had the highest shares of preferences in both patients and physicians. This could be explained because b-CMR has been associated with features that were associated with higher utility, and especially because of its lack of undesirable features. Given the high importance of the risks and side effects attribute in patients, this result was not surprising because b-CMR was the only test associated with the tingling in the fingers, dizziness and dry mouth level, which had the highest utility of all levels in both participant groups. In physicians, b-CMR did not have the preferred levels for the cost and diagnostic accuracy attributes, but it remained the overall preferred test because of its absence of undesirable characteristics in all important attributes combined. Inversely, our results did not fully correspond to reports from the American Society of Nuclear Cardiology that stated PET had "[...] effective, safe, efficient, patient-centered, equitable, and timely [...]" imaging properties (Bateman et al., 2016). Instead, when compared to other current cardiovascular imaging tests, the market simulation allocated the lowest shares of preferences to nuclear imaging alternatives. Our results did not dispute the patient-centeredness of nuclear medicine in cardiovascular imaging, but when compared to other current imaging tests, nuclear imaging tests tended to have less desirable properties.

5.1. LIMITATIONS

There are limitations worthy of attention in this study. First, the physician sample contained a large proportion of male participants, which may have inadvertently introduced sample bias. We attributed this to the existence of gender differences in the manifestation of cardiologists, wherein the male gender is more common amongst Canadian cardiologists (Canadian Medical Association, 2015). Because subgroup analyses of the patient sample did not reveal preference differences between males and females, the male overrepresentation in the physician sample was, likewise, not expected to considerably affect results. Second, in comparison with the patient sample, the physician sample was overrepresented by English speakers. As most physician participants were affiliated with the MUHC, a primarily Anglophone medical and education center, this language disparity was expected. Although it is difficult to estimate the extent of the bias this discrepancy might have introduced to the physician sample, the language subgroup analysis of the patient participants did not reveal any language differences in attribute preferences, and thus similar results could be expected for the physician sample. Of note, the subgroup analyses were only performed on the patient sample because it was estimated that the physicians sample was not sufficiently large to perform higher order analyses (Lancsar & Louviere, 2008). As previously mentioned, most DCE studies (73%) have a sample size with fewer than 300 participants (de Bekker-Grob et al., 2015). This study enrolled a total of 211 participants, which has been considered sufficiently large for DCE designs (Pearman et al., 2000; Hall et al., 2004; Lancsar & Louviere, 2008). When considering participant groups separately, the patient sample included a minimum of 20 participants per questionnaire version, but not the physician sample, which included an average of 9 participants per questionnaire version. Thus, when analyzed separately, the strength of evidence would be expected to be higher in the patient sample than in the physician sample (Johnson et al., 2013). In addition, this study was performed in a Canadian environment, and it would, therefore, be challenging to estimate how these results would be applicable in other countries with very dissimilar healthcare systems. For instance, participants in countries that do not have access to universal healthcare such as the United-States may respond differently to the cost attribute. The results can be considered relevant to other universal coverage systems that exist in high income countries such as Great Britain.

A strength of this study was that both participant samples completed the same version of the questionnaire and data were treated with the same methods of analysis. Hence, unlike many DCEs comparing patient and health professional preferences, divergences were more likely to be attributable to genuine differences between groups (Harrison et al., 2017). However, for practical reasons, patients completed pen-and-paper questionnaires while physicians completed web-based questionnaires. Although both types of survey methods had identical questions for all seven questionnaire versions, it is possible that the differing questionnaire administration methods contributed discordances between participant samples but this would be minimal.

In addition, as mentioned previously, both groups received the same instructions, including: "Imagine you had to choose a cardiovascular imaging test (for the patient) in a private clinic", and with the following prompt before each choice task: "Please select which type of test you prefer by considering each test characteristics. Select Test A or Test B". Thus, physicians were asked to answer choose the best test for their patient from their individual perspective. However, to be more realistic, the cost attribute was framed as "patient out-of-pocket cost", which might have influenced physicians to answer the choice tasks from the perspective of their patients, rather than their own and thus systematically avoid more expensive test alternatives (Anderson et al., 2014). Nonetheless, in the context of cancer care, only a few physicians reported omitting treatment options on the basis of their perceptions of patients' ability to afford treatment (Schrag & Hanger, 2007). Another important limitation related to the choice of adding a cost attribute was that in Canada, Medicare covers most medical exams and patients generally do not pay for these medical services. However, to reduce this limitation, researchers clearly instructed participants that the cost attribute was to be understood as though patients had to pay for their imaging test, similar to uninsured services from a private clinic.

The market simulation offered a more applied and concrete representation of the CBC/HB results (Orme, 2010). However, as mentioned previously, these results were only as precise as the attributes and levels used to describe the real test alternatives. While most important imaging tests' attributes were determined through literature review, interviews and group discussions with key informants in the context of cardiology, these methods do not guarantee that we have included tests' attributes that are relevant to our participants' preferences. Having added more test attributes might have provided more precise information to characterize the current imaging tests compared. Although the precision of cardiovascular diagnostic imaging tests is often described in sensitivity

and in specificity, for feasibility purposes, these two measures were merged into diagnostic accuracy, a more general quantification of test precision. As some imaging tests are known to be very high in sensitivity or in specificity but to be lower in the other, using the diagnostic accuracy measure balanced its precision properties. Having separated the diagnostic accuracy attribute into sensitivity and specificity might have resulted in different conclusions, but may have added a difficulty component to the questionnaire, especially for the patient group. In addition, features associated with current cardiovascular imaging tests were limited by the levels within attributes, and adding more levels within the chosen ranges might have provided more precise results. For instance, although CTA has been associated with a 77% diagnostic accuracy in Danad et al. (2017), we associated this test with its closest related attribute level, 80%. By being adding a 77% diagnostic accuracy level, the market simulation would have been more representative of Danad et al.'s (2017) report, but the study design could have become more cognitively demanding for participants, thus also affecting results (Bech et al., 2011; Clark et al., 2014).

Furthermore, the market simulation did not allow to add more than one level per attribute for imaging tests. In the case of nuclear imaging tests that are associated with exposure to ionizing radiation and risks associated with exercise and the use of pharmacological agents inducing direct coronary arteriolar vasodilation, this prevented us to create an appropriate representation of PET and SPECT. The simulation for these tests was performed by including only the "chest pain, irregular heartbeat, flushing, breathing difficulties, and a (0.1%) chance of serious complications" level. Nonetheless, while shares of preferences for nuclear imaging tests would have been lowered by the addition of the exposure to radiation level, these only accounted for a minor part of the total shares of preferences. Thus, this underrepresentation of the risks and side effects attribute of nuclear imaging tests potential had at most a negligible effect on the randomized first choice simulation. Additionally, there was no published data about b-CMR's diagnostic accuracy at the time this study was written, but early evidence supported its association with the 80% diagnostic accuracy level in the market simulation. Future research may support this estimation, but it may also be closer to 70% or 90%, which would affect how shares of preferences could be distributed across iterations.

Discrete choice experiments have been criticized as difficult for participants to understand to complete (Adams et al., 2015). To minimize the risk of not being to complete the questionnaire because of its complexity, substantial development work was conducted. As a result, a large majority of participants found the questionnaire either "easy" or "very easy", very few participants found the questionnaire "difficult", and none of the participants found the questionnaire "very difficult". This indicated a good understanding of the DCE in participants. In addition, DCEs have been criticized because their predictive value may be restricted by their quantitative assessment of stated choices rather than actual behavior, which may inherently differ (de Bekker-Grob et al., 2014). Although instinctively different, it is generally assumed that the stated choices are congruent with revealed decisions that would be taken in similar situations in real life (Lambooij et al., 2015). Another basic assumption suggests that people base their choices on latent preferences and intend to maximize their utility (Louviere et al., 2000). Generally, DCEs are recognized to have predictive value, external validity, and have been increasingly used in health research (de Bekker-Grob et al., 2012; Bansback et al., 2012; Quaife et al., 2018). For example, by comparing patients' stated and revealed preferences, Mohammadi and colleagues (2017) reported that DCEs have external validity in the basis of their power to predict actual behavior in latent tuberculosis infection treatments applications.

Finally, participants were presented with hypothetical test alternatives scenarios. It is possible that their preferences may differ in actual clinical settings and when presented with existent test alternatives. Future research might consider comparing both stated and revealed preference approaches to measure preferences of advanced non-invasive cardiovascular imaging tests. They are also encouraged to add invasive imaging procedures, such as the gold standard ICA, in their model.

5.2. Conclusions in a Clinical Context

Placing value in a patient-centered approach to medicine, this study informed healthcare professionals and policy-makers by contributing to the understanding of patient and physician preferences in relation to the choice of advanced non-invasive cardiovascular tests and imaging modalities used for diagnosing coronary heart disease. Our results indicated which cardiovascular imaging test attributes, relative to each other, are most important to patients and to physicians and likely to influence their preferences and decision-making, quantified the utilities and trade-offs of imaging alternatives from the perspective of patients and physicians, offered an appraisal of the concordance and discordance between patients' and physicians' preferences for cardiovascular imaging tests, and allowed estimating the shares of preferences toward current non-invasive cardiovascular imaging tests for diagnosing CAD.

Cardiovascular imaging has long been driven with a focus on volume and efficiency, but recent focuses have highlighted the importance of patient-centered imaging practices that prioritize patient safety and effectiveness, which represent sizable changes to the culture of imaging (Einstein et al., 2014). Increasingly in cardiovascular imaging, patients are encouraged to become engaged in their care and accept some responsibility to participate in their care plans. The culture of imaging progressively values safety and satisfaction while encouraging partnership with empowered patients (Ellenbogen, 2013). With the rise of chronic heart disease and the growing shortage of healthcare clinicians, patient-centered medicine has the potential to facilitate patient education and engagement in their care, which has become an essential component of long-term care (DePuey et al., 2012; Walsh et al., 2012).

Using the approach of a DCE allowed the integration and the systematic quantification of users' preferences of cardiovascular imaging tests and allowed to estimate how patients and physicians trade imaging test-related attributes, alongside each other (Ryan, 2004). By contributing to the understanding of patient and physician preferences in relation to the choice of advanced non-invasive cardiovascular imaging tests, this study offers valuable information to guide clinical communication and decision-making toward what is most important to patients. Our findings suggest that patients would be willing to pay more for cardiovascular diagnostic imaging tests with reduced risks and side effects, and support the ACC's recommendations toward creating an accountability framework to more safely drive appropriate imaging utilization (Einstein et al., 2014). Therefore, for the diagnosis of CAD, the combination of test procedures with lower risks and a side effects and more accurate imaging modalities should be encouraged. Healthcare professionals and policy-makers should place a higher value on imaging tests that do not involve

exposure to ionizing radiation and pharmacological procedures. This DCE, suggests that breathing-enhanced CMR (b-CMR) may offer desirable attributes to both patients and physicians. This study may also assist physicians to understand and recognize where there may be discordances between what they consider important and what their patients prefer. Recognizing that PCC is highly valued by patients (van Empel et al., 2010), physicians are encouraged to place more importance to risks and side effects associated with cardiovascular imaging tests, even when this means patients would have to pay more for the tests. As mentioned by Einstein (2014):

The development of current cardiac imaging technologies revolutionized the practice of cardiovascular medicine by allowing the routine, noninvasive assessment of myocardial perfusion and anatomy. It is now incumbent on the imaging community to create an accountability framework to safely drive appropriate imaging utilization" (p. 1488).

Successful patient involvement is significantly more successful with appropriate patient education that includes a discussion on the existence of test alternatives with their respective positive and negative attributes (ACC, 2015). Ultimately, results from this study suggest that, when engaging in shared decision-making and considering the different cardiovascular imaging test alternatives with their patients, physicians should discuss the risks and side effects associated with these tests.

References

- Adams, J., Bateman, B., Becker, F., Cresswell, T., Flynn, D., McNaughton, R., ... & Michie, S. (2015). Effectiveness and acceptability of parental financial incentives and quasi-mandatory schemes for increasing uptake of vaccinations in preschool children: systematic review, qualitative study and discrete choice experiment. Health Technology Assessment, 19(94), 1-176.
- Adler, H. M. (2002). The sociophysiology of caring in the doctor-patient relationship. Journal of general internal medicine, 17(11), 883-890.
- Agarwal, S., Tuzcu, E. M., & Kapadia, S. R. (2015). Choice and Selection of Treatment Modalities for Cardiac Patients: An Interventional Cardiology Perspective. Journal of the American Heart Association, 4(10), e002353.
- Akerkar, S. M., & Bichile, L. S. (2004). Doctor patient relationship: changing dynamics in the information age. Journal of postgraduate medicine, 50(2), 120.
- Alexanderson-Rosas, E., Guinto-Nishimura, G. Y., Cruz-Mendoza, J. R., Oropeza-Aguilar, M., De La Fuente-Mancera, J. C., Barrero-Mier, A. F., ... & Meave-Gonzalez, A. (2015). Current and future trends in multimodality imaging of coronary artery disease. Expert review of cardiovascular therapy, 13(6), 715-731.
- Allan, M. G. (2016). Should primary care guidelines be written by family physicians? YES. College of Family Physicians of Canada, 62(9), 705-706.
- Altman, D. G. (1990). Practical statistics for medical research. CRC press.
- American College of Cardiology. (2015). Shared Decision-Making: Centering Care on the Patient; But are we asking too much of the patient?. Retrieved on February 2018 from http://www.acc.org/latest-in-cardiology/articles/2015/06/08/09/39/shared-decisionmaking-centering-care-on-the-patient
- American College of Physicians. (2014). High value care curriculum. Retrieved on February 2018 from https://hvc.acponline.org/curriculum.html.
- Anderson, J. L., Heidenreich, P. A., Barnett, P. G., Creager, M. A., Fonarow, G. C., Gibbons, R. J., ... & Masoudi, F. A. (2014). ACC/AHA statement on cost/value methodology in clinical practice guidelines and performance measures: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Performance Measures and

Task Force on Practice Guidelines. Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 63(21), 2304-2322.

- Arbiol, J., Yabe, M., Nomura, H., Borja, M., Gloriani, N., & Yoshida, S. I. (2015). Using discrete choice modeling to evaluate the preferences and willingness to pay for leptospirosis vaccine. Human vaccines & immunotherapeutics, 11(4), 1046-1056.
- Arora, N. K., & McHorney, C. A. (2000). Patient preferences for medical decision making: who really wants to participate?. Medical care, 38(3), 335-341.
- Ayerbe, L., González, E., Gallo, V., Coleman, C. L., Wragg, A., & Robson, J. (2016). Clinical assessment of patients with chest pain; a systematic review of predictive tools. BMC Cardiovascular Disorders, 16, 18. http://doi.org/10.1186/s12872-016-0196-4
- Azhari, H. (2010). Basics of biomedical ultrasound for engineers. John Wiley & Sons.
- Baker, A. (2001). Crossing the quality chasm: a new health system for the 21st century. BMJ:British Medical Journal, 323(7322), 1192.
- Balfour, P. C., Gonzalez, J. A., & Kramer, C. M. (2017). Non-invasive assessment of low-and intermediate-risk patients with chest pain. Trends in cardiovascular medicine, 27(3), 182-189.
- Bansback, N., Brazier, J., Tsuchiya, A., & Anis, A. (2012). Using a discrete choice experiment to estimate health state utility values. Journal of health economics, 31(1), 306-318.
- Bansback, N., Hole, A. R., Mulhern, B., & Tsuchiya, A. (2014). Testing a discrete choice experiment including duration to value health states for large descriptive systems: addressing design and sampling issues. Social Science & Medicine, 114, 38-48.
- Bateman, T. M., Dilsizian, V., Beanlands, R. S., DePuey, E. G., Heller, G. V., Wolinsky, D. A.,
 ... & Case, J. A. (2016). American Society of Nuclear Cardiology and Society of Nuclear
 Medicine and Molecular Imaging joint position statement on the clinical indications for
 myocardial perfusion PET. Journal of Nuclear Medicine, 57(10), 1654-1656.
- Beach, M. C., Duggan, P. S., Cassel, C. K., & Geller, G. (2007). What does 'respect'mean? Exploring the moral obligation of health professionals to respect patients. Journal of general internal medicine, 22(5), 692-695.
- Bech, M., Kjaer, T., & Lauridsen, J. (2011). Does the number of choice sets matter? Results from a web survey applying a discrete choice experiment. Health economics, 20(3), 273-286.

- Beckman, H. B., Markakis, K. M., Suchman, A. L., & Frankel, R. M. (1994). The doctor-patient relationship and malpractice: lessons from plaintiff depositions. Archives of internal medicine, 154(12), 1365-1370.
- Belardinelli, L., Linden, J., & Berne, R. M. (1989). The cardiac effects of adenosine. Progress in cardiovascular diseases, 32(1), 73-97.
- Bertoldi, E. G., Stella, S. F., Rohde, L. E. P., & Polanczyk, C. A. (2017). Cost-effectiveness of anatomical and functional test strategies for stable chest pain: public health perspective from a middle-income country. BMJ open, 7(4), e012652.
- Bertrand, T., Lee, E., Barckow, P., Wei, Q., Fischer, K. A., Günsch, D., ... & Friedrich, M. (2017). The OS Module: Development and testing of a diagnostic tool that allows for time-efficient Analysis of oxygenation-sensitive cardiovascular magnetic resonance.
- Berwick, D. M., & Hackbarth, A. D. (2012). Eliminating waste in US health care. Jama, 307(14), 1513-1516.
- Beulen, L., Grutters, J. P., Faas, B. H., Feenstra, I., Groenewoud, H., Vugt, J. M., & Bekker, M.
 N. (2015). Women's and healthcare professionals' preferences for prenatal testing: a discrete choice experiment. Prenatal diagnosis, 35(6), 549-557.
- Bhise, V., Meyer, A. N., Menon, S., Singhal, G., Street, R. L., Giardina, T. D., & Singh, H. (2018). Patient perspectives on how physicians communicate diagnostic uncertainty: An experimental vignette study. International Journal for Quality in Health Care.
- Biaggioni, I., Killian, T. J., Mosqueda-Garcia, R., Robertson, R. M., & Robertson, D. (1991).Adenosine increases sympathetic nerve traffic in humans. Circulation, 83(5), 1668-1675.
- Blais, C., & Rochette, L. (2015). Trends in prevalence, incidence and mortality of diagnosed and silent coronary heart disease in Quebec. Health promotion and chronic disease prevention in Canada: research, policy and practice, 35(10), 184.
- Blomster, J. I., O'Rourke, J., Choudhary, P., Thiagalingam, A., Kovoor, P., Adler, J., ... & Chow,
 C. K. (2016). Patient selection essential for computed tomography coronary angiography.
 Scandinavian Cardiovascular Journal, 50(4), 206-212.

Blumenthal, D. (2001). Controlling health care expenditures. N Engl J Med. 344(10), 766-769.

Boormans, E. M., de Bekker-Grob, E. W., Wildschut, H. I., Burgess, L., van Lith, J. M., & Birnie, E. (2010). for rapid aneuploidy detection or karyotyping in prenatal diagnosis.

Rapid aneuploidy detection in prenatal diagnosis The clinical use of Multiplex Ligationdependent Probe Amplification.

- Botnar, R. M., & Makowski, M. R. (2014). Cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). In Biomedical Imaging (pp. 214-234).
- Boyajian, J. G. (2016). Explaining Individual Differences in Colorectal Cancer Screening Preferences: Analysis and Meta-analysis of Discrete Choice Experiments (Doctoral dissertation, University of California, Merced).
- Breen, G. M., Wan, T. T., Zhang, N. J., Marathe, S. S., Seblega, B. K., & Paek, S. C. (2009).
 Improving doctor-patient communication: Examining innovative modalities vis-à-vis effective patient-centric care management technology. Journal of medical systems, 33(2), 155.
- Brennan, P. F., & Strombom, I. (1998). Improving health care by understanding patient preferences: the role of computer technology. Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association, 5(3), 257-262.
- Brodney, S., Fiwler, F. J., Wexler, R., & Bowen, M. (2016). Shared decision-making in clinical practice: examples of successful implementation. European Journal for Person Centered Healthcare, 4(4), 656-659.
- Broom, A. (2005). Virtually he@ lthy: the impact of internet use on disease experience and the doctor-patient relationship. Qualitative health research, 15(3), 325-345.
- Budoff, M. J., Achenbach, S., Blumenthal, R. S., Carr, J. J., Goldin, J. G., Greenland, P., ... & Shaw, L. J. (2006). Assessment of coronary artery disease by cardiac computed tomography: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association Committee on Cardiovascular Imaging and Intervention, Council on Cardiovascular Radiology and Intervention, and Committee on Cardiac Imaging, Council on Clinical Cardiology. Circulation, 114(16), 1761-1791.
- Campbell, F., Thokala, P., Uttley, L. C., Sutton, A., Sutton, A. J., Al-Mohammad, A., & Thomas, S. M. (2014). Systematic review and modelling of the cost-effectiveness of cardiac magnetic resonance imaging compared with current existing testing pathways in ischaemic cardiomyopathy. Health technology assessment (Winchester, England), 18(59), 1.

- Canadian Medical Residency Guide. (2011). Taking control of your future medical career and financial life. Medical Career Services. Halifax: RBC. Retrieved from https://medicine.dal.ca
- Chapman, C. N., Alford, J. L., Johnson, C., Weidemann, R., & Lahav, M. (2009). CBC vs. ACBC: Comparing results with real product selection. In 2009 Sawtooth Software Conference Proceedings (pp. 25-27).
- Chen, J., Einstein, A. J., Fazel, R., Krumholz, H. M., Wang, Y., Ross, J. S., ... & Nallamothu, B.
 K. (2010). Cumulative exposure to ionizing radiation from diagnostic and therapeutic cardiac imaging procedures: a population-based analysis. Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 56(9), 702-711.
- Chua, G. N., Bond, C. M., Porteous, T., & Ryan, M. (2016). External validity of discrete choice experiment in pharmacy research: empirical findings from a field experiment. International Journal of Pharmacy Practice, 24, 6-7.
- Clark, M. D., Determann, D., Petrou, S., Moro, D., & de Bekker-Grob, E. W. (2014). Discrete choice experiments in health economics: a review of the literature. Pharmacoeconomics, 32(9), 883-902.
- Clark, T. J., & Gunn, M. L. (2017). CT Angiography in the Emergency Department: Maximizing Contrast Enhancement and Image Quality While Minimizing Radiation Dose and Contrast Material Volume: Vascular/Interventional Radiology. RadioGraphics, 37(4), 1304-1305.
- CMA Masterfile. (2015). Canadian Medical Association. Number and percent distribution of physicians by specialty and sex, Canada 2015. Retrieved on May 12th, 2018 from https://www.cma.ca/Assets/assets-library/document/en/advocacy/policy-research/physician-historical-data/2015-06-spec-sex.pdf
- Coast, J., McDonald, R., & Baker, R. (2004). Issues arising from the use of qualitative methods in health economics. Journal of Health Services Research & Policy, 9(3), 171-176.
- Coast, J., Al-Janabi, H., Sutton, E. J., Horrocks, S. A., Vosper, A. J., Swancutt, D. R., & Flynn, T. N. (2012). Using qualitative methods for attribute development for discrete choice experiments: issues and recommendations. Health economics, 21(6), 730-741.
- Comité de coordination des ententes interprovinciales en assurance santé (CCEIAS). (2016). Tarifs interprovinciaux pour les services externes, les procédures coûteuses ainsi que les

prix de journée pour les établissements. Retrieved on January 2018 from https://www.canada.ca/fr/sante-canada/services/systeme-soins-sante/rapportspublications/loi-canadienne-sante-rapports-annuels/rapport-2014-2015.html

- Consumer Reports. (2015). Developed in cooperation with the Society for Cardiovascular Angiography and Interventions Foundation. Consumers Union of U.S., Inc., 101 Truman Ave., Yonkers, NY 10703-1057.
- Costa, F., & Biaggioni, I. (1998). Role of nitric oxide in adenosine-induced vasodilation in h humans. Hypertension, 31(5), 1061-1064.
- Cousin, G., Schmid Mast, M., & Jaunin-Stalder, N. (2013). When physician-expressed uncertainty leads to patient dissatisfaction: a gender study. Medical education, 47(9), 923-931.
- Craig, B. M., & Ramachandran, S. (2006). Relative risk of a shuffled deck: a generalizable logical consistency criterion for sample selection in health state valuation studies. Health economics, 15(8), 835-848.
- Crawford, M. H. (2017). Current Diagnosis and Treatment Cardiology. McGraw-Hill Medical Publishing Division.
- CT angiography does not involve a vasoactive agent inducing a stress response, it requires the injection of radioactive pharmaceutical material (Clark & Gunn, 2017). Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2017). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. Sage publications.
- DailyMed. US. National Library of Medicine, National Institute of Health (2011) "FIORICET (butalbital, acetaminophen, and caffeine) Tablet." Accessed on September 2017 on http://dailymed.nlm.nih.gov/dailymed/lookup.cfm?setid=a03276eb-d435-4159-9cc8-70c2ed132882.
- Danad, I., Szymonifka, J., Twisk, J. W., Norgaard, B. L., Zarins, C. K., Knaapen, P., & Min, J. K. (2017). Diagnostic performance of cardiac imaging methods to diagnose ischaemia-causing coronary artery disease when directly compared with fractional flow reserve as a reference standard: a meta-analysis. European heart journal, 38(13), 991-998.
- de Bekker-Grob, E. W., Bliemer, M. C. J., Donkers, B., Essink-Bot, M. L., Korfage, I. J., Roobol, M. J., ... & Steyerberg, E. W. (2013). Patients' and urologists' preferences for

prostate cancer treatment: a discrete choice experiment. British journal of cancer, 109(3), 633.

- de Bekker-Grob, E. W., Donkers, B., Jonker, M. F., & Stolk, E. A. (2015). Sample size requirements for discrete-choice experiments in healthcare: a practical guide. The Patient-Patient-Centered Outcomes Research, 8(5), 373-384.
- de Bekker-Grob, E. W., Hofman, R., Donkers, B., van Ballegooijen, M., Helmerhorst, T. J., Raat, H., & Korfage, I. J. (2010). Girls' preferences for HPV vaccination: a discrete choice experiment. Vaccine, 28(41), 6692-6697.
- de Bekker-Grob, E. W., Ryan, M., & Gerard, K. (2012). Discrete choice experiments in health e economics: a review of the literature. Health economics, 21(2), 145-172.
- DePuey, E. G., Mahmarian, J. J., Miller, T. D., Einstein, A. J., Hansen, C. L., Holly, T. A., ... & Wann, L. S. (2012). Patient-centered imaging. Journal of nuclear cardiology, 19(2), 185-215.
- Dilsizian, V., Gewirtz, H., Paivanas, N., Kitsiou, A. N., Hage, F. G., Crone, N. E., & Schwartz, R. G. (2015). Serious and potentially life threatening complications of cardiac stress testing: Physiological mechanisms and management strategies. Journal of Nuclear Cardiology, 22(6), 1198-1213.
- Dong, D., Ozdemir, S., Bee, Y. M., Toh, S. A., Bilger, M., & Finkelstein, E. (2016). Measuring high-risk patients' preferences for pharmacogenetic testing to reduce severe adverse drug reaction: a discrete choice experiment. Value in Health, 19(6), 767-775.
- Douglas, P. S., Cerqueira, M. D., Berman, D. S., Chinnaiyan, K., Cohen, M. S., Lundbye, J. B., ... & Wong, T. C. (2016). The future of cardiac imaging: report of a think tank convened by the American College of Cardiology. JACC: Cardiovascular Imaging, 9(10), 1211-1223.
- Douglas, P., Iskandrian, A. E., Krumholz, H. M., Gillam, L., Hendel, R., Jollis, J., ... & McNamara, R. L. (2006). Achieving quality in cardiovascular imaging: proceedings from the American College of Cardiology–Duke University Medical Center think tank on quality in cardiovascular imaging. Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 48(10), 2141-2151.
- Doukky, R., Diemer, G., Medina, A., Winchester, D. E., Murthy, V. L., Phillips, L. M., ... & Russell, R. (2017). Promoting Appropriate Use of Cardiac Imaging: No Longer an

Academic ExerciseAppropriate Use of Cardiac Imaging. Annals of Internal Medicine, 166(6), 438-440.

- Drummond, M. F., Sculpher, M. J., Claxton, K., Stoddart, G. L., & Torrance, G. W. (2015). Methods for the economic evaluation of health care programmes. Oxford university press.
- Einstein, A. J. (2012). Effects of radiation exposure from cardiac imaging: how good are the data?. Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 59(6), 553-565.
- Einstein, A. J., Berman, D. S., Min, J. K., Hendel, R. C., Gerber, T. C., Carr, J. J., ... & Dorbala, S. (2014). Patient-centered imaging: shared decision making for cardiac imaging procedures with exposure to ionizing radiation. Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 63(15), 1480-1489.
- Ellenbogen, P. H. (2013). Imaging 3.0: what is it?. Journal of the American College of Radiology, 10(4), 229.
- Epstein, R., & Street, R. L. (2007). Patient-centered communication in cancer care: promoting healing and reducing suffering (pp. 07-6225). Bethesda, MD: National Cancer Institute, US Department of Health and Human Services, National Institutes of Health.

Epstein, R. M., & Street, R. L. (2011). The values and value of patient-centered care.

- Ettinger, A. B., Carter, J. A., & Rajagopalan, K. (2018). Patient versus neurologist preferences: A discrete choice experiment for antiepileptic drug therapies. Epilepsy & Behavior, 80, 247-253.
- Fazel, R., Krumholz, H. M., Wang, Y., Ross, J. S., Chen, J., Ting, H. H., ... & Nallamothu, B. K. (2009). Exposure to low-dose ionizing radiation from medical imaging procedures. New England Journal of Medicine, 361(9), 849-857.
- Federal Drug Agency. (2014). Commissioner of the Safety Alerts for Human Medical Products Lexiscan (regadenoson) and Adenoscan (adenosine): Drug Safety Communication - Rare but Serious Risk of Heart Attack and Death. Retrieved on January 2018 from: http://www.fda.gov/Safety/MedWatch/SafetyInformation/SafetyAlertsforHumanMedical Products/ucm37 5981.htm
- Fenton, J. J., Duberstein, P. R., Kravitz, R. L., Xing, G., Tancredi, D. J., Fiscella, K., ... & Epstein, R. M. (2017). Impact of Prognostic Discussions on the Patient-Physician Relationship: Prospective Cohort Study. Journal of Clinical Oncology, JCO-2017.

- Fihn, S. D., Blankenship, J. C., Alexander, K. P., Bittl, J. A., Byrne, J. G., Fletcher, B. J., ... & Naidu, S. S. (2014). 2014 ACC/AHA/AATS/PCNA/SCAI/STS focused update of the guideline for the diagnosis and management of patients with stable ischemic heart disease. Circulation, CIR-0000000000000095.
- Fihn, S. D., Gardin, J. M., Abrams, J., Berra, K., Blankenship, J. C., Douglas, P. S., ... & K Kligfield, P. D. (2012). 2012 ACCF/AHA/ACP/AATS/PCNA/SCAI/STS guideline for the diagnosis and management of patients with stable ischemic heart disease. Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 60(24), e44-e164.
- Fischer, K., Guensch, D. P., & Friedrich, M. G. (2014). Breathing maneuvers may elicit a stronger myocardial vascular response than clinical adenosine protocols. Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance, 16(1), P49.
- Fischer, K., Yamaji, K., Luescher, S., Ueki, Y., Jung, B., von Tengg-Kobligk, H., ... & Guensch, D. P. (2018). Feasibility of cardiovascular magnetic resonance to detect oxygenation deficits in patients with multi-vessel coronary artery disease triggered by breathing maneuvers. Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance, 20(1), 31. Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance, 16(1), P49.
- Fischer, K., Guensch, D. P., Shie, N., Lebel, J., & Friedrich, M. G. (2016). Breathing Maneuvers as a Vasoactive Stimulus for Detecting Inducible Myocardial Ischemia–An Experimental Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance Study. PloS one, 11(10), e0164524.
- Flickinger, T. E., Saha, S., Roter, D., Korthuis, P. T., Sharp, V., Cohn, J., ... & Beach, M. C. (2016). Respecting patients is associated with more patient-centered communication behaviors in clinical encounters. Patient education and counseling, 99(2), 250-255.
- Flynn, T. N., Louviere, J. J., Marley, A. A., Coast, J., & Peters, T. J. (2008). Rescaling quality of life values from discrete choice experiments for use as QALYs: a cautionary tale. Population Health Metrics, 6(1), 6.
- Fordyce, C. B., & Douglas, P. S. (2016). Optimal non-invasive imaging test selection for the diagnosis of ischaemic heart disease. Heart, heartjnl-2015.
- Friedman, B. (1974). Risk aversion and the consumer choice of health insurance option. The Review of Economics and Statistics, 209-214.
- Friedrich, M. G., & Karamitsos, T. D. (2013). Oxygenation-sensitive cardiovascular magnetic resonance. Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance, 15(1), 43.

- Frosch, D. L., & Kaplan, R. M. (1999). Shared decision making in clinical medicine: past research and future directions. American journal of preventive medicine, 17(4), 285-294.
- Ferguson, W. J., & Candib, L. M. (2002). Culture, language, and the doctor-patient relationship. FMCH Publications and Presentations, 61.
- Gafni, A., Charles, C., & Whelan, T. (1998). The physician–patient encounter: the physician as a perfect agent for the patient versus the informed treatment decision-making model. Social science & medicine, 47(3), 347-354.
- Ghanouni, A., Halligan, S., Taylor, S. A., Boone, D., Plumb, A., Stoffel, S., ... & Wardle, J.
 2014). Quantifying public preferences for different bowel preparation options prior to creening CT colonography: a discrete choice experiment. BMJ open, 4(4), e004327.
- Gibbons, R. J., Balady, G. J., Bricker, J. T., Chaitman, B. R., Fletcher, G. F., Froelicher, V. F., ...
 & Winters, W. L. (2002). ACC/AHA 2002 guideline update for exercise testing: summary article: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines (Committee to Update the 1997 Exercise Testing Guidelines). Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 40(8), 1531-1540.
- Gibbons, R. J., Chatterjee, K., Daley, J., Douglas, J. S., Fihn, S. D., Gardin, J. M., ... & Schafer, W. P. (1999). ACC/AHA/ACP-ASIM guidelines for the management of patients with chronic stable angina: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines (Committee on Management of Patients With Chronic Stable Angina). Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 33(7), 2092-2197.
- Ginde, A. A., Foianini, A., Renner, D. M., Valley, M., & Camargo Jr, C. A. (2008). Availability and quality of computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging equipment in US emergency departments. Academic emergency medicine, 15(8), 780-783.
- Gonzalez, J. A., & Beller, G. A. (2017). Choosing exercise or pharmacologic stress imaging, or exercise ECG testing alone: How to decide.
- Greiner, R., & Ballweg, J. (2013, February). Estimating the supply of on-farm biodiversity conservation services by north Australian pastoralists: design of a choice experiment. In 57th AARES annual conference, Australian Agricultural and Resource Economics Society.

- Grobner, T., & Prischl, F. C. (2007). Gadolinium and nephrogenic systemic fibrosis. Kidney international, 72(3), 260-264.
- Guensch, D. P., Fischer, K., Flewitt, J. A., Yu, J., Lukic, R., Friedrich, J. A., & Friedrich, M. G. (2013). Breathing manoeuvre-dependent changes in myocardial oxygenation in healthy humans. European Heart Journal–Cardiovascular Imaging, 15(4), 409-414.
- Guensch, D. P., Fischer, K., Flewitt, J. A., & Friedrich, M. G. (2013). Impact of intermittent apnea on myocardial tissue oxygenation—a study using oxygenation-sensitive cardiovascular magnetic resonance. PLoS One, 8(1), e53282.
- Gunn, A. J., Sahani, D. V., Bennett, S. E., & Choy, G. (2013). Recent measures to improve radiology reporting: perspectives from primary care physicians. Journal of the American College of Radiology, 10(2), 122-127.
- Ha, J. F., & Longnecker, N. (2010). Doctor-patient communication: a review. The Ochsner Journal, 10(1), 38-43.
- Hall, J., Viney, R., Haas, M., & Louviere, J. (2004). Using stated preference discrete choice modeling to evaluate health care programs. Journal of Business research, 57(9), 1026-1032.
- Harris, A. W., Krieger, E. V., Kim, M., Cawley, P. J., Owens, D. S., Hamilton-Craig, C., ... & Otto, C. M. (2017). Cardiac Magnetic Resonance Imaging Versus Transthoracic Echocardiography for Prediction of Outcomes in Chronic Aortic or Mitral Regurgitation. The American Journal of Cardiology, 119(7), 1074-1081.
- Harrison, M., Marra, C., Shojania, K., & Bansback, N. (2015). Societal preferences for rheumatoid arthritis treatments: evidence from a discrete choice experiment. Rheumatology, 54(10), 1816-1825.
- Harrison, M., Milbers, K., Hudson, M., & Bansback, N. (2017). Do patients and health care providers have discordant preferences about which aspects of treatments matter most? Evidence from a systematic review of discrete choice experiments. BMJ open, 7(5), e014719.
- Harrison, M., Rigby, D., Vass, C., Flynn, T., Louviere, J., & Payne, K. (2014). Risk as an attribute in discrete choice experiments: a systematic review of the literature. The Patient-Patient-Centered Outcomes Research, 7(2), 151-170.

- Hauber, A. B., Arden, N. K., Mohamed, A. F., Johnson, F. R., Peloso, P. M., Watson, D. J., ... & Taylor, S. D. (2013). A discrete-choice experiment of United Kingdom patients' willingness to risk adverse events for improved function and pain control in osteoarthritis. Osteoarthritis and Cartilage, 21(2), 289-297.
- Hauber, A. B., González, J. M., Groothuis-Oudshoorn, C. G., Prior, T., Marshall, D. A.,
 Cunningham, C., ... & Bridges, J. F. (2016). Statistical methods for the analysis of
 discrete choice experiments: a report of the ISPOR Conjoint Analysis Good Research
 Practices Task Force. Value in health, 19(4), 300-315.
- Hausleiter, J., Meyer, T., Hermann, F., Hadamitzky, M., Krebs, M., Gerber, T. C., ... & Achenbach, S. (2009). Estimated radiation dose associated with cardiac CT angiography. Jama, 301(5), 500-507.
- Health Council of Canada. (2010). Decisions, Decisions: Family Doctors as Gatekeepers to Prescription Drugs and Diagnostic Imaging in Canada. Retrieved from www.healthcouncilcanada.ca.
- Hendel, R. C., Patel, M. R., Kramer, C. M., Poon, M., Carr, J. C., Gerstad, N. A., ... & Martin, E. T. (2006). Accf/acr/scct/scmr/asnc/nasci/scai/sir 2006 appropriateness criteria for cardiac computed tomography and cardiac magnetic resonance imaging: A report of the american college of cardiology foundation quality strategic directions committee appropriateness criteria working group, american college of radiology, society of cardiovascular computed tomography, society for cardiovascular magnetic resonance, american society of nuclear cardiology, north american society for cardiac imaging, society for Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 48(7), 1475-1497.
- Henzlova, M. J., Cerqueira, M. D., Mahmarian, J. J., & Yao, S. S. (2006). Stress protocols and tracers. Journal of Nuclear Cardiology, 13(6), e80-e90.
- Hess, E. P., Coylewright, M., Frosch, D. L., & Shah, N. D. (2014). Implementation of shared decision making in cardiovascular care: past, present, and future. Circulation: Cardiovascular Quality and Outcomes, 7(5), 797-803.
- Hess, E. P., Knoedler, M. A., Shah, N. D., Kline, J. A., Breslin, M., Branda, M. E., ... & Stiell, I. G. (2012). The chest pain choice decision aid. Circulation: Cardiovascular Quality and Outcomes, 5(3), 251-259.

- Hicks, R. L. (2002). A comparison of stated and revealed preference methods for fisheries anagement. American Agricultural Economics Association (New Name 2008: gricultural and Applied Economics Association).
- Hifinger, M., Hiligsmann, M., Ramiro, S., Severens, J. L., Fautrel, B., Watson, V., & Boonen, A. (2016). Patients' preferences and economic considerations play an important role in treatment decisions: a discrete choice experiment among rheumatologists. Rheumatology, kew328.
- Hiligsmann, M., Dellaert, B. G., Dirksen, C. D., van der Weijden, T., Goemaere, S., Reginster, J.
 Y., ... & Boonen, A. (2014). Patients' preferences for osteoporosis drug treatment: a discrete-choice experiment. Arthritis research & therapy, 16(1), R36.
- Hill, M., Johnson, J. A., Langlois, S., Lee, H., Winsor, S., Dineley, B., ... & Advani, H. V. (2016). Preferences for prenatal tests for Down syndrome: an international comparison of the views of pregnant women and health professionals. European Journal of Human Genetics, 24(7), 968.
- Hill, M., Oteng-Ntim, E., Forya, F., Petrou, M., Morris, S., & Chitty, L. S. (2017). Preferences for prenatal diagnosis of sickle-cell disorder: A discrete choice experiment comparing potential service users and health-care providers. Health Expectations, 20(6), 1289-1295.
- Ho, M. P., Gonzalez, J. M., Lerner, H. P., Neuland, C. Y., Whang, J. M., McMurry-Heath, M., ...
 & Irony, T. (2015). Incorporating patient-preference evidence into regulatory decision making. Surgical endoscopy, 29(10), 2984-2993.
- Holt, C. A., & Laury, S. K. (2002). Risk aversion and incentive effects. American economic review, 92(5), 1644-1655.
- Hsieh, J. (2009, November). Computed tomography: principles, design, artifacts, and recent advances. Bellingham, WA: SPIE.
- Huber, J., Orme, B., & Miller, R. (2001). Dealing with product similarity in conjoint simulations.In Conjoint Measurement (pp. 479-496). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Huda, W., Schoepf, U. J., Abro, J. A., Mah, E., & Costello, P. (2011). Radiation-related cancer risks in a clinical patient population undergoing cardiac CT. American Journal of Roentgenology, 196(2), W159-W165.
- Husain, S. S. (2007). Myocardial perfusion imaging protocols: is there an ideal protocol?. Journal of nuclear medicine technology, 35(1), 3-9.
- IBM Corp. Released 2013. SPSS Statistics for Macintosh, Version 22.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.
- Iglehart, J. K. (2009). Health insurers and medical-imaging policy—a work in progress. *N Engl J Med.* 360, 1030-1037.
- IMS Health & IMS National Sales Perspective. (2010). Retail and Non-Retail Combined. Data extracted October 2017.
- Ingvarsdottir, S., Stefansdottir, V., & Gottfredsdottir, H. (2016). Women s preferences for prenatal tests A discrete choice experiment to contrast noninvasive prenatal testing with current invasive tests. Laeknabladid, 102(6), 277-282.
- Ishii, S., Hara, T., Nanbu, T., Suenaga, H., Sugawara, S., Kuroiwa, D., ... & Ito, H. (2016). Optimized workflow and imaging protocols for whole-body oncologic PET/MRI. Japanese journal of radiology, 34(11), 754-762.
- Jensen, J. D., Allen, L., Blasko, R., & Nagy, P. (2016). Using quality improvement methods to I improve patient experience. Journal of the American College of Radiology, 13(12), 1550-1554.
- Johnson, F. R., Lancsar, E., Marshall, D., Kilambi, V., Mühlbacher, A., Regier, D. A., ... & Bridges, J. F. (2013). Constructing experimental designs for discrete-choice experiments: report of the ISPOR conjoint analysis experimental design good research practices task force. Value in Health, 16(1), 3-13.
- Johnson, F. R., Mohamed, A. F., Özdemir, S., Marshall, D. A., & Phillips, K. A. (2011). How does cost matter in health-care discrete-choice experiments?. Health Economics, 20(3), 323-330.
- Johnson, F. R., Yang, J. C., & Mohamed, A. F. (2012, March). In defense of imperfect experimental designs: statistical efficiency and measurement error in choice-format conjoint analysis. In Orlando, FL: Proceedings of the Sawtooth Software Conference.
- Johnston, R. J., Boyle, K. J., Adamowicz, W., Bennett, J., Brouwer, R., Cameron, T. A., ... & Tourangeau, R. (2017). Contemporary guidance for stated preference studies. Journal of the Association of Environmental and Resource Economists, 4(2), 319-405.
- Joosten, E. A., DeFuentes-Merillas, L., De Weert, G. H., Sensky, T., Van Der Staak, C. P. F., & de Jong, C. A. (2008). Systematic review of the effects of shared decision-making on

patient satisfaction, treatment adherence and health status. Psychotherapy and psychosomatics, 77(4), 219-226.

- Kaba, R., & Sooriakumaran, P. (2007). The evolution of the doctor-patient relationship. International Journal of Surgery, 5(1), 57-65.
- Karamitsos, T. D., Arnold, J. R., Pegg, T. J., Cheng, A. S., van Gaal, W. J., Francis, J. M., ... & Selvanayagam, J. B. (2009). Tolerance and safety of adenosine stress perfusion cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging in patients with severe coronary artery disease. The international journal of cardiovascular imaging, 25(3), 277-283.
- Karnabi, E., & Hendel, R. C. (2017). Pharmacologic Stress Testing. In Cardiology Procedures (pp. 53-61). Springer London.
- Kasper, J. F., Mulley, A. G., & Wennberg, J. E. (1992). Developing shared decision-making programs to improve the quality of health care. QRB-Quality Review Bulletin, 18(6), 183-190.
- Kee, J. W., Khoo, H. S., Lim, I., & Koh, M. Y. (2017). Communication skills in patient-doctor interactions: learning from patient complaints. Health Professions Education.
- Kelley, J. M., Kraft-Todd, G., Schapira, L., Kossowsky, J., & Riess, H. (2014). The influence of the patient-clinician relationship on healthcare outcomes: a systematic review and metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. PloS one, 9(4), e94207.
- Kifmann, M., & Wagner, C. (2014). Health Care Provision and Patient Mobility-Health Integration in the European Union. Developments in Health Economics and Public Policy.
- Kim, J., Al-Mallah, M., Juraschek, S. P., Brawner, C., Keteyian, S. J., Nasir, K., ... & Blaha, M. J. (2016). The association of clinical indication for exercise stress testing with all-cause mortality: the FIT Project. Archives of medical science: AMS, 12(2), 303.
- Klein W. L. (2013). News from the Interventional Section Leadership Council: Why Patient Preference Matters in Clinical Decision Making. American College of Cariology. Retrieved on February 2018 from http://www.acc.org/latest-incardiology/articles/2013/08/21/17/11/why-patient-preference-matters-in-clinicaldecision-making

- Kragt, M., & Bennett, J. W. (2010). The impacts of attribute level framing and changing cost levels on choice experiments value estimates. In 54th Australian Agricultural and Resource Economics Society conference, Adelaide.
- Kramer, C. M., Barkhausen, J., Flamm, S. D., Kim, R. J., & Nagel, E. (2013). Standardized cardiovascular magnetic resonance (CMR) protocols 2013 update. Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance, 15(1), 91.
- Kristensen, S. D., Knuuti, J., Saraste, A., Anker, S., Bøtker, H. E., De Hert, S., ... & Hoeft, A. (2014). 2014 ESC/ESA Guidelines on non-cardiac surgery: cardiovascular assessment and management. European heart journal, ehu282.
- Laba, T. L., Essue, B., Kimman, M., & Jan, S. (2015). Understanding patient preferences in medication nonadherence: a review of stated preference data. The Patient-Patient-Centered Outcomes Research, 8(5), 385-395.
- Ladapo, J. A., Blecker, S., & Douglas, P. S. (2014). Physician Decision Making and Trends in the Use of Cardiac Stress Testing in the United StatesAn Analysis of Repeated Crosssectional DataPhysician Decision Making and Trends in the Use of Cardiac Stress Testing. Annals of internal medicine, 161(7), 482-490.
- Ladapo, J. A., Blecker, S., O'Donnell, M., Jumkhawala, S. A., & Douglas, P. S. (2016). Appropriate use of cardiac stress testing with imaging: a systematic review and metaanalysis. PloS one, 11(8), e0161153.
- Lambooij, M. S., Harmsen, I. A., Veldwijk, J., de Melker, H., Mollema, L., van Weert, Y. W., & de Wit, G. A. (2015). Consistency between stated and revealed preferences: a discrete choice experiment and a behavioural experiment on vaccination behaviour compared. BMC medical research methodology, 15(1), 19.
- Lancaster, K. J. (1966). A new approach to consumer theory. Journal of political economy, 74(2), 132-157.
- Lancellotti, P., Pellikka, P. A., Budts, W., Chaudhry, F. A., Donal, E., Dulgheru, R., ... & Kreeger, J. (2017). The clinical use of stress echocardiography in non-ischaemic heart disease: recommendations from the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging and the American Society of Echocardiography. Journal of the American Society of Echocardiography, 30(2), 101-138.

- Lancsar, E., Fiebig, D. G., & Hole, A. R. (2017). Discrete Choice Experiments: A Guide to M Model Specification, Estimation and Software. PharmacoEconomics, 1-20.
- Lancsar, E., & Louviere, J. (2008). Conducting discrete choice experiments to inform healthcare decision making. Pharmacoeconomics, 26(8), 661-677.
- Lancsar, E., Louviere, J., Donaldson, C., Currie, G., & Burgess, L. (2013). Best worst discrete choice experiments in health: methods and an application. Social science & medicine, 76, 74-82.
- Lang, E. V., Yuh, W. T., Ajam, A., Kelly, R., MacAdam, L., Potts, R., & Mayr, N. A. (2013). Understanding patient satisfaction ratings for radiology services. American Journal of Roentgenology, 201(6), 1190-1196.
- Lee, A., Gin, T., Lau, A. S., & Ng, F. F. (2005). A comparison of patients' and health care professionals' preferences for symptoms during immediate postoperative recovery and the management of postoperative nausea and vomiting. Anesthesia & Analgesia, 100(1), 87-93.
- Lee, D., Li, D., Jug, B., Papazian, J., & Budoff, M. (2015). Diagnostic accuracy of 64 slice ultidetector coronary computed tomographic angiography in left ventricular systolic ysfunction. IJC Heart & Vasculature, 8, 42-46.
- Lee, S. P., Jang, E. J., Kim, Y. J., Cha, M. J., Park, S. Y., Song, H. J., ... & Lee, H. J. (2015). ost-effectiveness of coronary CT angiography in patients with chest pain: Comparison ith myocardial single photon emission tomography. Journal of cardiovascular computed omography, 9(5), 428-437.
- Lehnert, B. E., & Bree, R. L. (2010). Analysis of appropriateness of outpatient CT and MRI referred from primary care clinics at an academic medical center: how critical is the need for improved decision support?. Journal of the American College of Radiology, 7(3), 192-197.
- Levine, G. N., Bates, E. R., Bittl, J. A., Brindis, R. G., Fihn, S. D., Fleisher, L. A., ... & Mehran, R. (2016). 2016 ACC/AHA guideline focused update on duration of dual antiplatelet therapy in patients with coronary artery disease: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines. The Journal of thoracic and cardiovascular surgery, 152(5), 1243-1275.

- Lindsay, R., McKinstry, S., Vallely, S., & Thornbury, G. (2011). What influences clinician's satisfaction with radiology services?. Insights into imaging, 2(4), 425-430.
- Lings, P., Evans, P., Seamark, D., Seamark, C., Sweeney, K., Dixon, M., & Gray, D. P. (2003). The doctor-patient relationship in US primary care. Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine, 96(4), 180-184.
- Liu, A., Wijesurendra, R. S., Francis, J. M., Robson, M. D., Neubauer, S., Piechnik, S. K., & Ferreira, V. M. (2016). Adenosine stress and rest T1 mapping can differentiate between ischemic, infarcted, remote, and normal myocardium without the need for gadolinium contrast agents. JACC: Cardiovascular Imaging, 9(1), 27-36.
- Louviere, J. J., Hensher, D. A., & Swait, J. D. (2000). Stated choice methods: analysis and applications. Cambridge university press.
- Luyten, J., Kessels, R., Goos, P., & Beutels, P. (2015). Public preferences for prioritizing preventive and curative health care interventions: A discrete choice experiment. Value in Health, 18(2), 224-233.
- Maddala, T., Phillips, K. A., & Reed Johnson, F. (2003). An experiment on simplifying conjoint analysis designs for measuring preferences. Health economics, 12(12), 1035-1047.
- Makoul, G. (2001). Essential elements of communication in medical encounters: the Kalamazoo consensus statement. Academic Medicine, 76(4), 390-393.
- Mancini, G. J., Gosselin, G., Chow, B., Kostuk, W., Stone, J., Yvorchuk, K. J., ... & Connelly, K. (2014). Canadian Cardiovascular Society guidelines for the diagnosis and management of stable ischemic heart disease. Canadian Journal of Cardiology, 30(8), 837-849.
- Mandeville, K. L., Lagarde, M., & Hanson, K. (2014). The use of discrete choice experiments to inform health workforce policy: a systematic review. BMC health services research, 14(1), 367.
- Mantovani, L. G., Monzini, M. S., Mannucci, P. M., Scalone, L., Villa, M., & Gringeri, A. (2005). Differences between patients', physicians' and pharmacists' preferences for treatment products in haemophilia: a discrete choice experiment. Haemophilia, 11(6), 589-597.
- Marchetti, F., Coleman, M. A., Jones, I. M., & Wyrobek, A. J. (2006). Candidate protein biodosimeters of human exposure to ionizing radiation. International journal of radiation biology, 82(9), 605-639.

- Martin, L. R., Williams, S. L., Haskard, K. B., & DiMatteo, M. R. (2005). The challenge of patient adherence. Therapeutics and clinical risk management, 1(3), 189.
- Martinuk, S., & Meyer, T. (2013). The use of positron emission tomography (PET) for cancer care across Canada: Time for a national strategy. Journal of Nuclear Medicine, 54(supplement 2), 1302-1302.
- Master, A. M., & Oppenheimer, E. T. (1929). A simple exercise tolerance test for circulatory efficiency with standard tables for normal individuals. The American Journal of the Medical Sciences, 177(2), 223-243.
- May, C., Allison, G., Chapple, A., Chew-Graham, C., Dixon, C., Gask, L., ... & Roland, M.
 (2004). Framing the doctor-patient relationship in chronic illness: a comparative study of general practitioners' accounts. Sociology of health & illness, 26(2), 135-158.
- McConnell, K.E., Tseng, W.C., (1999), Some Preliminary Evidence on Sampling of Alternatives with the Random Parameter Logit, Marine Resource Economics, 4(4), 317-32.
- McGlynn, E. A., Asch, S. M., Adams, J., Keesey, J., Hicks, J., DeCristofaro, A., & Kerr, E. A. (2003). The quality of health care delivered to adults in the United States. New England journal of medicine, 348(26), 2635-2645.
- McMurchy, D. (2009). What are the Critical Attributes and Benefits of a High-Quality Primary Healthcare System? Ottawa: Canadian Health Services Research Foundation.
- Min, J. K., Gilmore, A., Budoff, M. J., Berman, D. S., & O'Day, K. (2010). Cost-effectiveness of coronary CT angiography versus myocardial perfusion SPECT for evaluation of patients with chest pain and no known coronary artery disease. Radiology, 254(3), 801-808.
- Mohammadi, T., Bansback, N., Marra, F., Khakban, A., Campbell, J. R., FitzGerald, J. M., ... & Marra, C. A. (2017). Testing the External Validity of a Discrete Choice Experiment Method: An Application to Latent Tuberculosis Infection Treatment. Value in Health, 20(7), 969-975.
- Mordi, I. R., Badar, A. A., Irving, R. J., Weir-McCall, J. R., Houston, J. G., & Lang, C. C. (2017). Efficacy of noninvasive cardiac imaging tests in diagnosis and management of stable coronary artery disease. Vascular health and risk management, 13, 427.

- Mozaffarian, D., Benjamin, E. J., Go, A. S., Arnett, D. K., Blaha, M. J., Cushman, M., ... & Howard, V. J. (2016). Heart disease and stroke statistics—2016 update. Circulation, 133(4), e38-e360.
- Mühlbacher, A. C., & Bethge, S. (2015). Reduce mortality risk above all else: a discrete-choice experiment in acute coronary syndrome patients. Pharmacoeconomics, 33(1), 71-81.
- Mühlbacher, A. C., & Juhnke, C. (2013). Patient preferences versus physicians' judgement: does it make a difference in healthcare decision making?. Applied health economics and health policy, 11(3), 163-180.
- Mühlbacher, A. C., & Nübling, M. (2011). Analysis of physicians' perspectives versus patients' preferences: direct assessment and discrete choice experiments in the therapy of multiple myeloma. The European Journal of Health Economics, 12(3), 193-203.
- Mulley, A. G., Trimble, C., Elwyn, G. (2012). Stop the silent misdiagnosis: patients' preferences matter. BMJ, 345, e6572.
- Neglia, D., Rovai, D., Caselli, C., Pietila, M., Teresinska, A., Aguadé-Bruix, S., ... & Drosch, T. (2015). Detection of Significant Coronary Artery Disease by Noninvasive Anatomical and Functional ImagingCLINICAL PERSPECTIVE. Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging, 8(3), e002179.
- Nichols, M., Townsend, N., Scarborough, P., & Rayner, M. (2014). Cardiovascular disease in Europe 2014: epidemiological update. European heart journal, 35(42), 2950-2959.
- Nishimura, R. A., Otto, C. M., Bonow, R. O., Carabello, B. A., Erwin, J. P., Guyton, R. A., ... & Sundt, T. M. (2014). 2014 AHA/ACC Guideline for the management of patients with valvular heart disease: executive summary. Circulation, CIR-00000000000029.
- Oates, J., Weston, W. W., & Jordan, J. (2000). The impact of patient-centered care on outcomes. Fam Pract, 49(9), 796-804.
- October, T. W., Hinds, P. S., Wang, J., Dizon, Z. B., Cheng, Y. I., & Roter, D. L. (2016). Parent Satisfaction with Communication is associated with Physician Patient-centered Communication Patterns during Family Conferences. Pediatric critical care medicine: a journal of the Society of Critical Care Medicine and the World Federation of Pediatric Intensive and Critical Care Societies, 17(6), 490.
- Orme, B. (2009). CBC/HB v5. software for hierarchical Bayes estimation for CBC data. Technical Paper Series. Sawtooth Software.

- Orme, B. K. (2009). Getting started with conjoint analysis: strategies for product design and pricing research, Chapter 5. Madison, Wis.: Research Publishers. p, 39-50.
- Orme, B. (2010). Interpreting the results of conjoint analysis. Getting Started with Conjoint Analyis: Strategies for Product Design and Pricing Research, 2, 77-88.
- Orme, B. K. (2010). Getting started with conjoint analysis: strategies for product design and pricing research. Research Publishers.
- Orme, B. (2016). Interaction Search Tool for CBC and ACBC Data Retrieved on February 2018 from: https://www.sawtoothsoftware.com/help/issues/ssiweb/online_help/interaction_ search_tool.htm
- Orme, B. K., & Heft, M. (1999, April). Predicting actual sales with CBC: How capturing heterogeneity improves results. In Sawtooth Software Conference Proceedings (pp. 183-199).
- Orme, B., & Huber, J. (2000). Improving the value of conjoint simulations. Marketing Research, 2(4), 12.
- Özdemir, S., Johnson, F. R., & Hauber, A. B. (2009). Hypothetical bias, cheap talk, and stated willingness to pay for health care. Journal of health economics, 28(4), 894-901.
- Patrick, D. L., Starks, H. E., Cain, K. C., Uhlmann, R. F., & Pearlman, R. A. (1994). Measuring preferences for health states worse than death. Medical Decision Making, 14(1), 9-18.
- Pearmain, D., & Kroes, E. P. (1991). Stated preference techniques: a guide to practice. 2nd ed. S Steer Davies Gleave and Hague Consulting Group.
- Pfarr, C., Schmid, A., & Schneider, U. (2014). Using discrete choice experiments to understand preferences in health care. In Health Care Provision and Patient Mobility (pp. 27-48). Springer Milan.
- Picano, E., Vañó, E., Rehani, M. M., Cuocolo, A., Mont, L., Bodi, V., ... & Plein, S. (2014). The appropriate and justified use of medical radiation in cardiovascular imaging: a position document of the ESC Associations of Cardiovascular Imaging, Percutaneous Cardiovascular Interventions and Electrophysiology. European heart journal, 35(10), 665-672.
- Pijls, N. H., & De Bruyne, B. (2013). Coronary pressure (Vol. 195). Springer Science & Business Media.

- Pinto, D., Danilovich, M. K., Hansen, P., Finn, D. J., Chang, R. W., Holl, J. L., ... & Bockenholt, U. (2017). Qualitative Development of a Discrete Choice Experiment for Physical Activity Interventions to Improve Knee Osteoarthritis. Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation, 98(6), 1210-1216.
- Pletscher, M., Walker, S., Moschetti, K., Pinget, C., Wasserfallen, J. B., Greenwood, J. P., ... & Girardin, F. R. (2016). Cost-effectiveness of functional cardiac imaging in the diagnostic work-up of coronary heart disease. European Heart Journal–Quality of Care and Clinical Outcomes, 2(3), 201-207.
- Polanec, S. H., Lazar, M., Wengert, G. J., Bickel, H., Spick, C., Susani, M., ... & Baltzer, P. A. (2018). 3D T2-weighted imaging to shorten multiparametric prostate MRI protocols. European radiology, 28(4), 1634-1641.
- Potter, S. J., & McKinlay, J. B. (2005). From a relationship to encounter: an examination of longitudinal and lateral dimensions in the doctor–patient relationship. Social science & medicine, 61(2), 465-479.
- PubMed Health (2014). Stress Testing. Retrieved on July 2017 from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmedhealth/PMH0062963/
- Quaife, M., Terris-Prestholt, F., Di Tanna, G. L., & Vickerman, P. (2018). How well do discrete choice experiments predict health choices? A systematic review and meta-analysis of external validity. The European journal of health economics, 1-14.
- Rai, M., Ahlberg, A. W., Marwell, J., Chaudhary, W., Savino, J. A., Alter, E. L., ... & Duvall, W.
 L. (2017). Safety of vasodilator stress myocardial perfusion imaging in patients with elevated cardiac biomarkers. Journal of Nuclear Cardiology, 24(2), 724-734.
- Rashid MA, Edwards D, Walter FM, Mant J: Medication taking in coronary artery disease: a systematic review and qualitative synthesis. Ann Fam Med. 2014, 12 (3): 224-232. 10.1370/afm.1620.
- Regier, D. A., Ryan, M., Phimister, E., & Marra, C. A. (2009). Bayesian and classical estimation of mixed logit: an application to genetic testing. Journal of health economics, 28(3), 598-610.
- Reynolds, A. (2009). Patient-centered care. Radiologic Technology, 81(2), 133-147.
- Richardson, D. B., Cardis, E., Daniels, R. D., Gillies, M., O'Hagan, J. A., Hamra, G. B., ... & Schubauer-Berigan, M. K. (2015). Risk of cancer from occupational exposure to ionising

radiation: retrospective cohort study of workers in France, the United Kingdom, and the United States (INWORKS). bmj, 351, h5359.

- Rodvanna, P. (2014). Factors Influencing Physician's Decision on Generic Statin Prescription: Discrete Choice Experiment (Doctoral dissertation, Mahidol University).
- Roșca, M., & Popescu, B. A. (2016). Stress Echocardiography. In Coronary Graft Failure (pp. 467-472). Springer International Publishing.
- Rose, J. M., & Bliemer, M. C. (2013). Sample size requirements for stated choice experiments. Transportation, 40(5), 1021-1041.
- Ross, M. D., Twombly, I. A., Buyns, C., Cheng, R., & Sengers, S. (2001). Crossing the quality chasm: a new health system for the twenty-first century. Albuquerque (NM): Institute of Medicine.
- Roy, A. N., Madhavan, S. S., & Lloyd, A. (2015). A Discrete Choice Experiment to Elicit Patient Willingness to Pay for Attributes of Treatment-Induced Symptom Relief in Comorbid Insomnia. Managed care (Langhorne, Pa.), 24(4), 42.
- Ryan, M. (2004). Discrete choice experiments in health care: NICE should consider using them for patient centred evaluations of technologies. BMJ: British Medical Journal, 328(7436), 360.
- Ryan, M., Gerard, K., & Amaya-Amaya, M. (Eds.). (2007). Using discrete choice experiments to value health and health care (Vol. 11). Springer Science & Business Media.
- Ryan, M., Netten, A., Skåtun, D., & Smith, P. (2006). Using discrete choice experiments to estimate a preference-based measure of outcome—an application to social care for older people. Journal of health economics, 25(5), 927-944.
- Saha, G. B. (2015). Basics of PET imaging: physics, chemistry, and regulations. Springer.
- Safavi, K. C., Li, S. X., Dharmarajan, K., Venkatesh, A. K., Strait, K. M., Lin, H., ... & K Krumholz, H. M. (2014). Hospital variation in the use of noninvasive cardiac imaging and its association with downstream testing, interventions, and outcomes. JAMA internal medicine, 174(4), 546-553.
- Salimi, P. N., Niggel, J. B., & Keating, F. K. (2017). How to achieve patient-centered testing: role of the protocol nurse. Journal of Nuclear Cardiology, 1-5.
- Sawtooth Software. On Interaction Effects and CBC Designs. Sequim: Sawtooth Solutions, 1998. Available from: www.sawtoothsoftware.com/education/ss/ss8.shtml.

- Sawtooth Software. (2009). The CBC/HB System for Hierarchical Bayes Estimation Version 5.0 Technical Paper.
- Say, R. E., & Thomson, R. (2003). The importance of patient preferences in treatment decisions—challenges for doctors. Bmj, 327(7414), 542-545.
- Schattner, A., Bronstein, A., & Jellin, N. (2006). Information and shared decision-making are top patients' priorities. BMC Health Services Research, 6(1), 21.
- Schlereth, C., Eckert, C., & Skiera, B. (2012). Using discrete choice experiments to estimate willingness-to-pay intervals. Marketing Letters, 23(3), 761-776.
- Schrag, D., & Hanger, M. (2007). Medical oncologists' views on communicating with patients a about chemotherapy costs: A pilot survey. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 25(2), 233-237.
- Schreiber, S., & Baier, D. (2015). Multivariate Landing Page Optimization Using Hierarchical Bayes Choice-Based Conjoint. In Data Science, Learning by Latent Structures, and Knowledge Discovery (pp. 465-474). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Scott, A., & Vick, S. (2003). Patients, Doctors and Contracts: An Application of Principal-Agent Theory to the Doctor-Patient Relationship. Scottish journal of political economy, 46(2), 111-134.
- Silva, A. M., Armstrong, A. C., Silveira, F. J., Cavalcanti, M. D., França, F. M., & Correia, L. C. (2015). Prevalence and factors associated with inappropriate use of treadmill exercise stress test for coronary artery disease: a cross-sectional study. BMC cardiovascular disorders, 15(1), 54.
- Siontis, G. C., Mavridis, D., Greenwood, J. P., Coles, B., Nikolakopoulou, A., Jüni, P., ... & Windecker, S. (2018). Outcomes of non-invasive diagnostic modalities for the detection of coronary artery disease: network meta-analysis of diagnostic randomised controlled trials. bmj, 360, k504.
- Skelly, A. C., Hashimoto, R., Buckley, D. I., Brodt, E. D., Noelck, N., Totten, A. M., ... & McDonagh, M. (2016). Noninvasive testing for coronary artery disease.
- Speedling, E. J., & Rose, D. N. (1985). Building an effective doctor-patient relationship: from patient satisfaction to patient participation. Social Science & Medicine, 21(2), 115-120.
- Spertus, J. A. (2008). Evolving applications for patient-centered health status measures. C Circulation, 118(20), 2103-2110.

- Stacey, D., Légaré, F., & Lewis, K. B. (2017). Patient decision aids to engage adults in treatment or screening decisions. Jama, 318(7), 657-658.
- Stammen, L. A., Stalmeijer, R. E., Paternotte, E., Pool, A. O., Driessen, E. W., Scheele, F., & Stassen, L. P. (2015). Training physicians to provide high-value, cost-conscious care: a systematic review. Jama, 314(22), 2384-2400.
- Statistics Canada (2017 update). Canadian Vital Statistics, Death Database and population estimates, Retrieved on July 2017 from http://www.statcan.gc.ca/tables-tableaux/sum-s om/l01/cst01/hlth36a-eng.htm
- Takx, R. A., Blomberg, B. A., El Aidi, H., Habets, J., de Jong, P. A., Nagel, E., ... & Leiner, T. (2015). Diagnostic Accuracy of Stress Myocardial Perfusion Imaging Compared to Invasive Coronary Angiography With Fractional Flow Reserve Meta-AnalysisCLINICAL PERSPECTIVE. Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging, 8(1), e002666.
- Tarn, D. M., Heritage, J., Paterniti, D. A., Hays, R. D., Kravitz, R. L., & Wenger, N. S. (2006). Physician communication when prescribing new medications. Archives of Internal Medicine, 166(17), 1855-1862.
- Tavakol, M., Ashraf, S., & Brener, S. J. (2012). Risks and complications of coronary angiography: a comprehensive review. Global journal of health science, 4(1), 65.
- Taylor, S. A., Mallett, S., Miles, A., Beare, S., Bhatnagar, G., Bridgewater, J., ... & Koh, D. M. 2017). Streamlining staging of lung and colorectal cancer with whole body MRI; study rotocols for two multicentre, non-randomised, single-arm, prospective diagnostic ccuracy studies (Streamline C and Streamline L). BMC cancer, 17(1), 299.
- The American Society of Health-System Pharmacists (2017). Adenosine. Retrieved on April 12, 2018 from https://www.drugs.com/monograph/adenosine.html
- The Canadian Medical Imaging Inventory (2016). CADTH Optimal Use Report, Retrieved on July 2017 from https://www.cadth.ca/canadian-medical-imaging-inventory-2015
- Tilkemeier, P. L., Hendel, R. C., Heller, G. V., & Case, J. A. (Eds.). (2016). Quality Evaluation in Non-Invasive Cardiovascular Imaging. Springer.
- Thom, H., West, N. E., Hughes, V., Dyer, M., Buxton, M., Sharples, L. D., ... & CECaT study group. (2014). Cost-effectiveness of initial stress cardiovascular MR, stress SPECT or stress echocardiography as a gate-keeper test, compared with upfront invasive coronary

angiography in the investigation and management of patients with stable chest pain: midterm outcomes from the CECaT randomised controlled trial. BMJ open, 4(2), e003419.

- Thomas, G. S., Cullom, S. J., Kitt, T. M., Feaheny, K. M., Ananthasubramaniam, K., Gropler, R. J., ... & Thompson, R. C. (2017). The EXERRT trial:"EXErcise to Regadenoson in Recovery Trial": A phase 3b, open-label, parallel group, randomized, multicenter study to assess regadenoson administration following an inadequate exercise stress test as compared to regadenoson without exercise for myocardial perfusion imaging using a SPECT protocol. Journal of Nuclear Cardiology, 24(3), 788-802.
- Toronto Health Economics and Technology Assessment (theta) Collaborative. (2010). The Relative Cost-effectiveness of Five Non-invasive Cardiac Imaging Technologies for D Diagnosing Coronary Artery Disease in Ontario. Retrieved on July 2017 from: http://uatdnn.hqontario.ca/Portals/0/Documents/evidence/special-reports/theta-cardiacimaging-1003-en.pdf
- Tseng, E. K., & Hicks, L. K. (2016). Value based care and patient-centered care: divergent or complementary?. Current hematologic malignancy reports, 11(4), 303-310.
- uz Zaman, M., Naqvi, M., Fatima, N., & Parveen, R. (2016). High Radiation Exposure and Cancer Risk With 64-Slice Coronary CTA: Time to Review Patient Selection Criteria and Standardization of Imaging Protocols. PJR, 18(4).
- Van Dam, L., Hol, L., de Bekker-Grob, E. W., Steyerberg, E. W., Kuipers, E. J., Habbema, J. D. F., ... & Van Leerdam, M. E. (2010). What determines individuals' preferences for colorectal cancer screening programmes? A discrete choice experiment. European Journal of Cancer, 46(1), 150-159.
- Van der Pol, M., & Cairns, J. (2001). Estimating time preferences for health using discrete choice experiments. Social Science & Medicine, 52(9), 1459-1470.
- Van der Pol, M., Shiell, A., Au, F., Johnston, D., & Tough, S. (2008). Convergent validity b between a discrete choice experiment and a direct, open-ended method: comparison of p preferred attribute levels and willingness to pay estimates. Social science & medicine, 6 67(12), 2043-2050.
- van Empel, I. W., Dancet, E. A., Koolman, X. H., Nelen, W. L., Stolk, E. A., Sermeus, W., ... & Kremer, J. A. (2011). Physicians underestimate the importance of patient-centredness to

patients: a discrete choice experiment in fertility care. Human Reproduction, 26(3), 584-593.

- Van Osch, S. M., Wakker, P. P., Van Den Hout, W. B., & Stiggelbout, A. M. (2004). Correcting biases in standard gamble and time tradeoff utilities. Medical Decision Making, 24(5), 511-517.
- van Waardhuizen, C. N., Khanji, M. Y., Genders, T. S., Ferket, B. S., Fleischmann, K. E., Hunink, M. M., & Petersen, S. E. (2016). Comparative cost-effectiveness of non-invasive imaging tests in patients presenting with chronic stable chest pain with suspected coronary artery disease: a systematic review. European Heart Journal–Quality of Care and Clinical Outcomes, 2(4), 245-260.
- Vass, C., Rigby, D., & Payne, K. (2017). The role of qualitative research methods in discrete choice experiments: a systematic review and survey of authors. Medical Decision Making, 37(3), 298-313.
- Walker, R. C., Morton, R. L., Palmer, S. C., Marshall, M. R., Tong, A., & Howard, K. (2017). A Discrete Choice Study of Patient Preferences for Dialysis Modalities. Clinical Journal of the American Society of Nephrology, CJN-06830617.
- Watson, V., Becker, F., & Bekker-Grob, E. (2017). Discrete Choice Experiment Response Rates: A Meta-analysis. Health economics, 26(6), 810-817.
- Webb, A., & Kagadis, G. C. (2003). Introduction to biomedical imaging. Medical Physics, 30(8), 2267-2267.
- Wellman, G. S., & Vidican, C. (2008). Pilot study of a hierarchical Bayes method for utility estimation in a choice-based conjoint analysis of prescription benefit plans including medication therapy management services. Research in Social and Administrative Pharmacy, 4(3), 218-230.
- Whitty, J., Filby, A., Smith, A. B., & Carr, L. M. (2015). Consumer preferences for scanning modality to diagnose focal liver lesions. International journal of technology assessment in health care, 31(1-2), 27-35.
- Wilkerson, L., Fung, C. C., May, W., & Elliott, D. (2010). Assessing patient-centered care: one approach to health disparities education. Journal of general internal medicine, 25(2), 86-90.

- Wilson, R. F., Wyche, K., Christensen, B. V., Zimmer, S., & Laxson, D. D. (1990). Effects of adenosine on human coronary arterial circulation. Circulation, 82(5), 1595-1606.
- Witteman, H. O., Dansokho, S. C., Colquhoun, H., Coulter, A., Dugas, M., Fagerlin, A., ... & Ivers, N. (2015). User-centered design and the development of patient decision aids: protocol for a systematic review. Systematic reviews, 4(1), 11.
- Wolk, M. J., Bailey, S. R., Doherty, J. U., Douglas, P. S., Hendel, R. C., Kramer, C. M., ... & Stainback, R. F. (2014). ACCF/AHA/ASE/ASNC/HFSA/HRS/SCAI/SCCT/SCMR/STS 2013 multimodality appropriate use criteria for the detection and risk assessment of stable ischemic heart disease. Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 63(4), 380-406.
- World Health Organization. (2016). World Health Statistics 2016: Monitoring Health for the SDGs Sustainable Development Goals. World Health Organization.
- Xu, Y., & Wells, P. S. (2016). Getting (Along) With the Guidelines: Reconciling Patient Autonomy and Quality Improvement Through Shared Decision Making. Academic Medicine, 91(7), 925.
- Zoghbi, G. J., & Iskandrian, A. E. (2012). Selective adenosine agonists and myocardial perfusion imaging. Journal of Nuclear Cardiology, 19(1), 126-141.

Appendix A

Implied Consent for Patients (English Version)

INTRODUCTION

You are invited to participate in a research study entitled *Patient and Physician Preferences for Non-Invasive Cardiac Diagnostic Imaging Technologies: A Discrete Choice Experiment.* This study is being conducted by Thomas Bertrand, MSc student, under the supervision of Dr. Matthias Friedrich and Dr. Gillian Bartlett.

OVERVIEW AND PURPOSE OF THE STUDY

The purpose of this study is to investigate and compare patients' and physicians' preferences toward different characteristics of cardiac imaging tests for diagnosing coronary artery disease. We hope that the study results will contribute to scientific knowledge regarding patient and physician preferences in the field of cardiovascular imaging.

STUDY PROCEDURES

This research will focus on understanding which test features you prefer and see how it can influence your decision-making by answering a questionnaire. The questionnaire will include a variety of questions from which you will need to choose between two test alternatives. You will be asked to select your preferred test alternative. The questionnaire will take approximately 20 minutes to complete.

RISKS ASSOCIATED WITH THE STUDY

There are no foreseeable risks associated with participating in this study.

BENEFITS ASSOCIATED WITH THE STUDY

There is no direct benefit to you for participating in this study.

CONFIDENTIALITY AND RIGHT TO WITHDRAW

This questionnaire will remain completely anonymous and no personal information about you will be collected. The investigators affirm and uphold the principle of the participant's right to privacy and that they shall comply with applicable privacy laws. Your participation to this study is voluntary. Thus, it is your right to decide to participate or not, and your decision will have no impact on the quality of care and services to which you are otherwise entitled.

SHARING STUDY RESULTS

Results from this study will be presented at conferences and published in journals.

FUNDING OF THE STUDY

This study is being funded by internal studentships from the RI-MUHC and the McGill University Faculty of Medicine.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The researchers have no conflict of interest to declare.

CONTACT INFORMATION

If you have questions about the study you can communicate with the investigator in charge of the study: Dr. Matthias G. Friedrich 514 934-1934 ext: 34630. For any questions concerning your rights as a person taking part in this study, or if you have comments or wish to file a complaint, you can communicate with the Hospital Complaint Commissioner/Ombudsman at the following number: (514) 934-1934 ext: 35655.

REVIEW OF THE ETHICAL ASPECTS OF THE STUDY

The McGill University Health Centre Research Ethics Board reviewed this study and is responsible for monitoring the study.

Appendix B

Implied Consent for Patients (French Version)

INTRODUCTION

Vous êtes invités à participer à une étude de recherche intitulée *Préférence des Patients et des Médecins pour les Technologies Non-Invasive d'Imagerie Diagnostique Cardiaque: Expérimentation de Choix Discrets*. L'étude est menée par Thomas Bertrand, étudiant à la maîtrise et supervisée par Dr Matthias Friedrich et Dr Gillian Bartlett.

BUT DE L'ÉTUDE

Le but de cette étude est de comprendre et de comparer les préférences des patients et des médecins à l'égard des différentes caractéristiques des tests d'imagerie cardiaque pour le diagnostic des maladies coronariennes. Nous espérons que les résultats de l'étude contribueront à la connaissance scientifique des préférences des patients et des médecins dans le domaine de l'imagerie cardiovasculaire.

PROCÉDURES DE L'ÉTUDE

Cette recherche se concentrera sur la compréhension des caractéristiques de test que vous préférez et sur la façon dont elles peuvent influencer votre prise de décision en répondant à un questionnaire. Le questionnaire inclura une variété de questions à partir desquelles vous devrez choisir entre deux alternatives de test. Il vous sera demandé de sélectionner votre alternative de test préférée. Le questionnaire prendra environ 20 minutes à compléter.

RISQUES ASSOCIÉS À L'ÉTUDE

Il n'y a pas de risques prévisibles associés à la participation à cette étude.

BÉNÉFICES ASSOCIÉS À L'ÉTUDE

Vous n'avez aucun avantage direct à participer à cette étude.

CONFIDENTIALITÉ ET DROIT DE REFUS

Ce questionnaire restera totalement anonyme et aucune information personnelle vous concernant ne sera collectée. Les enquêteurs affirment et défendent le principe du droit au respect de la vie privée des participants et qu'ils se conforment aux lois applicables en matière de protection de la vie privée. Votre participation à cette étude est volontaire. Ainsi, vous avez le droit de décider de participer ou non et votre décision et votre décision n'aura aucune incidence sur la qualité des soins et des services auxquels vous avez droit autrement.

PARTAGE DES RÉSULTATS

Les résultats de cette étude seront présentés lors de conférences et publiés dans des revues.

FINANCEMENT DE L'ÉTUDE

Cette étude est financée par des étudiants internes de l'IR-CUSM et de la Faculté de médecine de l'Université McGill.

CONFLITS D'INTÉRÊTS

Les chercheurs n'ont aucun conflit d'intérêt à déclarer.

INFORMATION DE CONTACT

Si vous avez des questions sur l'étude, vous pouvez communiquer avec l'investigateur responsable de l'étude: Dr. Matthias G. Friedrich 514 934-1934 poste: 34630. Pour toute question concernant vos droits en tant que participant à cette étude, ou si vous avez des commentaires ou si vous souhaitez déposer une plainte, vous pouvez communiquer avec le commissaire aux plaintes contre l'hôpital / l'ombudsman au numéro suivant: (514) 934-1934, poste 35655.

ASPECTS ÉTHIQUES DE L'ÉTUDE

Le comité d'éthique de la recherche du Centre Universitaire de Santé McGill a revu cette étude et est responsable de son suivi.

Appendix C

Participation Invitation Email for Physicians

Dear Dr. [Last Name],

As a physician affiliated with the MUHC, you are invited to participate in a research study entitled *Patient and Physician Preferences for Non-Invasive Cardiac Diagnostic Imaging Technologies: A Discrete Choice Experiment (3P)*. This study is being conducted under the supervision of Dr. Gillian Bartlett and Dr. Matthias Friedrich.

The 3P study is funded by the RI-MUHC and by the McGill University Department of Family Medicine, and its purpose is to contribute to the understanding of patient and physician preferences for non-invasive diagnostic cardiovascular imaging technologies.

Your participation is anonymous and involves answering a **10-minute online questionnaire**.

Over 140 patients from the RVH cardiology clinic have already conveyed their preferences by completing the questionnaire. As a physician, we need your help to have a better understanding of the physicians' preferences. By clicking the link, you will be redirected to the online questionnaire.

- Click this link to complete the questionnaire in English: Questionnaire in English

- Cliquez sur ce lien pour le questionnaire en Français: Questionnaire en Français

We thank you in advance for your participation.

If you would like to have more information about this study, we invite you to read the study implied consent form: Implied Consent Form in English, Implied Consent Form in French

Do not hesitate to contact me should you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Thomas Bertrand

BA (Hons), M.Sc. Student McGill University | Department of Family Medicine McGill University Health Centre | Research Institute Thomas.Bertrand@mail.mcgill.ca

Appendix D

Implied Consent for Physicians (English Version)

1. INTRODUCTION

You are invited to participate in a research study entitled Patient and Physician Preferences for Non-Invasive Cardiac Diagnostic Imaging Technologies: A Discrete Choice Experiment. This study is being conducted by Thomas Bertrand, MSc student, under the supervision of Dr. Matthias Friedrich and Dr. Gillian Bartlett.

2. OVERVIEW AND PURPOSE OF THE STUDY

The purpose of this study is to investigate and compare patients' and physicians' preferences toward different characteristics of cardiac imaging tests for diagnosing coronary artery disease. We hope that the study results will contribute to scientific knowledge regarding patient and physician preferences in the field of cardiovascular imaging.

3. STUDY PROCEDURES

This research will focus on understanding which test features you prefer and see how it can influence your decision making by answering an online questionnaire. The questionnaire will include a variety of questions from which you will need to choose between two test alternatives. You will be asked to select your preferred test alternative. The questionnaire will take approximately 10 minutes to complete.

4. RISKS ASSOCIATED WITH THE STUDY

There are no foreseeable risks associated with participating in this study.

5. BENEFITS ASSOCIATED WITH THE STUDY

There is no direct benefit to you for participating in this study.

6. CONFIDENTIALITY AND RIGHT TO WITHDRAW

This questionnaire will remain completely anonymous and no personal information about you will be collected. The investigators affirm and uphold the principle of the participant's right to privacy and that they shall comply with applicable privacy laws. Your participation to this study is voluntary. Thus, it is your right to decide to participate or not, and your decision will not affect you or your employment.

7. SHARING STUDY RESULTS

Results from this study will be presented at conferences and published in journals.

8. FUNDING OF THE STUDY

This study is being funded by internal studentships from the RI-MUHC and the McGill University Faculty of Medicine. 9. CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The researchers have no conflict of interest to declare.

10. CONTACT INFORMATION

If you have questions about the study you can communicate with the investigator in charge of the study: Dr. Matthias G. Friedrich 514 934-1934 ext: 34630. For any questions concerning your rights as a person taking part in this study, or if you have comments or wish to file a complaint, you can communicate with the Hospital Complaint Commissioner/Ombudsman at the following number: (514) 934-1934 ext:35655.

11. REVIEW OF THE ETHICAL ASPECTS OF THE STUDY

The McGill University Health Centre Research Ethics Board reviewed this study and is responsible for monitoring the study. ACCESS THE QUESTIONNAIRE

If you have read this letter and would like to participate, please follow the link below: https://3P.sawtoothsoftware.com/login.html

Sincerely, Thomas Bertrand Thomas.Bertrand@mail.mcgill.ca

Appendix E

Implied Consent for Physicians (French Version)

1. INTRODUCTION

Vous êtes invités à participer à une étude de recherche intitulée Préférence des Patients et des Médecins pour les Technologies Non-Invasive d'Imagerie Diagnostique Cardiaque: Expérimentation de Choix Discrets. Cette étude est menée par Thomas Bertrand, étudiant à la maîtrise, sous la supervision du Dr. Matthias Friedrich et du Dr. Gillian Bartlett. 2. BUT DE L'ÉTUDE

Le but de cette étude est de comprendre et de comparer les préférences des patients et des médecins à l'égard des différentes caractéristiques des tests d'imagerie cardiaque pour le diagnostic des maladies coronariennes. Nous espérons que les résultats de l'étude contribueront à la connaissance scientifique des préférences des patients et des médecins dans le domaine de l'imagerie cardiovasculaire.

3. PROCÉDURES DE L'ÉTUDE

Cette recherche se concentrera sur la compréhension des caractéristiques de test que vous préférez et sur la façon dont elles peuvent influencer votre prise de décision en répondant à un questionnaire en ligne. Le questionnaire inclura une variété de questions à partir desquelles vous devrez choisir entre deux alternatives de test. Il vous sera demandé de sélectionner votre alternative de test préférée. Le questionnaire prendra environ 20 minutes à compléter.

4. RISQUES ASSOCIÉS À L'ÉTUDE

Il n'y a pas de risques prévisibles associés à la participation à cette étude.

5. BÉNÉFICES ASSOCIÉS À L'ÉTUDE

Vous n'avez aucun avantage direct à participer à cette étude.

6. CONFIDENTIALITÉ ET DROIT DE REFUS

Ce questionnaire restera totalement anonyme et aucune information personnelle vous concernant ne sera collectée. Les enquêteurs affirment et défendent le principe du droit au respect de la vie privée des participants et qu'ils se conforment aux lois applicables en matière de protection de la vie privée. Votre participation à cette étude est volontaire. Ainsi, vous avez le droit de décider de participer ou non et votre décision ne vous affectera pas, vous ou votre emploi.

7. PARTAGE DES RÉSULTATS

Les résultats de cette étude seront présentés lors de conférences et publiés dans des revues.

8. FINANCEMENT DE L'ÉTUDE

Cette étude est financée par des étudiants internes de l'IR-CUSM et de la Faculté de médecine

de l'Université McGill.

9. CONFLITS D'INTÉRÊTS

Les chercheurs n'ont aucun conflit d'intérêt à déclarer.

10. INFORMATION DE CONTACT

Si vous avez des questions sur l'étude, vous pouvez communiquer avec l'investigateur responsable de l'étude: Dr. Matthias G. Friedrich 514 934-1934 poste: 34630. Pour toute question concernant vos droits en tant que participant à cette étude, ou si vous avez des commentaires ou si vous souhaitez déposer une plainte, vous pouvez communiquer avec le commissaire aux plaintes contre l'hôpital / l'ombudsman au numéro suivant: (514) 934-1934, poste 35655.

11. ASPECTS ÉTHIQUES DE L'ÉTUDE

Le comité d'éthique de la recherche du Centre Universitaire de Santé McGill a revu cette étude et est responsable de son suivi. ACCÉDER AU QUESTIONNAIRE

Si vous avez lu cette lettre et que vous souhaitez participer, veuillez suivre le lien ci-dessous: https://3P.sawtoothsoftware.com/3Pfr/login.html

Cordialement, Thomas Bertrand Thomas.Bertrand@mail.mcgill.ca

Appendix F

Demographic Questionnaire (English Version)

First, please answer a few questions about yourself.	
Do you answer this questionnaire as a patient or as a physician?	
As a patient	
As a physician	
If you are a physician, please indicate your medical speciality?	
Family medicine	
Cardiology	
Other	
None of the above (I am a patient).	
What is your age, in years?	
Years	
What is your gender?	
Male	
) Female	
Prefer not to answer	
What is the highest level of education you have completed? Elementary school High school College or technique (3-year program) University I prefer not to answer	
What was your household's total income last year?	
○ Less than \$25,000	
() \$25,000 to \$49,999	
○ \$50,000 to \$74,999	
-	
○ \$75,000 to \$99,999	
\$75,000 to \$99,999 \$100,000 to \$149,999	
 \$75,000 to \$99,999 \$100,000 to \$149,999 \$150,000 or more 	
 \$75,000 to \$99,999 \$100,000 to \$149,999 \$150,000 or more Prefer not to answer 	
 \$75,000 to \$99,999 \$100,000 to \$149,999 \$150,000 or more Prefer not to answer 	
 \$75,000 to \$99,999 \$100,000 to \$149,999 \$150,000 or more Prefer not to answer 	

Centre universitaire de santé McGill University Health Centre	
Which of these cardiac imaging modalities are you most familiar with?	
You may select more than one modality)	
Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)	
Echography	
Computed tomography (CT)	
Single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT)	
Positron emission tomography (PET) scan	
None of the above	
Which of these cardiac imaging modalities have you personally experienced (or ordered)?	
You may select more than one modality)	
Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)	
Echography	
Computed tomography (CT)	
Single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT)	
Positron emission tomography (PET) scan	
None of the above	
	3

Appendix G

Demographic Questionnaire (French Version)

D'abord, veuillez répondre à quelques questions vous concernant	
Répondez-vous à ce questionnaire en tant que patient ou en tant que médecin?	
En tant que patient Fn tant que médecin	
Si vous êtes médecin, veuillez indiquer votre spécialité médicale	
Aucune, je suis un patient	
Médecine Familiale	
Autre	
Quel âge avez-vous, en années?	
Années	
De quel sexe êtes-vous?	
OHomme	
) Femme	
O Je préfère ne pas répondre	
Quel est le niveau d'éducation le plus élevé que vous avez terminé?	
 École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université 	
 École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre 	
 École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? 	
 École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? Moins de 25,000\$ 	
 École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? Moins de 25,000\$ 25,000\$ à 49,999\$ 	
 École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? Moins de 25,000\$ 25,000\$ à 49,999\$ 50,000\$ à 74,999\$ 	
 École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? Moins de 25,000\$ 25,000\$ à 49,999\$ 50,000\$ à 74,999\$ 75,000\$ à 99,999\$ 	
 École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? Moins de 25,000\$ 25,000\$ à 49,999\$ 50,000\$ à 74,999\$ 75,000\$ à 149,999\$ 100,000\$ à 149,999\$ 	
 École secondaire École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? Moins de 25,000\$ 25,000\$ à 49,999\$ 50,000\$ à 74,999\$ 75,000\$ à 99,999\$ 100,000\$ à 149,999\$ 150,000\$ ou plus 	
 École secondaire École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? Moins de 25,000\$ 25,000\$ à 49,999\$ 50,000\$ à 74,999\$ 75,000\$ à 74,999\$ 100,000\$ à 149,999\$ 150,000\$ ou plus Je préfère ne pas répondre 	
 École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? Moins de 25,000\$ 25,000\$ à 49,999\$ 50,000\$ à 74,999\$ 75,000\$ à 99,999\$ 100,000\$ à 149,999\$ 150,000\$ ou plus Je préfère ne pas répondre 	
 École secondaire École secondaire CEGEP ou technique (programme de 3 ans) Université Je préfère ne pas répondre Quel était le revenu total de votre famille l'an dernier? Moins de 25,000\$ 25,000\$ à 49,999\$ 50,000\$ à 74,999\$ 75,000\$ à 99,999\$ 100,000\$ à 149,999\$ 150,000\$ ou plus Je préfère ne pas répondre 	

Centre universitaire de santé McGill University de santé McGill Viversity	
Parmi les modalités d'imagerie cardiovasculaire suivantes, lesquelles vous sont plus familières?	
(Vous pouvez sélectionner plus d'une modalité)	
Imagerie par résonance magnétique (IRM)	
Échographie	
Tomodensitométrie (CT)	
 Tomographie par émission monophotonique (TEM)	
Tomographie par émission de positrons (TEP)	
Aucune de ces réponses	
Parmi les modalités d'imagerie cardiovasculaire suivantes, lesquelles avez-vous personnellement expérimenté(s) (ou prescris)?	
You may select more than one modality)	
Imagerie par résonance magnétique (IRM)	
Échographie	
Tomodensitométrie (CT)	
— Tomographie par émission monophotonique (TEM)	
Tomographie par émission de positrons (TEP)	
Aucune de ces réponses	
	3

Appendix H

Coding Manual

Language
1: French
2: English
Question 1 - Group
1: Patient
2: Physician
Question 2 - Speciality
1: Family Medicine
2: Cardiology
3: Other
4: None of the above
Question 3 - Age
1: Value#
Question 4 - Gender
2: Female
Question 5 - Education
1: Elementary
2: High
3: College
4: University
5: Prefer not to answer
Question 6 - Income
1: Less than \$25,000
2: \$25,000 to \$49,999
3: \$50,000 to \$74,999
4: \$75,000 to \$99,999
5: \$100,000 to \$149,999
6: \$150,000 or more
7: Prefer not to answer

Question 6 – Familiar Modalities 0: No

1: Yes

Question 7 - Experienced Modalities

0: No

1: Yes

Questionnaire Version

- 1: Version 1
- 2: Version 2
- 3: Version 3
- 4: Version 4
- 5: Version 5
- 6: Version 6
- 7: Version 7

CBC 1 through 13

1: A

2: B

Question 9 - Difficulty

- 1: Very Easy
- 2: Easy
- 3: Not easy, not difficult
- 4: Difficult
- 5: Very difficult

- END OF 3P CODING MANUAL -

Appendix I

Questionnaire Versions – Levels of First Choice Alternative

VERSION 1:	
Type of Procedure:	Pharmacological agents
Duration:	60 minutes
Out-of-pocket Cost:	\$2000
Type of Scanner:	No scanner
Risks and side-effects:	Radiation
Test Accuracy:	90%
VERSION 2:	
Type of Procedure:	Pharmacological agents
Duration:	60 minutes
Out-of-pocket Cost:	\$1000
Type of Scanner:	Full body scanner
Risks and side-effects:	Pain
Test Accuracy:	70%
VERSION 3:	
Type of Procedure:	Pharmacological agents
Duration:	60 minutes
Out-of-pocket Cost:	\$1500
Type of Scanner:	Partial body scanner
Risks and side-effects:	lingling in the fingers
lest Accuracy:	90%
VERSION 4:	
Type of Procedure:	Pharmacological agents
Duration:	60 minutes
Out-of-pocket Cost:	\$1500
Type of Scanner:	Partial body scanner
Risks and side-effects:	Radiation
Test Accuracy:	80%
VERSION 5	
Type of Procedure	Pharmacological agents
Duration:	30 minutes
Out-of-pocket Cost:	\$1500
Type of Scanner	No scanner
Risks and side-effects.	Tingling in the fingers
Test A courses.	
rest Accuracy.	7070
VERSION 6:	
Type of Procedure:	Pharmacological agents

Duration:	30 minutes
Out-of-pocket Cost:	\$500
Type of Scanner:	No scanner
Risks and side-effects:	Radiation
Test Accuracy:	80%

VERSION 7:

Type of Procedure:	Pharmacological agents
Duration:	60 minutes
Out-of-pocket Cost:	\$1500
Type of Scanner:	Partial body scanner
Risks and side-effects:	Tingling in the fingers
Test Accuracy:	80%

- END OF 3P QUESTIONNAIRE VERSIONS -



THESIS NON-EXCLUSIVE LICENSE

AUTHOR S NAME.	LAST NAME	FIRST NAME	INITIALS
AUTHOR'S DATE OF BIRTH:	II MONTH / DAY / YEAR		
MCGILL EMAIL ADDRESS: _		_ STUDENT NUMBER:	
PERMANENT ADDRESS:			
MCGILL UNIT:			COUNTRY
FACULTY:			
DEGREE SOUGHT:			
TITLE OF THESIS:			

I hereby promise that I am author of the thesis above cited.

I confirm that my thesis is my original work, does not infringe any rights of others, and that I have the right to make the grant conferred by this non-exclusive license. I also confirm that if third party copyrighted material was included in my thesis for which, under the terms of the Copyright Act, written permission from the copyright owners is required, I have obtained such permission from the copyright owners and may grant such permission for the full term of copyright protection.

I hereby grant to McGill University a non-exclusive, worldwide, irrevocable, royalty free license, in respect of my thesis, to reproduce, convert, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate and distribute, and loan, in paper form, in microform, electronically by telecommunication or on the internet, and/or any other formats as may be adopted for such use from time to time. I also authorize McGill University to sub-license, sub-contract for any of the acts mentioned.

I hereby grant permission and authorize McGill University to permit access to my thesis and make it available to interested persons in paper or electronic form, through the library, interlibrary and public loan.

I understand that I retain copyright ownership and moral rights in my thesis, and that I may deal with the copyright in my thesis consistent with these rights. I promise to inform any person to whom I may hereafter assign or license my copyright in my thesis of the rights granted by me to **McGill University** and to **Library and Archives Canada**.

I confirm that I have executed a **Non-exclusive license with the Library and Archives Canada** and hereby grant permission to McGill University to submit the abstract and my thesis to the **Library and Archives Canada** in full compliance with these non-exclusive licenses.

The authorization contained in these non-exclusive licenses are to have effect on the date given below (**Effective Date**) unless a deferral of one year from the date has been expressly requested by me, the author, on submitting the thesis, and acknowledged by McGill University **GRADUATE AND POSTDOCTORAL STUDIES OFFICE**.

I agree to indemnify and hold McGill University harmless against any claim and any loss, damage, settlement cost or expense (including legal fees) incurred by McGill University and arising out of, or in connection with, my statements and representations or this license.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHOR:

_____ EFFECTIVE DATE: ______



THESES NON-EXCLUSIVE LICENSE

Surname:	Given Names:	
Full Name of University:		
Faculty, Department, School:		
gree for which thesis was presented: Date Degree Awarded:		
Thesis Title:		
Supervisor:		
Date of Birth. It is optional to supply your date of birth. If you choose to do so please note that the information will be included in the bibliographic record for your thesis.		
E-mail: please provide your e-mail address if you are interested in rece	eiving royalties on sales of your thesis.	
Permanent Address: please provide your permanent address if you are interested in receiving royalties on sales of your thesis.		
In consideration of Library and Archives Canada making my thesis available to interested persons, I,		
hereby grant a non-exclusive, for the full term of copyright protection, license to Library and Archives Canada:		
(a) to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell my thesis (the title of which is set forth above) worldwide, for commercial or non-commercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats;		
(b) to authorize, sub-license, sub-contract or procure any of the acts m	nentioned in paragraph (a).	
I undertake to submit my thesis, through my university, to Library and Archives Canada. Any abstract submitted with the thesi s will be considered to form part of the thesis.		
I represent and promise that my thesis is my original work, does not infringe any rights of others, and that I have the right to make the grant conferred by this non-exclusive license.		
If third party copyrighted material was included in my thesis for which, under the terms of the Copyright Act, written permission from the copyright owners is required I have obtained such permission from the copyright owners to do the acts mentioned in paragraph (a) above for the full term of copyright protection		
I retain copyright ownership and moral rights in my thesis, and may deal with the copyright in my thesis, in any way consistent with rights granted by me to Library and Archives Canada in this non-exclusive license.		
I further promise to inform any person to whom I may hereafter assign or license my copyright in my thesis of the rights granted by me to		
Signature	Date	
//lm m		